Regulation of replication-linked functions by PCNA and SUMO

Dissertation der Fakultät für Biologie der Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München

vorgelegt von Diplom-Biochemiker George-Lucian Moldovan

19. Oktober 2006

Ehrenwörtliche Erklärung

Hiermit erkläre ich, dass ich die vorliegende Dissertation selbständig und ohne unerlaubte Hilfe angefertigt habe. Ich habe weder anderweitig versucht, eine Dissertation einzureichen oder eine Doktorprüfung durchzuführen, noch habe ich diese Dissertation oder Teile derselben einer anderen Prüfungskommission vorgelegt.

München, den 19.10.2006

Promotionsgesuch eingereicht am 19.10.2006 Tag der mündlichen Prüfung: 18.12.2006 Erster Gutachter: Prof. Dr. Stefan Jentsch Zweiter Gutachter: Prof. Dr. Peter B. Becker

Die vorliegende Arbeit wurde zwischen November 2001 und November 2006 unter der Anleitung von Prof. Dr. Stefan Jentsch am Max-Planck-Institut für Biochemie, Martinsried durchgeführt.

Wesentliche Teile dieser Arbeit sind in folgenden Publikationen veröffentlicht:

Moldovan, G.L., Pfander, B., Jentsch, S. (2006). PCNA controls establishment of sister chromatid cohesion during S phase. *Molecular Cell* **23**, 723-732.

Arakawa, H., **Moldovan, G.L**., Saribasak, H., Saribasak, N.N., Jentsch, S., Buerstedde, J.M. (2006). A role for PCNA ubiquitination in immunoglobulin hypermutation. *PloS Biology* **4**, e366.

Pfander, B., **Moldovan, G.L.**, Sacher, M., Hoege, C., Jentsch, S. (2005). SUMO-modified PCNA recruits Srs2 to prevent recombination during S phase. *Nature* **436**, 428-433.

Hoege, C., Pfander, B., **Moldovan, G.L.**, Pyrowolakis, G., Jentsch, S. (2002). *RAD6*-dependent DNA repair is linked to modification of PCNA by ubiquitin and SUMO. *Nature* **419**, 135-141.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SUMMARY	1
1. INTRODUCTION	2
1.1 Ubiquitin and SUMO	2
1.1.1 Enzymology of ubiquitin and SUMO conjugation	2
1.1.2 Functions of ubiquitin	4
1.1.3 Functions of SUMO	6
1.2 Eukaryotic DNA replication	8
1.2.1 The replication machinery	8
1.2.2 Proliferating Cell Nuclear Antigen	11
1.2.3 Posttranslational modifications of PCNA	14
1.3 Sister chromatid cohesion	16
1.3.1 The cohesin complex	17
1.3.2 Cohesion establishment	18
1.3.3 Cohesion maintenance	20
1.3.4 Cohesion dissolution and sister chromatid separation	21
1.3.5 Special cohesion pathways	23
1.4 Aim of this work	25
2. RESULTS	26
2.1 Characterization of PCNA modifications in higher eukaryotes	26
2.1.1 PCNA modifications in human cells	26
2.1.2 PCNA modifications in chicken cells	28
2.2 Characterization of DNA Polymerase δ as a novel SUMO substrated by a substrated by the substrat	e 30
2.2.1 SUMOylation of DNA polymerase δ subunits	30
2.2.2 Pol32 is SUMOylated at K283 during S-phase	31
2.2.3 SUMO-modified Pol32 recruits the recombination inhibitor Srs2	34
2.3 PCNA directs establishment of sister chromatid cohesion	
during S-phase	36
2.3.1 PCNA mutants have cohesion defects	36
2.3.2 PCNA interacts physically with Eco1	37
2.3.3 The PCNA-interacting region is required for Eco1's	
essential function	39
2.3.4 The Eco1-PCNA interaction is crucial for establishment of cohesion	42
2.3.5 Eco1 and its human homologue ESCO2 bind PCNA via a	
conserved PIP-box variant	44
2.3.6 PCNA interaction is required for normal chromatin association	
of Eco1	46
2.3.7 Eco1-dependent cohesion is repressed by PCNA SUMOylation	47
2.3.8 PCNA SUMOylation functionally antagonizes PIP-box proteins	53

3. DISCUSSION	55
3.1 Posttranslational modifications of PCNA with ubiquitin and	
SUMO are conserved from yeast to man	55
3.1.1 Conservation of PCNA ubiquitylation	55
3.1.2 Conservation of PCNA SUMOylation	58
3.2 SUMOylation of DNA Polymerase δ - a backup pathway for	
inhibiting recombination at the replication fork	60
3.3 Control of sister chromatid cohesion by PCNA and SUMO	61
3.3.1 A variant PIP-box in Eco1 mediates PCNA binding	61
3.3.2 PCNA-dependent loading of Eco1 on chromatin is crucial for	
cohesion	62
3.3.3 Three domains of Eco1 mediate its essential function in	
cohesion establishment	64
3.3.4 Repression of cohesion, a novel function of PCNA SUMOylation	66
3.3.5 SUMO as a "reset button" for PCNA functions	66
4. MATERIALS AND METHODS	70
5. REFERENCES	92
ABBREVIATIONS	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	

CURRICULUM VITAE

SUMMARY

Genomic integrity largely depends on the accurate replication and faithful transmission of the genetic information to the progeny each time a cell divides. To ensure the fidelity of these fundamental processes, highly sophisticated protein networks have evolved. This study investigated how the diverse mechanisms for maintaining genomic integrity are integrated and coordinated at the replication fork.

In the first part, the roles of post-translational modifications with ubiquitin and SUMO in regulating replication through DNA lesions were investigated. Previous work in S. cerevisiae showed that post-translational modifications of the replication factor PCNA control DNA repair activities of the replisome. PCNA is a homotrimeric ring-shaped protein that encircles DNA and confers processivity to DNA polymerases during DNA synthesis. Moreover, being devoid of enzymatic activity, PCNA is perfectly suited to act as a platform for recruitment of factors to the replication fork, including DNA repair enzymes, chromatin remodelers and replication regulators. PCNA modifications by ubiquitin govern two distinct modes of lesion bypass, either channeling the repair processes into error-prone translesion synthesis by recruiting specialized polymerases, or promoting an error-free mechanism involving a template switch to the sister chromatid. In addition, PCNA-modification by SUMO inhibits the third major bypass mechanism, namely recombinational repair, by recruiting the anti-recombinogenic helicase Srs2. In this study, the importance and universality of PCNA-modifications could be demonstrated by showing that PCNA ubiquitylation in human and chicken cells is well conserved. Interestingly, SUMO modification appeared less preserved, indicating that the pathways controlled by PCNA modifications are used to different degrees throughout species. A further finding of this thesis was the identification of DNA polymerase δ , the major replicative polymerase in *S. cerevisiae*, as a novel SUMO substrate. Importantly, it could be shown, that modification of Pol δ serves as a backup pathway for Srs2 recruitment to inhibit recombination.

Next to replication-coupled DNA-repair, the major emphasis of this study was to address how the replication fork controls the correct distribution of the genetic material after replication. During S-phase, newly replicated sister chromatids are instantly tied up at the replication fork by a proteinaceous ring, called cohesin. As this process specifies and preserves the identity of sister chromatids, it is a crucial prerequisite for their proper segregation to the two daughter cells in mitosis. The conserved protein Eco1 sets up cohesion in Sphase, but the mechanism of this establishment and how it is coupled to replication remains enigmatic. In this work, Eco1 was identified as a novel PCNA interactor. Eco1 contains a conserved N-terminal PCNA-interaction domain, known as a PIP-box, and PCNA binding could be shown to be required for normal loading of Eco1 onto chromatin in S-phase. Importantly, this process is essential for establishment of cohesion, as Eco1 mutants defective in PCNA binding die due to cohesion defects. Next, PCNA SUMOylation could be shown to inhibit Eco1 binding thereby repressing cohesion. This raises the intriguing possibility that the modification might help to keep certain chromosomal regions free of cohesin. In conclusion, this work identifies sister chromatid cohesion as yet another function which is under the direct control of PCNA and SUMO.

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1 Ubiquitin and SUMO

Posttranslational modifications of proteins are easily controllable and energetically inexpensive mechanisms to regulate protein functions. Posttranslational modifiers can be small molecules, like phosphate or acetyl groups, or entire proteins. Ubiquitin, a 76-residue protein, is the founding member of a class of protein modifiers that are covalently attached to substrate proteins in a highly regulated process. Ubiquitin and the ubiquitinrelated modifier SUMO are the most abundant proteins of the family, both being highly conserved throughout species.

1.1.1 Enzymology of ubiquitin and SUMO conjugation

Most of the ubiguitin-family proteins are conjugated to substrates via a related enzymatic machinery (Figure 1). Ubiquitin and SUMO are synthesized as inactive precursors that are proteolytically processed at their C-termini to yield the active form. The cleavage is achieved by special proteases, called deubiguitylating enzymes (DUBs) for ubiguitin and Ubl-specific proteases (ULPs) for SUMO and other ubiquitin-like proteins. This processing exposes a C-terminal glycine residue whose carboxyl group becomes linked to a specific substrate lysine via an isopeptidic bond (Amerik and Hochstrasser, 2004; Johnson, 2004). Ubiguitin conjugation requires a cascade of three enzymes, generally called E1 or ubiguitin-activating enzyme, E2 or ubiguitin-conjugating enzyme and E3 or ubiquitin ligase (Pickart, 2001). The activating enzyme uses energy obtained from ATP hydrolysis to form a thiol-ester bond between the cysteine in its active site and the C-terminal carboxyl group of ubiguitin. The activated ubiquitin is subsequently transferred to the active site cysteine of the E2 by a trans-esterification reaction. E3 ligases bind ubiquitin-charged E2s and facilitate formation of an iso-peptidic linkage with the ε -amino group of a substrate lysine. Depending on how E3s accomplish this task, two classes can be distinguished. The HECT E3s first transfer ubiguitin from the E2 to a cystein residue in their active site, and only then onto the substrates. In contrast, the RING class of E3 ligases function as adaptors that bring together the substrate and the ubiquitin-charged active site of the E2, thereby facilitating the direct transfer of ubiquitin from the E2 to the substrate. Although some substrates are modified with a single ubiquitin moiety, in most cases ubiquitin chains are formed on the substrate, by attaching ubiquitin to a lysine residue of a previously conjugated ubiquitin. Efficient multiubiquitylation often requires special ligases (E4) (Koegl et al., 1999).

Corresponding to the diverse roles ubiquitin plays in cell biology, the ubiquitinmodification machinery is organized hierarchically. In *S. cerevisiae*, there is one E1, eleven E2s and probably hundreds of E3s. E3 ligases determine the specificity of ubiquitylation, as they are primarily responsible for recognizing the substrate. While ubiquitin and the E1 are essential for viability, only one E2 (Cdc34) is required for survival in *S. cerevisiae*.



Figure 1. The conjugation systems of ubiquitin and SUMO. The modifiers mature by the action of C-terminal proteases and are covalently attached to substrates via an enzymatic cascade made up of an activating enzyme, a conjugating enzyme and a ligase. Enzymes marked with "S" form a thioesther link with the C-terminus of ubiquitin.

The SUMO conjugation pathway is analogous to that of ubiquitin, but requires a distinct set of enzymes (Johnson, 2004) The SUMO E1 is a heterodimer, each subunit bearing homology to one half (N- or C-terminal) of the ubiquitin activating enzyme. Only one E2, Ubc9, is responsible for SUMO conjugation. Ubc9 can bind substrates directly and, unlike ubiquitinconjugating enzymes, it can modify them in the absence of an E3 ligase. Most SUMOylated lysines are located in the tetrapeptide motif Ψ KxD/E (where Ψ is a hydrophobic residue, usually I, L or V), and crystallographic studies have shown that this motif is recognized directly by Ubc9, in the absence of any E3 (Bernier-Villamor *et al.*, 2002). Although the E1 and E2 are sufficient for SUMOylation, many SUMO substrates do require E3 ligase activity for efficient modification *in vivo*. Most SUMO E3 ligases belong to the Siz/PIAS family, characterized by the presence of a domain related to the RING finger of ubiquitin ligases (Hochstrasser, 2001). Four PIAS proteins were described so far in mammals, and four in *S. cerevisiae* (Siz1, Siz2, Mms21 and Zip3). Two other types of ligases, namely RanBP2 and PC2 are present in higher eukaryotes (Kagey *et al.*, 2003; Pichler *et al.*, 2002).

Posttranslational modification with ubiquitin and SUMO are reversible processes. The same classes of enzymes required for maturation of the modifiers (DUBs and UBLs) are responsible for their removal from substrates.

1.1.2 Functions of ubiquitin

Although modification by ubiquitin or a ubiquitin-like protein (UBL) sometimes induces a conformational change in the substrate, thereby affecting its activity, in most cases, the conjugation alters the substrate ability to interact with its binding partners. This can occur by the modification itself conferring a new binding surface, or by masking a binding surface of the unmodified protein. In most cases, only a small fraction of the total pool of substrate protein is modified. Ubiquitylated substrates are often recognized by factors bearing a ubiquitin-binding domain. These domains can be found in hundreds of proteins and fall into al least nine distinct classes (Hicke *et al.*, 2005). Interestingly, it was reported that ubiquitin-binding proteins can be negatively regulated by mono-ubiquitylation, which blocks their own ubiquitin-binding domains (Hoeller *et al.*, 2006).

The best characterized role of ubiquitin conjugation is to target substrates to destruction by the 26S proteasome, a large protein complex with proteolytic activity (Glickman and Ciechanover, 2002; Pickart, 2001). Usually, this function requires the formation of multi-ubiquitin chains linked via lysine (K) 48 or K29 of ubiquitin, which are recognized by specific escort factors containing ubiquitin-binding domains, and delivered to the proteasome (Madura, 2004; Richly *et al.*, 2005). The ubiquitin/proteasome system is the most important pathway for controlling intracellular protein stability, ensuring both the elimination of aberrant proteins (Ellgaard and Helenius, 2003) and the regulated degradation of biologically active molecules, such as cell cycle regulators (Guardavaccaro and Pagano, 2006) or signal transducers (Muratani and Tansey, 2003). This makes ubiquitin modification invaluable for the coordination of a host of fundamental biological functions, and therefore essential for cellular viability.

Less prevalent types of ubiquitin modification, such as mono- or K63linked multiubiquitylation do not signal proteasomal degradation, but rather control the target's function without affecting its stability. These modifications are involved in the regulation of many biologically relevant processes, some of which will be briefly outlined in the following. Receptor-mediated endocytosis and subsequent lysosomal targeting are the best understood so far. In yeast, several plasma membrane-bound receptors can be mono-ubiquitylated or multi-ubiquitylated by short K63-linked chains, leading to their internalization and recognition by adaptors of the endocytosis machinery containing a ubiquitin-binding domain called UIM (ubiquitin-interacting motif) (Hicke and Dunn, 2003). Sorting and targeting of mono-ubiquitylated plasma membrane receptors to multi-vesicular bodies for lysosomal degradation requires further recognition of the modification by ESCRT (endosomal complexes required for transport) complexes (Katzmann *et al.*, 2002).

Transcriptional regulation displays ubiquitin-dependent regulation as well. Monoubiquitylation of histone H2B is a prerequisite for methylation of histone H3 which is involved in silencing of telomeric loci (Sun and Allis, 2002). Moreover, ubiquitylation can directly affect the activity of transcription factors. In *S. cerevisae*, Met4 is inactivated by ubiquitin modification, while the artificial LexA-VP16 transcription factor is only active after its ubiquitylation by the SCF^{MET30} ligase (Salghetti *et al.*, 2001).

The signaling pathways that lead to activation of the NF- κ B transcription factor, essential for activation of survival genes in response to external and internal stresses, are modulated by non-degradative ubiquitin modifications at several levels. Plasma membrane receptor activation leads to formation of K63-linked multiubiquitin chains on the signal transducer TRAF6, which are recognized by the UIM-containing adaptors TAB2 and TAB3. In the alternative pathway for NF- κ B activation, induced by internal stimuli like DNA damage, the transducer NEMO must be mono-ubiquitylated in order to shuttle from the nucleus to the cytoplasm and signal for the degradation of NF- κ B inhibitors (Wu *et al.*, 2006). Interestingly, activation of another genome guardian protein, p53, is negatively regulated by ubiquitylation, as p53 mono-ubiquitylation by Mdm2 leads to its inactivation by shuttling it from the nucleus to the cytoplasm (Brooks and Gu, 2006).

Activation of at least two DNA damage response pathways requires degradation-independent ubiquitin signals. In response to various types of DNA damage, the Fanconi Anemia pathway component FANCD2 is monoubiquitylated, leading to its localization to chromatin foci, where it recruits several DNA repair enzymes (Huang and D'Andrea, 2006). In the postreplicative repair pathway, PCNA, a DNA polymerase cofactor, is monoubiquitylated or K63-linked multi-ubiquitylated in response to accumulation of DNA lesions (see paragraph 1.2.3). Mono-ubiquitylated PCNA recruits special repair enzymes called translesion polymerases (TLPs), while multiubiquitylation promotes a recombination-related DNA repair process (Hoege *et al.*, 2002; Kannouche *et al.*, 2004; Stelter and Ulrich, 2003).

1.1.3 Functions of SUMO

The number of known SUMO targets is continuously rising. Proteomic studies (Denison et al., 2005; Hannich et al., 2005; Panse et al., 2004; Vertegaal et al., 2004; Wykoff and O'Shea, 2005; Zhou et al., 2004) have identified hundreds of target proteins, but in most cases the consequence of SUMOvlation is unclear, as protein modifications by SUMO do not have a common functional consequence. Most of the SUMO substrates are nuclear, with the notable exception of septins, the major SUMO substrates in S. cerevisiae, which are localized at the bud neck. Similar to ubiquitin, SUMO is thought to be recognized by receptors bearing a SUMO recognition motif (Kerscher et al., 2006). One such motif, called SBD (SUMO Binding Domain) was identified by large scale interaction studies (Hannich et al., 2005; Minty et al., 2000; Song et al., 2004). Unlike ubiguitin-binding domains, SBD represent short sequences, typically three to four aliphatic residues followed by three to four negatively charged residues, forming a β -strand that binds to a hydrophobic surface groove of SUMO (Song et al., 2005). SBDs are present also in the enzymes of the SUMO conjugation machinery and seem to be important for their activity (Takahashi and Kikuchi, 2005).

Whereas invertebrates have only one SUMO modifier, termed Smt3, four homologs, SUMO-1 to SUMO-4 are present in vertebrates. *S. cerevisiae* Smt3, and its conjugation machinery are essential for viability. Mutants in *SMT3* and *UBC9* are unable to accomplish mitosis, and they arrest at the G2/M transition with replicated DNA, short spindles and undivided nucleus (Dieckhoff *et al.*, 2004; Seufert *et al.*, 1995). *UBC9* is essential for nuclear integrity and chromosome segregation in higher eukaryotes as well, and its deletion leads to embryonic lethality in *Drosophila* and mice (Apionishev *et al.*, 2001; Nacerddine *et al.*, 2005). The SUMO target(s) essential for mitotic cell cycle progression have yet to be identified. Recently, SUMO modification and the SUMO ligase activity of Zip3 were shown to be required for normal formation of the synaptonemal complex, a structure required for the proper segregation of chromosomes during meiosis (Cheng *et al.*, 2006; Hooker and Roeder, 2006).

One early-characterized function of SUMO is its role in nucleocytoplasmic transport. In mammalian cells, RanGAP1 (the GTP-activating enzyme for Ran nuclear import factors) is SUMOylated by the SUMO ligase RanBP2 at the cytoplasmic face of the nuclear pore complex, and the modification is required for its transport through the pore. On the nuclear face, RanGAP1 is subsequently de-SUMOylated by ULP proteins (Mahajan *et al.*, 1997; Matunis *et al.*, 1998; Pichler *et al.*, 2002). Studies in *S. cerevisiae* and *D. melanogaster* also suggested a role for SUMOylation in nuclear import, however the exact mechanism is not yet understood (Epps and Tanda, 1998; Stade *et al.*, 2002). SUMO modification is involved not only in transport to the nucleus, but as well in formation of nuclear sub-structures. The best understood example is the formation of PML (promyelocytic) bodies, which depends on prior SUMOylation of the PML proteins (Ishov *et al.*, 1999; Muller *et al.*, 1998).

Another general function of SUMO is transcriptional regulation. Although some transcription factors are activated by SUMOylation, in most cases SUMO modification leads to transcriptional repression, most likely by recruitment of chromatin remodeling factors, such as histone de-acetylases, that create a repressed chromatin state. For example, SUMOylation of the transcriptional regulators p300 and Elk-1 recruits HDAC6 and respectively HDAC2, members of the histone de-acetylase class of enzymes (Girdwood et al., 2003; Yang et al., 2003), while SUMOylation of histone H4 recruits HDAC1 and the structural heterochromatin component HP1 (Shiio and Eisenman, 2003). Interestingly, in *S. pombe* the SUMO E2 enzyme Ubc9 was shown to be recruited to silenced loci by the heterochromatin proteins Swi6 and Chp2, suggesting that SUMOylation is important not only for establishment, but as well for maintenance of silencing (Shin et al., 2005). The role of SUMO in transcriptional repression appears to be extremely relevant for development and is implicated in many pathologies. For example, SUMOylation of the transcription factors Sox-E and MEF2 is required for proper neural crest development (Taylor and Labonne, 2005), and respectively neuronal synapse maturation (Flavell et al., 2006; Shalizi et al., 2006), while SUMOylation of reptin leads to transcriptional repression of the metastasis supressor KAI1 and thus promotes cancer metastasis (Kim et al., 2006).

Transcriptional regulation is not the only chromatin process which is regulated by SUMO, as SUMOylation additionally controls DNA and chromosome integrity. The SUMO ligase Mms21 is part of the DNA repair Smc5/Smc6 complex (see paragraph 1.3.1). Mms21 can SUMOylate Smc5 and the repair protein Yku70, and its activity is required for nucleolar and telomeric integrity, telomeric silencing and DNA repair (Zhao and Blobel, 2005).

Other SUMO substrates relevant for DNA repair are the homologous recombination protein Rad52 (Ho *et al.*, 2001; Sacher *et al.*, 2006), the Werner (WRN) and Bloom (BLM) helicases, regulators of recombination (Eladad *et al.*, 2005; Kawabe *et al.*, 2000), the DNA de-catenating enzyme topoisomerase I (Mao *et al.*, 2000), the replication protein PCNA (see

paragraph 1.2.3), the non-homologous end-joining repair protein XRCC4 (Yurchenko *et al.*, 2006) and the base excision repair enzyme thymine-DNA glycosylase (TDG) (Hardeland *et al.*, 2002). Interestingly, SUMOylation of TDG is one of the few cases known to lead to a conformational switch in the modified protein. This switch decreases TDG's affinity for DNA, allowing its release from chromatin after having performed its enzymatic activity (Baba *et al.*, 2005). However, a more general function of SUMOylation in DNA repair seems to be an involvement in repair foci formation, as SUMOylation of BLM, XRCC4 or topoisomerase 1 were reported to regulate their chromatin accumulation in response to DNA damage (Eladad *et al.*, 2005; Mo *et al.*, 2002; Yurchenko *et al.*, 2006).

Interestingly, there are examples of functional cooperation between ubiquitin and SUMO modification. Ubiquitylation of NEMO requires its initial SUMOylation (Wu *et al.*, 2006), while on PCNA, ubiquitylation and SUMOylation, although occuring at the same residue, do not compete with each other, but rather functionally collaborate to promote postreplicative repair (Hoege *et al.*, 2002; Pfander *et al.*, 2005). In other cases, however, the two modifications can antagonize each other. SUMOylation of $I\kappa B\alpha$, an NF- αB inhibitor, appears to inhibit its degradation by blocking the lysine required for ubiquitylation (Desterro *et al.*, 1998), and the ubiquitin-conjugating activity of E2-25K is inhibited by its SUMOylation (Pichler *et al.*, 2005).

1.2 Eukaryotic DNA replication

Faithful DNA replication is fundamental to the maintenance of genomic integrity in all organisms. In eukaryotic cells, replication is initiated at origins of replication, which are chromosomal sites that direct the assembly of a macromolecular complex called origin recognition complex (ORC) (Bell and Dutta, 2002). ORCs coordinate the loading of replication factors at origins, culminating in the loading of DNA polymerases and their co-factors, thus resulting in the formation of active replication machineries. The replication forks proceed bi-directionally, performing DNA synthesis in a tightly coordinated manner.

1.2.1 The replication machinery

DNA polymerases are enzymes that catalyze phosphoryl transfer in a template-directed mechanism, synthesizing long polymers of nucleoside monophosphates (Hubscher *et al.*, 2002; Johnson and O'Donnell, 2005; Waga and Stillman, 1998). The choice of nucleotide insertion is dictated by

the sequence of the complementary strand used as template. In addition, replicative polymerases have a 3'->5' proofreading activity, which allows them to remove misincorporated nucleotides. Eukaryotic cells have several polymerases, with well-defined functions in replication and repair DNA synthesis. The DNA polymerase α / primase complex is the first to associate with the initiation complex at replication origins, where it synthesizes a primer consisting of 10 RNA nucleotides followed by 20 DNA bases. This is then extended by the processive polymerases δ or ε , which exchange for Pol ε in a process called polymerase switching. While on the leading strand (3'-5')synthesis occurs by continuous elongation of the initial primer, on the lagging strand (5'->3') it proceeds by formation of Okazaki fragments, short (200bp) DNA pieces resulting from consecutive re-initiation of synthesis by the primase and subsequent elongation by Pol_{ε} or Pol_{ε} . However, synthesis on the lagging and leading strand are coupled, so that the replication fork contains 2 polymerases, one for each strand. Although the exact architecture of the eukaryotic replisome is not known, it seems possible that the two polymerases, Pol_{ε} and Pol_{ε} , are placed on different strands at the same



Figure 2. Model of the eukaryotic replisome. The two polymerases (in this model, Polɛ and Polɛ are shown on different strands) are tethered to DNA by PCNA. The PCNA loading complex RFC might bridge the two polymerases. The MCM helicase complex encircles the leading strand, while Polɛ /primase and the single strand binding protein RPA are functioning on the lagging strand. Other factors associated with the replication fork are also shown: Cdc45, Sld2-3, Dpb11 and the GINS complex. The machinery for maturation of Okazaki fragments on the lagging strand is not depicted (see paragraph 1.2.2) (Johnson and O'Donnell, 2005)

replication fork (Johnson and O'Donnell, 2005) (Figure 2). However, only Pol δ , but not Pol ϵ is essential for viability in yeast, suggesting that Pol ϵ can perform also the functions of Pol ϵ . Other components of the replication fork machinery are the polymerase co-factor PCNA and, possibly, its activating complex RFC (see paragraph 1.2.2), which might be the connecting factor between the two polymerases, the helicase complex MCM2-7, the single strand binding protein RPA, and the associated proteins Cdc45, Sld2, Sld3, Dbp11 and the heptameric GINS complex (Johnson and O'Donnell, 2005).

In *S. pombe* and human cells, Pol^{ε} has four subunits. In *S. cerevisiae*, it is composed of three subunits: Pol³ (essential catalytic subunit), Pol³¹ (essential regulatory subunit) and Pol³² (non-essential regulatory subunit) (Johansson *et al.*, 2001). While Pol³ and Pol³¹ are globular, Pol³² has an elongated structure and is required *in vivo* and *in vitro* for dimerization and for the interaction with the co-factor PCNA, although the other subunits can bind PCNA as well (Bermudez *et al.*, 2002; Burgers and Gerik, 1998; Gerik *et al.*, 1998; Johansson *et al.*, 2004; Johansson *et al.*, 2001). Cells lacking the non-essential subunit Pol³² show replication defects, and *in vitro* replication in the absence of Pol³² is inefficient and characterized by frequent pausing (Burgers and Gerik, 1998; Gerik *et al.*, 1998). This is consistent with the fact that in the absence of Pol³², Pol^{ε} interacts much weaker with its processivity factor PCNA. Pol^{ε} is as well the major polymerase performing DNA synthesis in DNA repair processes like mismatch repair (Jiricny, 2006) or base-excision repair (Showalter *et al.*, 2006).

A major drawback of replicative polymerases is that their high fidelity does not allow them to replicate through DNA lesions. Modified bases, like pyrimidine dimers or alkylated bases cannot enter the active site of polymerases, therefore the progression of the replication fork is blocked upon encountering such lesions in the DNA template (Prakash et al., 2005). As prolonged replication fork stalling is extremely toxic, leading to single-strand gaps or even to dissociation of the replication machinery and double strand break formation (Barbour and Xiao, 2003), cells have evolved bypass mechanisms that allow for restarting of stalled replication forks. One such mechanism uses RAD52-dependent recombination (Cox, 2002), while two other are dependent on the RAD6 pathway: the error-free bypass, which probably involves a switch of the template to the newly-replicated strand of the sister chromatid, and the error-prone bypass (Broomfield et al., 2001). The latter mechanism uses special polymerases, called translesion polymerases (TLPs) (Prakash et al., 2005; Rattray and Strathern, 2003) which have a lower affinity for the template and can therefore accommodate modified bases in

10

their active sites. However, not having a strict template requirement, they can lead to introduction of wrong nucleotides, thereby causing mutations. The switch from a replicative polymerase to a TLP is induced by replication fork stalling at a DNA lesion and is mediated by posttranslational modifications of PCNA (see paragraph 1.2.3). In parallel, a special signaling pathway, known as the replication checkpoint, is used for preventing the collapse of stalled replication forks (Lopes *et al.*, 2001; Sogo *et al.*, 2002).

In *S. cerevisiae*, the major TLPs are Poln/Rad30 (inserts preferentially adenines), Rev1 (inserts preferentially cytosines) and Pol ζ /Rev3-Rev7 (can extend mispaired products formed by the activity of other TLPs). Moreover, Pol32 was shown to be involved in translesion synthesis, but it is not clear whether it acts in this process together with Pol δ , or as a subunit of a TLP (Huang *et al.*, 2000; Huang *et al.*, 2002). Pol δ seems also to participate in double strand break repair, as it was shown to be required for extending 3' ends of strands exchanged during homologous recombination (Kawamoto *et al.*, 2005; McIlwraith *et al.*, 2005).

1.2.2 Proliferating Cell Nuclear Antigen

Proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) is a member of the DNA sliding clamp family of proteins, which are structurally and functionally conserved from viruses to humans (Maga and Hubscher, 2003; Tsurimoto, 1998). Although there is no obvious sequence similarity between the bacterial member, the β clamp, and eukaryotic PCNA, crystalographic studies have shown that they have a superimposable three-dimensional structure (Kong *et al.*, 1992; Krishna *et al.*, 1994). They form ring-shaped complexes (homodimers in bacteria and homotrimers in eukaryotes) with hexameric symmetry which encircle the DNA and are able to slide freely along it, in both directions. This topological association with DNA allows the sliding clamps to tether DNA polymerases at the replication fork, making them essential co-factors of polymerases. *In vitro*, the presence of PCNA increases the processivity of DNA polymerases from tens of nucleotides to thousands (Prelich *et al.*, 1987; Tan *et al.*, 1986). Concordantly, PCNA is essential for viability.

PCNA monomers have two similar, globular domains, linked by a long loop called inter-domain connecting loop (IDCL). Head-to-tail arrangement of three monomers form the ring, which has two non-equivalent surfaces: an inner surface, formed by α -helices, which binds DNA and an outer surface, composed of α -sheets. This outer surface is responsible for interacting with DNA polymerases, and stabilizing them on DNA. Multiple interaction sites, including the IDCL and the C-terminus of PCNA are involved in polymerase binding (Johansson *et al.*, 2004; Majka and Burgers, 2004). The assembly of PCNA on DNA requires the activity of a family of conserved chaperone complexes, called clamp loaders or replication factor C (RFC) in eukaryotes (Majka and Burgers, 2004). RFC is a complex of five essential proteins, showing similar structure and a helical disposition. RFC can open and close PCNA rings in an ATP hydrolysis-driven mechanism. ATP binding is required for formation of a stable PCNA-RFC complex and for its loading to primer-template junctions. DNA binding activates the ATP hydrolysis activity of RFC, leading to its dissociation from the loaded clamp (Bowman *et al.*, 2004). The Rfc1 subunit of the complex has N- and C-terminal extensions in addition to a region of homology shared by the four small subunits Rfc2-5. While Rfc1 is required for PCNA loading, it is dispensable for PCNA unloading (Yao *et al.*, 2006) and can be replaced by other homologs, forming alternative complexes with specialized roles (Majka and Burgers, 2004).

Besides being required for polymerase tethering, a second essential function of PCNA in replication is coordinating the maturation of Okazaki fragments (Garg and Burgers, 2005). When the lagging strand polymerase encounters the RNA-primed DNA, a complex with the endonuclease FEN1 is formed, which is required for efficient displacement of the RNA primer. As soon as the RNA-DNA junction of the Okazaki fragment is reached, DNA ligase I is recruited to the complex to ligate the nick. PCNA interaction with both FEN1 and DNA ligase I is required for coordinating this process, and, *in vitro*, PCNA can stimulate the activity of both proteins presumably by tethering them to DNA.

In addition to the DNA synthesis roles, PCNA is involved in many replication-linked processes. Devoid of enzymatic activity, it is ideally suited to function as a recruitment platform for factors involved in DNA repair, chromatin modification or replication control (Prosperi, 2006; Sakurai et al., 2005; Tsurimoto, 1999; Vivona and Kelman, 2003; Warbrick, 2000). Interestingly, most of these factors bear the conserved motif Qxxhxxaa (where **h** is one of the hydrophobic residues L, M or I and **a** is one of the aromatic residues F and Y), termed PIP (PCNA interacting protein)-box. Structural studies have shown that this peptide is folded into a 3_{10} helix that acts as a hydrophobic plug, docking into a hydrophobic pocket of PCNA buried under the IDCL (Bowman et al., 2004; Bruning and Shamoo, 2004; Gulbis et al., 1996; Matsumiya et al., 2002). All RFC subunits, several subunits of Pol δ and Pol ϵ , FEN-1 and DNA ligase I have PIP boxes, through which they interact with PCNA. As a PCNA ring has three hydrophobic grooves, three different PIP box proteins can bind to the clamp at the same time. The presence of a common binding site for replication proteins on PCNA

is exploited by metazoans for regulating cellular proliferation. The tumor supressor p21, which contains a PIP-box in its C-terminal domain, can bind PCNA with high affinity, effectively displacing polymerases and other replication proteins and thus blocking DNA replication (Gulbis *et al.*, 1996; Rousseau *et al.*, 1999; Waga *et al.*, 1994). The N-terminus of p21 binds to and inhibits cyclin-dependent kinases (CDKs), providing a second mechanism by which this protein represses proliferation (Rousseau *et al.*, 1999). PCNA interacts with CDKs as well, and a ternary complex CDK2-cyclinA-PCNA was proposed to be required for activating proliferation, by phosphorylating RFC and DNA ligase I (Koundrioukoff *et al.*, 2000).

Novel PIP box containing proteins, being recently reported, expanded the repertoire of PCNA-dependent replication functions. Binding of the origin of replication licensing factor Cdt1 to PCNA is required for Cdt1 degradation after initiation of replication, thereby preventing re-replication (Arias and Walter, 2006). Furthermore, the interaction of the replication fork components Mcm10 and PCNA is essential for replication and viability in yeast, but its functional consequence remains unknown (Das-Bradoo *et al.*, 2006).

PCNA is important also for repair of injured DNA. PCNA functions not only as polymerase co-factor during repair synthesis, but was shown to directly recruit repair factors to sites of DNA lesions and to coordinate repair events. Among the many repair pathways known, mismatch repair (MMR) is one of the best characterized for PCNA involvement. The MMR system repairs misincorporation errors generated during replication. PCNA interacts with several MMR proteins, involved at different steps of the process: the sensor complexes MSH2-MSH6 (recognizes mismatches) and MSH2-MSH3 (recognizes small insertions or deletions), the effectors-recruiting complex MHL1-PMS1 and the effector exonuclease EXO1 (Clark et al., 2000; Flores-Rozas et al., 2000; Kleczkowska et al., 2001; Lee and Alani, 2006). These interactions suggest that PCNA acts as a scaffold to coordinate the sequential recruitment of MMR factors to the mismatch site. Because of its orientationdependent loading on DNA, PCNA was proposed to be required for discriminating between the newly synthesized and the parental strand, thereby directing the repair machinery to the newly synthesized strand (Umar et al., 1996).

PCNA is also involved in other repair pathways. For example, it can stimulate the activities of several base excision repair (BER) enzymes. The *S. cerevisiae* 3'-5' exonuclease Apn2, which is involved in repair of DNA strand breaks with 3'-damaged ends, induced by oxygenic stress, has a PIP-box and is stimulated by PCNA binding (Unk *et al.*, 2002). The human homolog APE2 co-localizes with PCNA in DNA repair foci (Tsuchimoto *et al.*, 2001).

13

Moreover, PCNA interacts with XRCC1, a scaffold protein that organizes the BER complex (Fan et al., 2004), and binds and activates at least two glycosylases: UNG2, an enzyme that initiates the repair of misincorporated uracils (Ko and Bennett, 2005), and MPG, required for excision of 3methyladenine (Xia et al., 2005). In nucleotide excision repair (NER), the endonuclease XPG, required for excision of a small segment of singlestranded DNA containing the lesion, interacts with PCNA, and although XPG activity is not enhanced by PCNA, it is possible that the interaction might stabilize the repair complex (Gary et al., 1997). Moreover, PCNA interacts with the mammalian helicase WRN (Werner syndrome helicase) and with the S. cerevisiae helicase Rrm3 (Lebel et al., 1999; Schmidt et al., 2002). Both helicases are involved in promoting repair of DNA lesion at the replication fork. Another pathway by which PCNA facilitates DNA repair involves the recruitment of the histone acetyltransferase p300 to DNA damage sites, upon which p300 can affect the local chromatin structure in order to promote DNA repair synthesis (Hasan et al., 2001).

In order for replication to take place, the compact chromatin conformation must be opened. Importantly, the information encrypted in the chromatin structure must be transmitted to the sister chromatids after replication. This process, called epigenetic inheritance, takes place coreplicationally and is under direct control of PCNA. In yeast cells, PCNA recruits the chromatin assembly factor CAF1 to the replication fork in order to coordinate nucleosome deposition and heterochromatin formation (Zhang *et al.*, 2000). Moreover, in human cells, PCNA binding was shown to be required for targeting of the WSTF transcription factor to replication foci, thereby inducing chromatin remodeling by ISWI remodelling factors (Poot *et al.*, 2004). PCNA binds also to the DNA cytosine methyltransferase 1 (Dnmt1), the enzyme required for methylation of the newly synthesized strand, and thus for inheritance of methylated status (lida *et al.*, 2002).

PCNA has also been implicated in coordinating programmed cell death, as its interaction with the tumor supressor UNG1 is required for DNA damage-induced apoptosis (Scott *et al.*, 2001). In contrast, binding of PCNA to MyD118 and Gadd45 represses their negative growth control functions (Vairapandi *et al.*, 2000).

1.2.3 Posttranslational modifications of PCNA

The number of known PCNA-controlled DNA repair pathways was further increased by the discovery of S-phase specific posttranslational modifications of *S. cerevisiae* PCNA by ubiquitin and SUMO (Hoege *et al.*, 2002) (Figure 3). PCNA ubiquitylation directs the bypass of DNA lesions by the replication

machinery. At stalled forks, PCNA is mono-ubiquitylated at the conserved lysine 164 by the E2 conjugating enzyme Rad6 and the E3 ligase Rad18, a single stranded DNA-binding protein that might recognize damaged DNA (Bailly *et al.*, 1997). Mono-ubiquitylation of PCNA promotes a switch from the replicative polymerase to a translesion polymerase, like Rad30 or Rev1, which have binding sites for both PCNA and ubiquitin and therefore a higher affinity for the ubiquitylated form of PCNA (Bienko *et al.*, 2005; Garg and Burgers, 2005; Kannouche *et al.*, 2004; Stelter and Ulrich, 2003; Watanabe *et al.*, 2004). This repair system is known as the error-prone branch of the *RAD6* repair pathway. Alternatively, PCNA can be modified at the same lysine by K63-linked ubiquitin chains. Besides Rad6 and Rad18, this modification requires the E2 heterodimer Mms2-Ubc13 and the E3 Rad5 (Hoege *et al.*, 2002; Ulrich and Jentsch, 2000). Multi-ubiquitylation promotes an error-free repair which is likely to involve a switch of the template to the newly replicated strand of the sister chromatid (Xiao *et al.*, 2000; Zhang and Lawrence, 2005).



Figure 3. Posttranslational modifications of PCNA in S-phase. In response to DNA damage, the enzymes of the *RAD6* DNA repair pathway ubiquitylate PCNA at K164. PCNA is either mono-ubiquitylated, leading to recruitment of an error-prone translesion polymerase, or multi-ubiquitylated by K63-linked ubiquitin chains, which mediates an error-free repair. The factors that mediate the error-free pathway downstream of PCNA ubiquitylation are not known. Constitutively, PCNA is modified by SUMO, which recruits Srs2 to inhibit *RAD52*-dependent recombination at the replication fork.

PCNA SUMOylation occurs constitutively in S-phase (Hoege *et al.*, 2002) and represents a mechanism for protecting the replication fork from unwanted recombination events (Papouli *et al.*, 2005; Pfander *et al.*, 2005). SUMOylated PCNA recruits the helicase Srs2, which inhibits recombination by disrupting Rad51 nucleofilaments (Krejci *et al.*, 2003; Veaute *et al.*, 2003). This inhibition ensures that, upon encountering of a DNA lesion, the *RAD6*-dependent replication restart, and not *RAD52*-dependent recombination is used for processing the lesion. Attachment of SUMO to PCNA takes place at two different lysines: the bulk of SUMOylation occurring at K164, and requiring the activity of the SUMO E3-ligase Siz1. To a lesser extent, SUMO is attached also to a second acceptor site, the non-conserved K127. Unlike K164, K127 is present in a consensus site for SUMOylation (see paragraph 1.1.1) and does not seem to require an E3 ligase activity (Hoege *et al.*, 2002; Pfander *et al.*, 2005).

The importance of PCNA modifications in lesion bypass is highlighted by the fact that loss of the regulation of PCNA modifications leads to gross chromosomal rearrangements (GCRs), hallmarks of many cancers (Motegi *et al.*, 2006).

1.3 Sister chromatid cohesion

DNA replicated in S-phase must be faithfully segregated to the daughter cells during mitosis. To ensure proper segregation, the identity of sister chromatids is preserved throughout G2 by keeping them paired in close proximity to each other. This physical coupling, termed sister chromatid cohesion (Haering and Nasmyth, 2003; Nasmyth and Schleiffer, 2004) is only abrogated at the metaphase to anaphase transition, allowing migration of the sister chromatids to separate cells. Cohesion is essential for viability in S. cerevisiae, as in its absence cells prefer to block their cell cycle in order to avoid faulty distribution of the chromosomes. This process controls not only the accuracy, but as well the timing of DNA separation, as it allows kinetochores to be captured by opposite poles of the mitotic spindle and subsequently it resists the pulling forces of the microtubules until anaphase. The cohesion activity is strictly correlated with the chromosome cycle (Figure 4). Cohesion is established in S-phase, concomitantly with DNA replication. The sister chromatids are glued together throughout G2, until they are released at the metaphase to anaphase transition, and migrate to separate cells.



Figure 4. The mitotic cohesion cycle. Cohesin binds in G1 to unreplicated chromosomes. Cohesion is established during S.phase, concomitant with DNA replication, and maintained throughout G2 and early mitosis, when chromosomes condense. Cohesion is abolished in late mitosis, allowing sister chromatids to separate (Carson and Christman, 2001).

1.3.1 The cohesin complex

Cohesion is ensured by a protein complex called cohesin, composed of Smc1 (Chl10), Smc3, Scc1 (Mcd1) and Smc3 (Irr1) (Hirano, 2006; Michaelis et al., 1997; Nasmyth and Haering, 2005). Smc1 and Smc3 belong to the SMC superfamilly, which contain as well the recombination protein Rad50, the bacterial MukB, the condensins Smc2 and Smc4 and the DNA repair proteins Smc5 and Smc6. These proteins have globular N and C-terminal domains, separated by long streches of coiled-coil, which are interrupted by central globular domains. In the cohesin complex, Smc1 and Smc3 interact with the kleisin family members Scc1 (in the mitotic cohesin complex) or Rec8 (in the meiotic cohesin complex), while in the condensin complex, Smc2 and Smc4 interact with the kleisins CAP-H or CAP-H2. Smc1 and Smc3 dimerize via their central globular (hinge) domains, and formation of intra-molecular coilcoils leads to association of the N and C-terminal globular domains (Figure 5) (Haering et al., 2002). This is supposed to lead to the formation of a functional ATPase domain, from the Walker A motif of the N-terminus and the Walker B motif of the C-terminus (Lowe et al., 2001). A single Scc1 molecule binds to the head domains of both Smc1 and Smc3, forming a closed ring. Scc3, the fourth cohesin subunit, binds the complex via Scc1 (Haering et al., 2002).

The cohesin ring most likely acts by encircling the two sister chromatids formed by DNA replication (Figure 5). With a proposed diameter of 35nm, the ring is wide enough to accommodate two chromatin fibers of 10nm each (Haering and Nasmyth, 2003). While cohesin could not be removed from chromatin by high salt concentrations (Ciosk *et al.*, 2000), cleavage of engineered Smc subunits led to dissociation of the entire complex from DNA and destroyed sister chromatid cohesion (Gruber *et al.*, 2003). Conversely, the cohesin complex could be co-purified with circular minichromosomes (plasmids), and could be released only by cleavage of the plasmid itself, suggesting a topological association between cohesin and chromatin (Ivanov and Nasmyth, 2005).



Figure 5. Model of the cohesin complex forming a ring that encircles the two sister chromatids. SMC proteins form internal coiled-coils and dimerize via their central hinge domain, while their globular N- and C-termini form a domain that bind Scc1 ends. Scc3 is associated to the complex via Scc1. (Adapted from Dr. Olaf Stemmann.)

1.3.2 Cohesion establishment

The cohesin complex is loaded on DNA immediately after chromosome separation, in telophase and early G1. This process requires the loading complex Scc2/Scc4. In its absence, the cohesin complex is formed, but is not associated with DNA (Ciosk *et al.*, 2000; Watrin *et al.*, 2006). Thus, Scc2 and Scc4 are required for establishment, but not for maintenance of sister chromatid cohesion. Although the mechanism of cohesin loading on chromsomes is not fully understood, it requires the ATP-ase activities of Smc1 and Smc3, which might be stimulated by Scc2/Scc4 (Arumugam *et al.*, 2003). Moreover, cohesion loading and replication initiation are apparently coregulated, as Scc2 activity which loads cohesin on DNA requires licensing of the replication origins by formation of the pre-replication complexes (Gillespie and Hirano, 2004; Suter *et al.*, 2004; Takahashi *et al.*, 2004).

Cohesion between the sister chromatids is established already during DNA replication (Gerlich *et al.*, 2006; Uhlmann and Nasmyth, 1998). For proper chromosome cohesion and thus viability, the cohesin complex is needed not only during G2, but as well in S-phase (Toth *et al.*, 2000; Uhlmann

and Nasmyth, 1998). Although the mechanism of cohesion establishment, and how it is coupled to S-phase is not known, it is likely that cohesin rings tie up the sister chromatids instantly after replication (Skibbens, 2000).

In S. cerevisiae, the essential protein Eco1/Ctf7 is required exclusively during S-phase in order to establish sister chromatid cohesion (Skibbens et al., 1999; Toth et al., 2000). ECO1 mutants arrest in the G2/M checkpoint, because inefficient cohesion in these cells leads to lack of tension across the kinetochores. The Eco1 protein contains a C2H2-type zinc finger and an acetyl transferase domain and can acetylate several substrates in vitro, including Scc1, Pds5 and itself (Ivanov et al., 2002). However, no in vivo targets were discovered so far, and the importance of this activity was questioned, as mutants that loose the acetyl transferase activity in vitro show no obvious phenotypes (Brands and Skibbens, 2005). Although essentially nothing is known on how Eco1 mediates cohesion in S-phase, it was proposed that the protein localizes to the replication fork, where it can convert a pre-cohesion site (unreplicated DNA with pre-loaded cohesin complex) into a cohesion site (replicated DNA, the two sister chromatids being encircled by the cohesin ring) (Skibbens, 2000). This model is supported by genetic evidence showing a link between replication and cohesion: ECO1 mutants are lethal in combination with PCNA mutants, and can be rescued by PCNA overexpression (Skibbens et al., 1999).

Several Eco1 interactors were recently shown to be required for efficient establishment of cohesion, without being essential for the process. They include the helicase Chl1, an alternative PCNA loading/unloading complex composed of Ctf18, Ctf8, Dcc1, Rfc2-5, the spindle pole body subunit Mps3, the DNA polymerases ϵ and α and the polyA polymerase σ (Antoniacci et al., 2004; Edwards et al., 2003; Kenna and Skibbens, 2003; Mayer et al., 2001; Read et al., 2002; Skibbens, 2004; Wang et al., 2000; Zhou et al., 2004). Genetic studies have shown that there is an interplay between different replication-linked processes, like establishment of cohesion, DNA repair and epigenetic silencing. Thus, the polymerase σ -associated protein Ctf4, the RSC chromatin remodeling complex, the DNA helicases Srs2, Rrm3 and Sgs1 and the DNA repair complexes Mre11-Rad50-Xrs2 and Tof1-Mrc1-Csm3 are apparently all required for proper cohesion (Baetz et al., 2004; Hanna et al., 2001; Mayer et al., 2001; Warren et al., 2004). Moreover, the helicase Chl1 participates in gene silencing and DNA recombination as well (Das and Sinha, 2005), while Ctf18 is required for localization of telomeres to the nuclear periphery (Hiraga et al., 2006), for the DNA replication checkpoint (Naiki et al., 2001) and for unloading PCNA from DNA (Bermudez et al., 2003).

Eco1 is conserved throughout species, however its domain organization varies. All homologs contain the bulk of S. cerevisiae Eco1 in their C-termini, but have long N-terminal extensions. The S. pombe Eso1 contains a domain bearing homology to the Rad30 translesion polymerase (Madril et al., 2001; Tanaka et al., 2000). One ortholog has been identified in D. melanogaster and at least two in mammals. The N-terminal domains of these proteins are not conserved between species and show no homology to known domains, except for the one present in mammalian EFO1, which shows similarity to a micronuclear linker histone identified in *Tetrahymena*. (Bellows et al., 2003; Hou and Zou, 2005; Williams et al., 2003). The Nterminal extensions of human Eco1 proteins (named ESCO1 and ESCO2) were proposed to be involved in DNA binding (Hou and Zou, 2005). Recently, mutations in ESCO2 were shown to cause severe developmental diseases, the Roberts and SC phocomelia syndromes, characterized by growth retardation, microcephaly, craniofacial anomalies and reduction in limb length (Schule et al., 2005; Vega et al., 2005). Cells from Roberts syndrome patients, as well as from Drosophila mutants in the Eco1 homolog show defects in sister chromatid cohesion and chromosome segregation, demonstrating that Eco1 function is well conserved (Vega et al., 2005; Williams et al., 2003).

1.3.3 Cohesion maintenance

After establishment in S-phase, cohesion is maintained throughout G2 and early mitosis, when chromosomes condense, until anaphase. The protein Pds5, essential in *S. cerevisiae*, associates with the cohesin complex on chromosomes and is required for maintenance of cohesion, but not for its establishment (Hartman *et al.*, 2000). Pds5 is SUMOylated from early S-phase until the beginning of anaphase, and it appears that this modification facilitates cohesion dissolution, as overexpression of the de-SUMOylating enzyme Ulp2 can rescue the cohesion defects of *PDS5* mutants (Stead *et al.*, 2003). In *S. pombe*, Pds5 is not required for viability, and surprisingly, inactivation of *PDS5* can rescue the lethality of an *ECO1* deletion, suggesting that in this organism Pds5 has a second, cohesion inhibitory activity, that is counteracted by Eco1 (Tanaka *et al.*, 2001).

During G2, the cohesin rings were shown to be pushed by the transcriptional machinery to untranscribed intergenic regions (Lengronne *et al.*, 2004), showing that DNA-bound cohesin is mobile and thereby confirming the topological model for cohesin association with chromatin.

1.3.4 Cohesion dissolution and sister chromatid separation

In order for the sister chromatids to be separated in anaphase, the cohesin rings must be removed from the chromosomes. In the late 1990s, the anaphase-promoting complex or cyclosome (APC/C) was identified to be essential for this function (Irniger *et al.*, 1995; King *et al.*, 1995). APC/C is a ubiquitin ligase, that together with its activator Cdc20 initiates sister chromatid separation, by degrading the anaphase inhibitor securin (Cohen-Fix *et al.*, 1996; Funabiki *et al.*, 1996). Securin acts by sequestering separase, a cystein protease that cleaves Scc1, thereby opening the cohesin ring and releasing the sister chromatids (Uhlmann *et al.*, 1999). Separase activity is additionally regulated by a securin-independent mechanism, as in the *Xenopus* egg extract system it was shown that the kinase Cdk1 (itself under the control of APC/C) can inhibit securin by binding and phosphorylating it (Gorr *et al.*, 2005; Stemmann *et al.*, 2001). Moreover, Scc1 cleavage by securin requires Scc1 phosphorylation by Polo kinase (Alexandru *et al.*, 2001), providing yet another level of control to the sister chromatid separation process.

In S. cerevisiae mitosis, virtually all cohesin is removed from chromsomes at the metaphase to anaphase transition, by the separase pathway (Clarke and Orr-Weaver, 2006; Stemmann et al., 2005) (Figure 6A). In contrast, in metazoans cohesin dissociation takes place in two waves (Figure 6B). First, arm cohesin is removed in prophase, by the so-called prophase pathway. This mechanistically still uncharacterized pathway does not act via separase-dependent cleavage of Scc1, but instead requires phosphorylation of the cohesin subunit Scc3 by the Polo and Aurora B kinases (Hauf et al., 2005; Sumara et al., 2002). In the second step, centromeric cohesion is abolished in anaphase by separase cleavage of Scc1. How centromeric cohesin is protected from dissociation in prophase was only recently discovered. The centromer-associated protein shugoshin was shown to recruit the phosphatase PP2A, which in turn de-phosphorylates centromeric cohesin, counteracting polo kinase activity and thus protecting centromeric cohesion from the prophase pathway for cohesin removal (Kitajima et al., 2004; Kitajima et al., 2006; Riedel et al., 2006; Tang et al., 2006). Shugoshin is itself regulated by the spindle checkpoint kinase Bub1, which localizes it to the centromeres, and by the APC/C, which degrades it in anaphase (Kitajima et al., 2004).



Figure 6. Schematic representation of chromosome disjunction. A. In yeast mitosis, arms and centromeric cohesin is cleaved by separase in anaphase. **B.** In metazoans, arm cohesin is phosphorylated and dissociates in prophase, while centromeric cohesin, protected in prophase by shugoshin and the PP2A phosphatase is cleaved by separase in anaphase. **C.** In meiosis, chromosomes are kept together by cohesin and chiasmata. During the first division, the prophase and separase pathways collaborate to remove arm cohesin, while centromeric cohesion is abolished by separase activity in the second division.

Regulation of cohesion is even more complicated in meiosis (Figure 6C), when a single round of DNA replication is followed by two nuclear divisions, one reductional, which separates homolog chromosomes, and one equational, which separates sister chromatids. During meiotic division, Scc1 is replaced in the cohesin complex by its homolog Rec8 (Toth *et al.*, 2000). While this alternative cohesin complex maintains cohesion between sister chromatids, homologs are held together by formation of chiasmata which result from recombinational crossing-over. During the first division, arm cohesion is resolved by the prophase pathway and by Rec8 cleavage by separase in anaphase I. Centromeric cohesion is protected by shugoshin until

anaphase II, when sister chromatids are separated (Clarke and Orr-Weaver, 2006; Megee, 2006).

Besides its role in cleaving Scc1 and Rec8, separase was shown to also have other functions that promote mitotic exit. Via the FEAR (Cdc14 early anaphase release) network, separase activates the phosphatase Cdc14. Cdc14-controlled functions include segregation of rDNA repeats, stabilization and proper orientation of the spindle (Stemmann *et al.*, 2005). Another protein recently shown to be required for proper cohesion in metazoans is sororin, which associates with the cohesion complex in interphase and is downregulated by the APC/C complex at the end of mitosis. Homologs of this protein were not identified in yeasts. It has been proposed that sororin might be required for activation of the phosphorylated cohesin that was removed from chromosomes by the prophase pathway, allowing it to be functional in the next S-phase (Rankin *et al.*, 2005).

After the mitotic division, the two sister chromatids must end up in different cells. At the centromeres, a special protein complex called kinetochore is formed, which is responsible for anchoring the microtubules emerging from the spindle pole bodies. It is essential that the kinetochores attach to spindles that emanate from opposing poles. This leads to tension across the two kinetochores, as chromatid cohesion resists the outward pulling forces of the spindle. Unattached kinetochores, or lack of tension when both kinetochores are attached to the same pole, are sensed by specific sensors, including Mad2 and Mad3, leading to activation of the mitotic checkpoint. An inhibitory complex is formed, containing Mad2, Mad3, Bub1, Cdc20 which binds stoichiometrically and inhibits APC/C (Sudakin et al., 2001; Tang et al., 2001). By the activity of Aurora B, the microtubules are reoriented to form connections with the proper kinetochores (Lampson et al., 2004), creating in the end tension across the kinetochores. Only then APC/C gets activated, cohesion is ablated and the spindles pull the chromatids towards the spindle pole bodies.

1.3.5 Special cohesion pathways

Cohesion at rDNA repeats. In *S. cerevisiae*, cohesion at rDNA loci was shown to be independent of cohesin. As topoisomerase II activity is required for separation of this sites, it was proposed that DNA catenation is responsible for cohesion at rDNA loci (Sullivan *et al.*, 2004). Segregation of rDNA repeats requires activation of Cdc14 via the FEAR network and the activity of Aurora B kinase and takes place late in anaphase.

Cohesion at silent loci. A direct link between silencing and cohesion was demonstrated, when it was reported that the silencing factors Sir1-4 are

recruiting cohesin to silenced DNA (Chang *et al.*, 2005). It appears that Sir factors are required for establishment, but not for maintenance of the silenced state. The chromatin fibers at repressed sites are folded into higher-order 30nm fibers, so a cohesin ring would not be large enough to accomodate two such fibers. Therefore, it was proposed that at silenced loci, the mechanism of cohesion is different, with one cohesin ring encircling one fiber.

Cohesion at centromeres. Maintenance of centromeric cohesion was shown to dependent on the activity of topoisomerase II, as TopoII mutants have decreased centromeric cohesion (Bachant *et al.*, 2002). TopoII function at the centromeres is modulated by its posttranslational modification with SUMO. Blocking of TopoII SUMOylation leads to abolished or defective chromosome segregation (Azuma *et al.*, 2005; Takahashi *et al.*, 2006), that could be due to increased cohesion at the centromeres, while hyper-SUMOylation of TopoII results in centromeric cohesion defects (Bachant *et al.*, 2002). In *Xenopus*, the SUMOylated form of TopoII was found to be easier extractable from chromatin (Azuma *et al.*, 2005), suggesting that SUMOylation might induce removal of TopoII from the centromeres. Moreover, centromeric cohesion appears to be lost prematurely in cells lacking the cohesin-interacting protein SIk19 (Zhang *et al.*, 2006), suggesting that this kinetochore-associated protein is required for maintenance of the centrosomal structure.

Cohesion at telomeres. Cohesion at telomeres was shown to be entirely dependent on the Eco1-cohesin pathway. However, telomeres do seem to have special features, as in cohesion-deficient cells, telomere separation was highly increased compared to arm separation (Antoniacci and Skibbens, 2006). This effect might be the cause of the high mobility of telomeres and might contribute to chromosome disjunction in anaphase.

Cohesion at double strand breaks. In S. cerevisiae, cohesion is required for efficient double strand break repair via sister chromatid recombination (Sjogren and Nasmyth, 2001; Strom *et al.*, 2004), and is established at sites of double strand breaks after the activation of the DNA damage response regulator kinases Mec1 and Tel1 (Unal *et al.*, 2004). Moreover, the Mre11-Nbs1-Rad50 complex, early sensor of DNA double strand breaks and initiator of homologous recombination, was shown to be required for recruitment of cohesin to laser-induced DNA damage in human cells (Kim *et al.*, 2002). Replication-independent establishment of cohesion at double strand breaks appears to use the canonical Eco1 pathway (Strom *et al.*, 2004). Recently, also double-strand breaks arising in S-phase by replication through a nick were shown to be repaired by a cohesin-mediated sister chromatid exchange mechanism (Cortes-Ledesma and Aguilera, 2006).

1.4 Aim of this work

The complex machinery formed at the replication fork during S-phase integrates, besides DNA replication, many other activities that ensure the proper transmission of the genetic information, including DNA repair, transfer of the correct chromatin structure, repression of deleterious recombination events. Recent studies in *S. cerevisiae* showed that posttranslational modifications with ubiquitin family proteins regulate such activities at the replication fork. Modifications of DNA polymerases co-factor PCNA with ubiquitin and SUMO coordinate the different mechanisms to bypass DNA lesions by the replisome. One aim of this study was to identify and characterize functionally other putative posttranslational modifications of replication fork proteins. Moreover, the conservation of PCNA modifications in metazoan cells was investigated.

Besides acting as a polymerase co-factor, PCNA functions as a matchmaker that regulates replication-linked processes by physical interactions. A major focus of this study was to identify novel binding partners of PCNA and to functionally characterize these interactions. Particularly, a putative role for PCNA in cohesion establishment, suggested by genetic interactions between PCNA and the cohesion protein Eco1, will be investigated. Moreover, the impact of SUMOylation, a constitutive S-phase event, on the functions of PCNA was also addressed in this study.

2. RESULTS

2.1 Characterization of PCNA modifications in higher eukaryotes

In S. cerevisiae, PCNA (encoded by the gene POL30) is modified by three posttranslational modifications: mono-ubiquitylation, multi-ubiquitylation by a non-canonical K63-linked chain and SUMOylation (Hoege et al., 2002). Both types of ubiquitin modification occur at lysine K164 of yeast PCNA in response to replication fork stalling at DNA lesion sites and they each result in the activation of different mechanisms for restarting the fork (Hoege et al., 2002; Kannouche et al., 2004; Stelter and Ulrich, 2003). SUMOylation, on the other hand, occurs constitutively in S-phase, affecting mainly K164 and to a lesser extent K127. This modification was shown to repress recombination at the replication fork by recruiting the antirecombinogenic helicase Srs2 (Papouli et al., 2005; Pfander et al., 2005). The enzymes required for PCNA ubiquitylation (Rad6, Rad18, Mms2, Ubc13, Rad5) are conserved in higher eukaryotes, and inactivation of each of them renders cells sensitive to DNA damage (Andersen et al., 2005; Koken et al., 1991; Masutani et al., 1999; Tateishi et al., 2000; Unk et al., 2006), arguing for a conservation of function. Moreover, K164 (but not K127) is conserved in all PCNA homologs (Figure 7A), suggesting that posttranslational modifications of PCNA at K164 may be conserved from yeast to man.

2.1.1 PCNA modifications in human cells

In order to test this hypothesis, human cells (HeLa) were cultured in the absence or presence of the DNA damaging drug MMS, which in *S. cerevisiae* induces PCNA ubiquitylation. Cell extracts were analysed by Western blot, using anti-PCNA antibodies. While in the absence of MMS only unmodified PCNA could be detected, DNA damage led to an accumulation of a slower migrating form of PCNA, with an electrophoretic mobility as expected for mono-ubiquitylated PCNA (Figure 7B). In order to verify the identity of this band, cells were transfected with constructs encoding 6xHis-tagged versions of PCNA. When wild-type His-tagged PCNA was transfected, a slower migrating form of PCNA could be induced by DNA damage. This band was not observed when the PCNA K164R mutant was expressed, indicating that it represents a modification of PCNA at K164 (Figure 7C). A band with a similar running behaviour could be observed when 6xHis-tagged ubiquitin was

transfected. The fact that this band could be detected by anti-PCNA antibodies after NiNTA chromatography clearly indicates that it indeed represents ubiquitylated PCNA (Figure 7C).



Figure 7. Mammalian PCNA is mono- and di-ubiquitylated at the conserved K164 residue. A. K164 is conserved from yeast to humans. Shown is an alignment between residues 158 and 172 of yeast PCNA. K164 is marked with an asterisk. **B**. A posttranslational modification of PCNA is induced by sub-lethal DNA damage. Extracts of HeLa cells cultivated in the presence of 0.02% MMS for the indicated periods of time wereblotted and probed with anti-PCNA antibodies. **C**. PCNA is mono-ubiquitylated at K164 on DNA damage. Extracts of cells untransfected or transiently transfected with the His-tagged PCNA variants, treated with MMS as indicated, were blotted for PCNA. For the last two lanes, a construct expressing Histagged ubiquitin was transfected, and samples were loaded on the gel before or after NiNTA pulldown. **D**. Mono-ubiquitylation of PCNA induced by DNA damage can be detected in different cell lines. Extracts cells cultivated in the absence or presence of MMS as indicated were probed for PCNA. **E**. PCNA can be di-ubiquitylated on DNA damage. Extracts of Saos-2 cells (first two lanes) or His-ubiquitin pulldowns from these cells were blotted and probed with an antibody recognizing PCNA.

To demonstrate the universality of DNA damage-induced PCNA ubiquitylation in mammals, cell extracts from different cell lines were analysed by Western blot against PCNA. The cell lines chosen were U2OS (human osteosarcoma), 293T (human embryonic kidney cells), IMR90SV (human embryonic lung) and SER-W3 (rat testis Sertoli cells) cells. In all cases, MMS treatment led to accumulation of the mono-ubiquitylated form of PCNA (Figure 7D), arguing that this DNA-damage response is not cell-type specific, but probably occurs in all dividing cells.

In *S. cerevisiae*, DNA damage induces not only PCNA monoubiquitylation, but also multi-ubiquitylation, the ratio of the steady state levels of the mono- *versus* the di-ubiquitylated form being roughly one to one (Hoege *et al.*, 2002). In mammalian cells, however, no multi-ubiquitylated PCNA was detectable (Figure 7B-D). This is most likely due to a reduced efficiency of the detection method employed. To solve this problem, Saos-2 cells (human osteosarcoma) which express very high levels of PCNA were used. After transfecting 6xHis-tagged ubiquitin in these cells, and performing NiNTA chromatography to purify His-ubiquitin conjugates, not only monoubiquitylation, but as well di-ubiquitylation of PCNA could be observed (Figure 7E). The levels of the di-ubiquitylated form were strongly reduced compared to those of mono-ubiquitylated PCNA, thus raising the intriguing possibility that, in contrast to the situation in yeast, in mammals translesion synthesis (mono-ubiquitylation dependent) is preferred over template switch (multiubiquitylation dependent) when stalled replication forks are to be restarted.

Moreover, in contrast to the situation in yeast, PCNA SUMOylation could not be observed in any mammalian cell line tested, not even after transfection of SUMO ligases of the PIAS class (not shown). This does not exclude, the possibility that PCNA SUMOylation in mammalian cells is extremely transient or present at very low levels.

2.1.2 PCNA modifications in chicken cells

The mutagenic bypass of DNA lesions using translesion polymerases is controlled in yeast and mammals by mono-ubiquitylation of PCNA (Hoege *et al.*, 2002; Kannouche *et al.*, 2004; Stelter and Ulrich, 2003). Besides its crucial role in genome stability translesion synthesis (TLS) is important as well for other cell type-specific physiological functions, the most striking example being somatic hypermutation (SHM) of the immunoglobulin locus in activated B cells. Concordingly, a point mutation in K164 of PCNA in chicken DT40 cells, derived from activated B cells, led not only to DNA damage sensitivity but also resulted in reduced antibody diversification (Arakawa *et al.*, 2006), indicating that modification of PCNA at K164 is required for SHM. In
collaboration with Jean-Marie Buerstedde and Hiroshi Arakawa (GSF, Neuherberg) the different modifications of PCNA and their enzymology in DT40 cells were investigated. Either wild-type, cells homozygously mutated for K164 of PCNA or deleted for the E3 ubiquitin ligase Rad18 (obtained from J.M. Buerstedde) were employed. Cell lysates from untreated and MMS-treated cells were analysed by immunoblotting against PCNA. Besides the band corresponding to unmodified PCNA, the presence of slower migrating bands with the electrophoretic mobility expected for mono-ubiquitin- and SUMO-modified PCNA were observed (Figure 8). The identities of these PCNA modifications were confirmed by NiNTA chromatography from extracts of cells stably transfected with His-tagged ubiquitin or SUMO (Figure 8 last five lanes). As expected, both modifications were dependent on the presence of K164, and ubiquitylation, but not SUMOylation was induced by MMS treatment.



Figure 8. Chicken PCNA is mono-ubiquitylated and SUMOylated at K164. Left panel: Extracts of DT40 AID^R Ψ V⁻ cells, either wildtype or homozygous mutants of K164 in PCNA or deleted for the E3 ligase Rad18, grown in the presence of MMS as indicated, were probed for PCNA. The asterisk denotes a cross-reactive band. Right panel: His-tagged variants of ubiquitin and SUMO were stably transfected in the indicated DT40 AID^R Ψ V⁻ cells. Extracts were prepared and subjected to NiNTA pulldowns.

Interestingly, *RAD18^{-/-}* cells retained both bands, although the band corresponding to mono-ubiquitylated PCNA is faint compared to wild-type cells and not inducible by MMS. This is in striking contrast to the situation in yeast, were no ubiquitylation of PCNA can be detected in the absence of Rad18 (Hoege *et al.*, 2002) and argues for the existence of a Rad18-independent, backup pathway for PCNA ubiquitylation in higher eukaryotes. Indeed, genetic experiments could show that *RAD18^{-/-}* cells have milder SHM and DNA repair defects than *PCNA^{K164R/K164R}* and the double mutant *RAD18^{-/-} PCNA^{K164R/K164R}* is phenotypically identical to the *PCNA^{K164R/K164R}* single mutant

(Arakawa *et al.*, 2006). Furthermore, the finding that PCNA is SUMOylated in chicken cells is surprising, as such modification was not detectable in mammalian cells, and was described to date only in yeast and *Xenopus*.

Taken together, these data indicate that the different posttranslational modifications described for yeast PCNA are principally conserved throughout species. Their relative abundance is however differing, indicating that the preferential use of pathways controlled by PCNA modifications is species-specific.

2.2 Characterization of DNA Polymerase δ as a novel SUMO substrate

In *S. cerevisiae*, mutations of the SUMO conjugation/deconjugation machinery, as well as impairment of SUMO itself, lead to severe phenotypes that affect many cellular functions (see paragraph 1.1.3). However, only few of these phenotypes could be directly linked so far to modification of specific substrates. Therefore, identification and functional characterization of novel SUMO substrates is of major importance in order to understand the complex biology of this modification. In particular, protein SUMOylation seems to be an important mechanism for regulating DNA transactions, including replication, repair and recombination (see paragraph 1.1.3). During DNA replication, PCNA, an essential replication fork component, can be modified by SUMO and ubiquitin, modifications which coordinate three different bypasses of DNA lesions (Hoege *et al.*, 2002; Papouli *et al.*, 2005; Pfander *et al.*, 2005). Possible candidates for other factors that might be regulated by SUMOylation are DNA polymerases, the most important proteins at the replication fork.

2.2.1 SUMOylation of DNA polymerase δ subunits

In *S. cerevisiae*, the main replicative polymerase, DNA polymerase δ , contains two essential subunits, the catalytic subunit Pol3 and the regulatory subunit Pol31, in addition to one non-essential subunit, Pol32. In order to investigate their possible posttranslational modification by SUMO, yeast cells expressing individual subunits of Pol δ endogenously tagged with Protein A were created. These cells were transformed with a construct over-expressing His-SUMO, and conjugates were purified by NiNTA chromatography from cells treated with different concentrations of the DNA alkylating agent MMS. Western blot using anti-Protein A antibodies revealed all three subunits of Pol δ being modified by SUMO, and in all cases SUMOylation was particularly induced by treatment of the cells with 0.3% MMS for 90 minutes (Figure 9), a

lethal DNA damage condition. A similar regulation of SUMOylation was described previously for PCNA (Hoege *et al.*, 2002) (see as well Figure 9).



Figure 9. All three subunits of the *S. cerevisiae* polymerase delta complex are modified by SUMO *in vivo*. Cells expressing endogenous polymerase delta subunits tagged C-terminally with Protein A or control (untagged) cells were transformed with a construct overexpressing His-SUMO and grown in the presence of different MMS concentrations as indicated. Extracts were prepared and used for NiNTA pulldowns. Samples were probed for the Protein A-tagged polymerase delta subunits or against yeast PCNA, as control for the pulldown efficiency.

2.2.2 Pol32 is SUMOylated at K283 during S-phase

Of the three subunits of Polô, Pol32 was chosen for further investigation of SUMOylation, for several reasons. First, *POL32* deletion is viable, allowing easy manipulation and investigation of mutant alleles. Second, Pol32 was previously described to be vital also for processes other than replication, the most interesting ones being in the regulation of DNA repair and recombination, functions that have been previously linked to SUMOylation as well (Huang *et al.*, 2000; Huang *et al.*, 2002; Pfander *et al.*, 2005). In order to simplify the detection and analysis of posttranslational modifications, anti-Pol32 antibodies were raised in rabbits and purified by affinity chromatography (not shown).

When SUMO conjugates were purified from cells overexpressing Histagged SUMO and treated with 0.3% MMS, two Pol32-crossreactive bands were detected, corresponding to mono- and di-SUMOylated Pol32 species (Figure 10A). In order to confirm that the two bands represent indeed SUMOylated Pol32, the same experiment was performed in cells in which the SUMO E2 conjugating enzyme Ubc9 was mutated. As expected, both bands were absent in *ubc9-1* cells (Figure 10A).



Figure 10. The polymerase delta subunit Pol32 is subjected to cell-cycle- and DNA damage-controlled SUMOylation. A. Pol32 is SUMOylated in vivo. Endogenous Pol32 was tagged with Protein A in wildtype cells or in mutants of the SUMO conjugating enzyme Ubc9. His-SUMO was overexpressed in these cells, and NiNTA chromatography was performed to purify modified substrates. Samples were probed for the Protein A tag of Pol32. **B**. Pol32 can be SUMOylated in vitro by incubation with E1, E2, SUMO and ATP. C-E. K283 of Pol32 is a major SUMO acceptor site. C. Cells expressing wildtype or K283R variants of Pol32 tagged with Protein A were transformed with His-SUMO, treated with MMS as indicated and subjected to NiNTA pulldowns. Samples were probed for Protein A to detect Pol32 or for PCNA, as control. D. Cells overexpressing His-tagged wildtype or K283 Pol32 variants were treated with 0.3% MMS for 90 minutes. Extracts were prepared and used for NiNTA affinity chromatography. Samples were probed with anti-Pol32 antibodies, as control for the pulldown, or with anti-SUMO antibodies to detect SUMOylated Pol32 species. E. Extracts of cells overexpressing wildtype or K283R mutant Pol32, or control (no overexpression) cells, treated with MMS as indicated, were bloted against Pol32. F. Pol32 is SUMOylated in S-phase. Cells expressing endogenous Pol32 tagged with Protein A were arrested in G1 by alpha factor treatment, and released to proceed synchronously through the cell cycle. At the indicated time points after release, samples were taken and probed against Protein A to detect Pol32. Endogenous SUMOylation of Pol32 is detected mainly at 40min and 60min time points, corresponding to S-phase. As control for the cell cycle synchronization, samples were probed against the mitotic cyclin Clb2.

Recombinant Pol32, expressed and purified from *E. coli*, could also be SUMOylated *in vitro* by the E1 complex Aos2/Uba1 and the E2 Ubc9. At least three Pol32-SUMO species were detectable in Western blots of the *in vitro* SUMOylation reaction products using anti-Pol32 antibodies (Figure 10B).

In order to identify the SUMO attachment sites in Pol32, the lysine residues positioned within the consensus SUMOylation sequence Ψ KxD/E (Bernier-Villamor et al., 2002) were mutated to arginines. The pol32-K283R mutant showed reduced mono-SUMOylation and abolished di-SUMOylation, arguing that K283 represent one of the attachment sites for SUMO in Pol32 (Figure 10C). To confirm these results, His-tagged Pol32, either wild-type or mutated at K283, was overexpressed in yeast cells and purified by denaturing NiNTA chromatography. This method should allow for purification of not only the unmodified, but as well of the posttranslationally modified protein species. When the samples were blotted and probed against SUMO, several species, corresponding to SUMOylated Pol32, could be detected. In this experimental setup, not only mono- and di-, but also tri-SUMOylated Pol32 forms could be identified (Figure 10D). As expected from the previous experiment, the di- and tri-SUMOylation were not present in the purification of the pol32-K283R mutant, while the mono-SUMOylation was greatly reduced (Figure 10D). Moreover, Pol32 SUMOylation could be detected as well in extracts from cells overexpressing wild-type Pol32, but not the pol32-K283R variant (Figure 10E). As in previous experiments, the modification was induced by treating the cells with 0.3% MMS. DNA damage-induced SUMOylation of endogenous Pol32 could also be detected by probing whole cell extracts of wild-type cells with anti-Pol32 antibodies. The modification affects only a very small percentage of the endogenous Pol32 protein, and could not be detected in the absence of DNA damage.

Pol32 functions during S-phase at the replication fork (Burgers and Gerik, 1998). In order to investigate if SUMOylation is cell-cycle correlated, cells were arrested in G1 by treatment with α -factor, and released to progress synchronously through the cell cycle. Samples were harvested every 20 minutes and blotted for Pol32. SUMOylation of endogenous Pol32 was only detected when cells were in S-phase (samples harvested 40 or 60 minutes after release) (Figure 10F). Taken together, these data show that endogenous Pol32 is modified by SUMO during DNA replication or in response to lethal DNA damage treatment. This situation is reminiscent of PCNA SUMOylation, which is as well S-phase specific and inducible by 0.3% MMS.

2.2.3 SUMO-modified Pol32 recruits the recombination inhibitor Srs2

Deletion of POL32 is known to render cells sensitive to various stress conditions that impair replication, like low temperature, DNA damage or replication inhibitors (Gerik et al., 1998; Huang et al., 2000), see as well Figure 11A). However, under all these conditions, cells expressing the SUMOdefective pol32-K283R mutant as the only source of Pol32 grew indistinguishably from wild-type (Figure 11A), suggesting that Pol32 SUMOylation is not required for coping with replication stress. Alternatively, as SUMOylation is only reduced in the pol32-K283R mutant, but not entirely abolished (Figure 10C,D), it is possible that the remaining modification is enough for *pol32-K283R* cells to tolerate the stress conditions tested. Therefore, identification of the additional sites of SUMOylation would be required, to obtain a protein that can no longer be SUMOylated and use such a mutant to identify the functions of Pol32 SUMOylation. One way to overcome this is to use cells that overexpress POL32, as the percentage of the SUMOylated form was strongly increased by overexpression of POL32, but not of *pol32-K283R* (Figure 10E). Thus, the functional consequence of Pol32 SUMOylation can be directly addressed experimentally by comparing the phenotypes of cells overexpressing wild-type POL32 to those of cells overexpressing the *pol32-K283R* mutant.

While overexpression of Pol32 did not influence wild-type cells in any way, it resulted in decreased DNA damage tolerance in the DNA repairdefective PCNA-K164R cells (Figure 11B). In these cells, PCNA cannot be ubiguitylated anymore and therefore they are unable to use the RAD18 postreplicative pathway of DNA repair (Hoege et al., 2002). The fact that Pol32 SUMOylation sensitizes these cells to DNA damage suggests that this modification represses an alternative DNA repair pathway, whose activity is strictly required in PCNA-K164R cells. In fact, a similar activity was shown for PCNA SUMOvlation, which inhibits RAD52-dependent repair and thus is toxic for mutants of the post-replication pathway (Papouli et al., 2005; Pfander et al., 2005). As PCNA and Pol32 SUMOvation are similarly regulated (Hoege *et al.*, 2002 and Figure 10), both are present at the replication fork and show similar phenotypes (inhibition of DNA repair - Hoege et al., 2002 and Figure 11B), this raises the possibility that they activate the same downstream factors. PCNA SUMOylation is known to function by recruiting the helicase Srs2, an inhibitor of RAD52-dependent recombination (Krejci et al., 2003; Papouli et al., 2005; Pfander et al., 2005; Veaute et al., 2003). Interestingly, a previous report found a physical interaction between Srs2 and Pol32 (Huang et al., 2000). In order to test the effect of Pol32 SUMOylation on Srs2 binding,



Figure 11. Pol32 SUMOylation is detrimental for DNA damage tolerance of DNA repair mutants and recruits the anti-recombinogenic helicase Srs2. A. Endogenous mutation of K283 of Pol32 does not lead to DNA replication or repair impairments. Fivefold serial dilutions of the indicated mutants were spotted on control plates or plates containing 0.02% MMS or 75mM HU to assay for DNA repair defects. Replication defects were assayed by incubating the cells at 14°C. **B**. Hyper-SUMOylation of Pol32 is detrimental for damage tolerance of DNA repair-deficient PCNA K164R mutants. Wildtype or endogenous mutants in K164 of PCNA, overexpressing wildtype or K283R Pol32 variants under the control of *ADH1* promoter were spotted in fivefold serial dilutions on plates containing the indicated concentrations of MMS. **C**. SUMOylated Pol32 interacts preferentially with Srs2. Native extracts of cells overexpressing Pol32 were subjected to GST-pulldowns using GST fusions with the C-terminal tail of Srs2 that interacts with SUMOylated PCNA (Srs2^{ΔNΔSIM}) or with mutants of Srs2 defective in SUMO-PCNA binding (Srs2^{ΔNΔSIM} and Srs2^{ΔNΔC}). Samples were probed for Pol32.

different Srs2 fragments were expressed and purified from *E. coli* as GSTfusions, and incubated with native yeast extract. Pol32 species bound to Srs2 were identified by blotting the GST-pulldown samples with anti-Pol32 antibodies. A fragment of Srs2 encompassing the PCNA-SUMO binding site (Srs2^{ΔN}, consisting of aa 783-1174 – Pfander *et al.*, 2005) was able to interact with Pol32 (Figure 11B). Interestingly, this fragment showed a greater affinity for SUMOylated Pol32 compared to the unmodified form (Figure 11A). In contrast, Srs2 fragments that lack the SUMO-PCNA binding site (Srs2^{Δ NASIM}, which is similar to Srs2^{Δ N} but carries the mutation DEE1041,1042,1043AAA, and Srs2^{Δ NAC} consisting of aa 783-1038– Pfander *et al.*, 2005) showed reduced interaction with SUMOylated Pol32, but could still interact normally with the unmodified protein. This demonstrates that SUMOylation of Pol32 enhances its interaction with Srs2. Together with the genetic data showing that this modification inhibits DNA repair (Figure 11B), this result suggests that Pol32 SUMOylation represent a second, backup pathway for recruitment of Srs2 at the replication fork, in order to inhibit recombination. Moreover, it is likely that SUMOylation of the other subunits of Polô lead as well to Srs2 recruitment and inhibition of recombination.

2.3 PCNA directs establishment of sister chromatid cohesion during S-phase

Faithful inheritance of the genetic material demands both correct DNA replication and its equal distribution to the daughter cells. DNA replicated in S-phase must be faithfully segregated to the daughter cells during mitosis. To ensure this, the identity of sister chromatids is preserved during G2 by keeping them in close proximity to each other (Nasmyth and Schleiffer, 2004). Sister chromatid cohesion is essential for cellular viability and must be established in S-phase (Gerlich *et al.*, 2006; Uhlmann and Nasmyth, 1998), by the activity of the acetyl transferase Eco1/Ctf7 (Skibbens *et al.*, 1999; Toth *et al.*, 1999). The mechanism of sister chromatid cohesion establishment by Eco1 and how it is coupled to S-phase remains unclear.

2.3.1 PCNA mutants have cohesion defects

A previous report (Skibbens *et al.*, 1999) identified an *ECO1* mutation, *eco1*^{*ctt7-*}²⁰³, which leads to temperature sensitivity due to inefficient establishment of cohesion at the restrictive temperature. The growth deficiency of this mutant could be partially supressed by overexpression of PCNA. Moreover, the *eco1*^{*ctt7-203*} mutation was found to be lethal in combination with the PCNA mutation *pol30-104* (Skibbens *et al.*, 1999) suggesting a functional link between Eco1 and PCNA.

In order to test if PCNA plays a role in sister chromatid cohesion, cells expressing the PCNA A251V mutant, encoded by the *pol30-104* allele, as the only source of PCNA were assayed for cohesion defects, using cohesion tester strains (Bhalla *et al.*, 2002). In these cells, a tandem array of 256 copies of the Lac operator is inserted on the arm of Chromosome IV, either in a position more proximal (650kb) or more distal (950kb) to the centromere.

Expression of a GFP-Lacl repressor fusion leads to fluorescent labelling of the chromosome, due to the specific binding of the Lacl receptor to the Lac operator. If cohesion is proper, during the G2 phase of the cell cycle the two sister chromatids will be kept in close vicinity to each other, thus only one GFP signal is detected. If however cohesion is defective, the sister chromatids will diffuse away from each other, splitting the GFP signal in two. This system allows for quantitative measuring of cohesion efficiency. Wild-type or *PCNA A251V* cells were arrested in G2/M by incubation with the microtubule-depolymerizing drug nocodazole, and the number of GFP signals in each cells was analyzed by direct fluorescence microscopy on living cells As reported before, cohesion is established efficiently in wild-type cells, such that more than 90% of cells show only one GFP signal. *PCNA A251V* cells showed at least two times more cohesion defects than wild-type (Figure 12), arguing that PCNA is directly involved in sister chromatid cohesion.



Figure 12. PCNA A251V mutants have cohesion defects. Quantification of cohesion defects of the indicated strains were assayed using yeast strains GFP-tagged on two different positions on ChrIV. Cells were arrested in metaphase as diploid, large-budded cells and the number of GFP foci present in each cell was scored, indicating either normal cohesion (one signal), or a cohesion defect (2 signals; see examples in micrographs). Each strain was assayed 4-10 times, and for each experiment at least 50 cells were counted. Error bars represent standard deviations.

2.3.2 PCNA interacts physically with Eco1

The implication of PCNA in sister chromatid cohesion made it an obvious candidate for the long sought-after factor that couples sister chromatid cohesion to replication. In order to test this, it was investigated whether PCNA and Eco1 are present in the same complex. Indeed, PCNA could be immunoprecipitated by antibodies against Eco1 (Figure 13A). Moreover, 3myc-tagged Eco1 could immunoprecipitate 3HA-tagged Eco1, arguing that Eco1 multimerizes *in vivo*. Furthermore, PCNA and Eco1 also interacted in a

two-hybrid assay (Figure 13B). In order to address whether the binding is direct, an *in vitro* system was compiled. Recombinant GST fusions of Eco1, eco1^{*ctt7-203*} and of the helicase Chl1, also required for efficient cohesion, were purified from *E. coli* (Figure 14A) and employed for interaction studies, using recombinant or endogenous PCNA. Eco1 interacted directly with recombinant PCNA, showing that the interaction is not mediated by other factors, (Figure 14B). Chl1 was also found to bind directly to PCNA in this assay. GST-tagged Eco1 and Chl1 also interacted with endogenous PCNA in cell extracts, as verified by Western blot using PCNA antibodies (Figure 14B). Interestingly, PCNA binding to GST-eco1^{*ctt7-203*} was reduced compared to wildtype (Figure 14B), suggesting that the temperature sensitivity of the mutant might partly be a consequence of a defective interaction with PCNA.





Figure 13. Eco1 interacts with PCNA *in vivo.* **A.** PCNA co-immunoprecipitates with Eco1. 3mycEco1 expressed from the ADH1 promoter was immunoprecipitated with anti-myc antibodies. Samples were analyzed by Western blot for myc or PCNA reactivity. When cells expressing 3HAtagged endogenous Eco1 where used, the blot against HA showed that endogenous Eco1 is precipitated as well (lower panel). The asterisk denotes a cross-reactive band. **B.** Yeast two-hybrid assay showing interaction of Eco1 with PCNA.

S. cerevisiae Eco1 is a polypeptide of 281 aminoacids, encompassing a C2H2-type zinc finger (aa 33-57) and an Acetyl Tranferase (ACT) domain (aa 111-266) (Brands and Skibbens, 2005; Ivanov *et al.*, 2002), (Figure 15A). In order to map the region of Eco1 involved in binding to PCNA, different truncations of Eco1 were expressed in *E. coli* and purified as GST fusions (Figure 15A,B). These fusions were assayed for their ability to interact with recombinant or endogenous PCNA (Figure 15C). Constructs spanning the ACT domain (GST-eco¹⁰⁴⁻²⁸¹) or the C2H2 finger (GST-eco³³⁻¹⁴¹) failed to pulldown PCNA. In contrast, constructs containing the amino-terminal 33 aminoacids (GST-Eco1, GST-eco¹⁻³³ and GST-eco¹⁻¹⁴¹) were able to interact with PCNA (Figure 15C). Hence, Eco1 seems to contain a PCNA-binding site

in the region encompassing the amino-terminal 33 aminoacids. Indeed, a truncation lacking only the first 33 aminoacids (GST-eco³³⁻²⁸¹) could not interact with PCNA in this assay (Figure 15C).



Figure 14. Eco1 and PCNA interact directly *in vitro.* **A.** Recombinant GST fusions of Eco1 and Chl1 were expressed and purified from *E. coli.* **B.** GST pull-downs with recombinant GST-tagged Eco1 fragments and recombinant or endogenous PCNA from yeast native extracts. Asterisks denote cross-reacting proteins.

The mapping of the PCNA-interacting region to the amino-terminus of Eco1 could be validated in two-hybrid experiments. In this experimental setup, the first 33-aminoacids of Eco1 were sufficient to interact with PCNA, and truncation of this sequence completly abolished the interaction (Figure 15D). Altogether, these data demonstrate that Eco1 bears in its N-terminal 33 aminoacids a PCNA-binding domain, which is sufficient and crucial for the interaction with PCNA.

2.3.3 The PCNA-interacting region is required for Eco1's essential function

The *S. cerevisiae* Eco1 protein comprises at least three domains: a C2H2 Zncoordinating finger, an acetyl transferase domain (Ivanov *et al.*, 2002) and a PCNA-interacting region (see above). In order to address which domain is crucial for its function, a yeast strain was created in which the only source of Eco1 was expressed from an autonomously replicating centromeric vector containing the *URA3* marker. In such a setup, constructs encoding Eco1 mutants can be transformed, and their viability can be tested by plating the transformants on medium containing 5-fluoro-orotic acid (5-FOA), which counterselects for the *URA3* encoding plasmid. Consequently, the plasmids



encoding Eco1 mutants will remain the only source of Eco1 in the cells plated on 5-FOA-containing medium.

Figure 15. The PCNA interaction site lies within the amino-terminal 33 aminoacids of Eco1. A. Diagram showing Eco1 domains and the truncations used for GST pull-downs. B. Eco1 truncations were purified from *E. coli* as recombinant GST fusions C. GST-pull-downs with recombinant Eco1 truncations and recombinant or endogenous PCNA. D. Mapping of the binding site of PCNA by two-hybrid analysis, using truncations of Eco1.

In this assay, both the ACT domain with its activity, and the zinc finger were required for Eco1's essential function (Figure 16A). Indeed, mutations abolishing the activity of the ACT domain and the folding of the zinc finger were previously shown to lead to chromosome transmission defects (Brands and Skibbens, 2005; Ivanov *et al.*, 2002). Importantly, also the N-terminal 32 residues of Eco1 are essentially required because expression of a truncated variant that lacks this domain (eco1³³⁻²⁸¹) does not support growth of the *eco1* deletion mutant (Figure 16A). Interestingly, when strongly overexpressed from the ADH1 promoter, the PCNA interaction-defective eco1³³⁻²⁸¹ was partially able to restore viability (Figure 16B), suggesting that this truncation is defective in localizing to its sites of action.



Figure 16. The PCNA-interaction motif, the zinc finger and the acetyl transferase domain are all required for the essential function of Eco1. A. Different Eco1 truncations where assayed for their ability to support viability in the absence of WT *ECO1*, which is expressed from a plasmid that can be counterselected by plating the cells on 5-fluoro-orotic acid (5FOA)-containing medium. **B.** Overexpression of eco1⁸³⁻²⁸¹ under control of the ADH1 promoter can partly restore viability to cells lacking endogenous Eco1.

Eco1 was shown to posses acetyl-transferase activity *in vitro*, and mutations that abolish this activity resulted in cohesion defects (Ivanov *et al.*, 2002). In order to test if the PCNA-interacting domain is required for this activity, recombinant Eco1 and eco1³³⁻²⁸¹ were incubated with Acetyl Coenzyme A (AcCoA) in the presence of recombinant Scc1, one of the known *in vitro* substrates of Eco1. Acetylated products were detected by Western blot using antibodies recognizing acetylated lysins. The eco1³³⁻²⁸¹ protein fully retained its acetylation activity, being able to acetylate both itself (auto-acetylation) and Scc1 to the same extent as wild-type Eco1 (Figure 17), showing that the truncated protein is not aberrantly folded. In conclusion, the PCNA-interacting domain of Eco1 is required for the essential function of Eco1, but does not affect its enzymatic activity.



Figure 17. Deletion of the PCNA interacting region of Eco1 does not afffect its acetyl-transferase activity. Eco1 and eco1^{ctt7-203} show similar levels of acetylation activity *in vitro*. Self-acetylation and acetylation of Scc1 were visualized by Western blot using an antibody recognizing acetylated lysine residues (AcK).

2.3.4 The Eco1-PCNA interaction is crucial for establishment of cohesion

To characterize the essential feature of the N-terminal domain in greater detail, an alanine-scan mutagenesis approach was performed. Residues conserved between *S. cerevisiae* and *S. pombe* were mutated to alanine and analyzed for their ability to interact with PCNA in two-hybrid assays and to confer cellular viability in 5-FOA shuffling assay. The most drastic phenotype was observed with a mutant protein in which the residues Q18, K20, and L21 had been replaced (eco1^{Q18A,K20A,L21A}). Cells that express the corresponding mutant gene as the only source of Eco1 were inviable (Figure 18A), and binding to PCNA was absent with this mutant (Figure 18B). This confirms the results of the Eco1 truncation studies (Figure 16A), that the Eco1-PCNA interaction is required for cellular viability.

Notably, an Eco1 mutant protein (eco1^{S12A,K13A}) that conferred viability to cells, but was nevertheless significantly defective in PCNA binding (Figure 18A,B) was also identified. As this mutant was viable, it could be used to study the effects of a defective Eco1-PCNA interaction on cohesion. Cohesion tester strains expressing eco1^{S12A,K13A} as the only source of Eco1 were created and analyzed by fluorescence microscopy. These cells exhibited significant deficiencies in sister chromatid cohesion (Figure 19A). The inability of *eco1^{S12A,K13A}* cells to establish proper cohesion argues for the Eco1-PCNA interaction playing an important role in the establishment of sister chromatid cohesion. This makes it tempting to speculate that the cause for the lack of viability of *eco1^{Q18A,K20A,L21A}* cells is the loss of the crucial Eco1-PCNA interactions, making it impossible to establish sister chromatid cohesion. For confirmation, and to rule out the possibility that *eco1^{Q18A,K20A,L21A}* cells are inviable because of the inactivation of another putative function of Eco1, the

eco1^{Q18A,K20A,L21A} mutant was expressed in *eco1^{ctt7-203}* cells. As these cells are not viable at the restrictive temperature due to cohesion defects, they should be rescued by co-expression of eco1^{Q18A,K20A,L21A} should this mutant be defective in another putative function of Eco1. Wild-type Eco1 could complement both the cohesion defect and the inviability of *eco1^{ctt7-203}* cells at restrictive temperatures (Figure 19B,C). In contrast, eco1^{Q18A,K20A,L21A} could not aleviate the cohesion defects or restore viability to *eco1^{ctt7-203}* cells (Figure 19B,C), demonstrating that this mutant is definitely defective in establishment of sister chromatid cohesion.



Figure 18. The ability to interact with PCNA and the zinc finger are required for the essential function of Eco1. A. Viability of *eco1* mutants defective in the PCNA-interaction domain (marked with a light grey box) or in the zinc finger (dark grey box) were assayed by shuffling out WT *ECO1* upon plating on 5FOA-containing medium. **B.** Two-hybrid analysis of the interaction of eco1 mutant proteins with PCNA, showing that the N-terminus, but not the zinc finger is required for this interaction.

Four multiple point mutations in the C2H2 finger, including double alanine mutations of either the cysteins (eco1^{C35A,C38A}) or the histidines (eco1^{H53A,H57A}) involved in Zn coordination were also created and investigated. As expected, none of the mutations in the C2H2 finger affected binding to PCNA (fig 18A). On the other hand, double mutations in the cysteins or histidines involved in zinc coordination led to inviable mutants (Figure 18B), confirming that the C2H2 finger is essential for Eco1 function.

In conclusion, these data demonstrate that Eco1-PCNA binding is essential for chromatid cohesion, and that an impairment in the interaction results in cell death due to the loss of cohesion.



Figure 19. The PCNA-Eco1 interaction is required for efficient sister chromatid cohesion. A. The mutant *eco1*^{S12A,K13A}, partially defective in PCNA-binding, shows cohesion defects. The cohesion assays were done using GFP tagging of ChrIV. *ctf18* Δ cells, impaired in establishment of cohesion (Mayer *et al.*, 2001), were used as control. Each strain was assayed 4-10 times, with 50 cells being counted in each assay. Error bars represent standard deviations. **B.** An *eco1* mutant, which expresses a variant defective in PCNA binding (eco1^{Q18A,K20A,L21A}) cannot complement the cohesion defects of *eco1^{ctt7-203}*. *eco1^{ctt7-203}* cells with tagged ChrIV were arrested in G1 by α -factor treatment, and released into medium containing nocodazole at the restricted temperature (34°C) of the mutant. G2/M-arrested cells were microscopically assayed for cohesion defects. For each strain, 3-6 experiments were done in which at least 50 cells were counted. Error bars represent standard deviations. **C.** Endogenous expression of wild-type Eco1, but not of eco1^{Q18A,K20A,L21A} can rescue the viability of *eco1^{ctt7-203}* mutants at restrictive temperatures.

2.3.5 Eco1 and its human homolog ESCO2 bind PCNA via a conserved PIP-box variant

Eco1 is highly conserved across species. In humans, two Eco1 homologs, ESCO1 and ESCO2 have been described (Bellows *et al.*, 2003; Hou and Zou, 2005). Mutations in *ESCO2* were linked to severe hereditary diseases, Roberts and SC phocomelia syndromes (Schule *et al.*, 2005; Vega *et al.*, 2005). The conserved region between all Eco1 family members comprises the yeast Eco1 protein, including the zinc finger and the ACT domain. Within the N-terminal 33 residue PCNA-binding region of Eco1, the sequence QxxL/I (residues 18-21) is conserved among all Eco1 family members. This sequence resembles an element of two previously characterized PCNA-binding motifs, the PIP and KA boxes (Maga and Hubscher, 2003) (Figure 20A) suggesting that the conserved Q18 and L21 residues may be crucial for PCNA binding. Indeed, replacement of these aminoacids by alanine led to

Eco1 mutant proteins (eco1^{Q18A}, eco1^{L21A}, eco1^{Q18A,L21A}) that were deficient in PCNA binding and incapable of supporting cell viability (Figure 20B,C). As expected, these mutants could not rescue the temperature sensitivity of *eco1^{ctf7-203}* (Figure 21), demonstrating that they are incapable of establishing chromatid cohesion.



Figure 20. The PCNA-binding site represents a variant PIP-box. A. A conserved PCNA interaction motif is present in all Eco1 family members. Alignment of homologous sequences to *S. cerevisiae* Eco1 from residues 11 to 27. The positions occupied by the conserved amino acids Q and L/I, marked with an asterisk, matches the core of the PCNA-interaction motifs PIP-box and KA-box. **B.** The Eco1 PIP-box is required for interaction with PCNA in two-hybrid assays. **C.** The Eco1 PIP-box is required for cellular viability.

Although homologs of Eco1 from other species have long aminoterminal extensions, they all contain the novel Eco1 PIP box (Figure 20A, 22A), suggesting that PCNA binding is probably a conserved feature in all members of the Eco1 family. Indeed, the full-length human ESCO2 protein and an N-terminal fragment (ESCO2¹⁻³⁸⁶) that contains the conserved QxxI sequence, interacted with both human and yeast PCNA (Figure 22B). In summary, these findings demonstrate that Eco1 protein family members contain a core PIP-box required for PCNA interaction.



Figure 21. The PIP box of Eco1 is required for normal establishment of cohesion. expression Endogenous of wildtype Eco1, but not of variants lacking the PCNA interaction domain or mutated in the PIP box can rescue the viability of eco1^{ctf7-203} cohesion-defective cells at restrictive temperatures.

2.3.6 PCNA interaction is required for normal chromatin association of Eco1

PCNA was previously shown to be required for the loading of the silencing factor Cac1 onto chromatin (Zhang *et al.*, 2000). In order to test if the outcome of its interaction with Eco1 might be similar, the chromatin association of wild-type Eco1 and of mutants defective in PCNA interaction was tested. Chromatin was purified from cells expressing different 3myc-tagged Eco1 variants under the control of the *ECO1* promoter and analyzed by Western blotting using anti-myc antibodies. The localization of the Eco1 PIP-box mutants eco1^{Q18A,K20A,L21A} and eco1^{Q18A,L21A} to chromatin was found to be significantly diminished, arguing that the interaction with PCNA is required for efficient loading of Eco1 onto chromatin. In contrast, the localization of eco1^{S12A,K13A}, which is only partially defective in binding PCNA, was found to be only weakly affected (Figure 23). As controls, the DNA-associated proteins

PCNA and Histone 2B were found in the chromatin fraction (H2B as well in the soluble fraction), while the cytoplasmic Dpm1 was not (Figure 23A).





Figure 22. The Eco1-PCNA interaction is conserved in humans. A. Diagram showing the domain organization of Eco1 family members. B. ESCO2, a human homologue of Eco1, interacts with yeast (y) and human (h) PCNA.

Both PCNA and Eco1 function during S-phase. In order to test if their chromatin association is influenced by the cell cycle, chromatin was purified from cells synchronized by α -factor arrest/release. Consistent with their replication-linked roles, both were found to be recruited to chromatin preferentially in S-phase (Figure 24). Interestingly, this activity was still present in the Eco1 mutant lacking the N-terminal PCNA-binding region, although the overall levels of chromatin-bound protein were reduced (Figure 24). Overall, these data show that PCNA recruits Eco1 to chromatin by binding to the Eco1 PIP box.

2.3.7 Eco1-dependent cohesion is repressed by PCNA SUMOylation

In S-phase, PCNA can be modified by mono-ubiquitin, a multi-ubiquitin chain, and SUMO (Hoege *et al.*, 2002). Ubiquitylation, triggered by DNA damage, occurs at lysine 164 of PCNA and promotes two types of replicative DNA damage bypasses (Hoege *et al.*, 2002; Stelter and Ulrich, 2003). SUMO is attached to both K164 and K127 independent of DNA damage and recruits the helicase Srs2 to prevent homologous recombination during S phase (Hoege *et al.*, 2002; Papouli *et al.*, 2005; Pfander *et al.*, 2005). Given the importance of these modifications for PCNA functions, their possible effect on Eco1-dependent cohesion was investigated.



Figure 23. Chromatin association of Eco1 depends in part on PCNA interaction. A. Chromatin fractionation experiment using cells expressing 3myc-tagged wild-type Eco1, or mutants with defective PCNA interaction, shows that mutations in the PCNA-interacting domain of Eco1 reduce its ability to bind chromatin. PCNA and H2B (controls) are chromatin associated, whereas the cytoplasmic Dpm1 protein was used as a negative control. 10% of the extract and 5% of the supernatant were loaded. **B.** Quantification of chromatin-association activity of Eco1 variants. Bars represent the percentage of chromatin-bound Eco1, averaged from 3 independent experiments. Error bars represent standard deviations.

The temperature sensitivity of an *ECO1* mutant, *ctf7-203*, was previously shown to be alleviated by overexpression of PCNA (Skibbens *et al.*, 1999). Surprisingly, overexpression of the PCNA mutant *PCNA-K127R* and especially of the mutant that lacks both lysine residues (*PCNA-K127,164R*) suppressed the temperature sensitivities of two different *eco1* mutants (*ctf7-203 and eco1-1*) (Toth *et al.*, 1999) significantly stronger than wild-type PCNA (Figure 25A). Moreover, suppression by wild-type PCNA was considerably stronger in cells deficient in Siz1, the SUMO ligase responsible for PCNA SUMOylation at K164 (Hoege *et al.*, 2002; Pfander *et al.*, 2005). These results suggest that PCNA SUMOylation is toxic for *eco1^{ctf7-203}* and *eco1-1* cells.

Suppression of the *eco1* mutant phenotype was not restricted to overexpression of PCNA mutants defective in SUMOylation, but also was observed when the lysine mutants of PCNA were expressed from the genome to normal levels, or in *siz1* mutant cells (Figure 25B). The *PCNA K164R* or *siz1* mutations showed a weaker suppression compared to the *PCNA K127R* mutation, while the *PCNA KK127,164RR* mutant presented the strongest rescuing abilities (Figure 25B), indicating that SUMOylation at both lysins, but especially at K127 are inhibitory for cohesion.



Figure 24. Eco1 and PCNA are recruited to chromatin in S-phase. Analysis of chromatin from cells synchronized in different cell cycle phases by α -factor arrest/release shows a cell cycle-dependent chromatin association of PCNA and Eco1, and strong binding in S-phase. The binding of eco1³³⁻²⁸¹ is significantly reduced. 10% of the extract and supernatant fractions were loaded. FACS analysis and the levels of the mitotic cyclin Clb2 are used to indicate the cell cycle phase. The quantifications show the amounts of ^{3myc}Eco1 an ^{3myc}eco1³³⁻²⁸¹ on chromatin. Bars represent the percentage of chromatin-bound Eco1.

As expected, loss of endogenous PCNA SUMOylation led to a partial rescue of the cohesion defect of $eco1^{ctt7-203}$ (Figure 25C). PCNA SUMOylation was shown to inhibit recombination through Srs2 recruitment (Papouli *et al.*, 2005; Pfander *et al.*, 2005), however, this pathway is not responsible for the effect observed, as *srs2* Δ mutants do not suppress the temperature sensitivity of *eco1^{ctt7-203}* (Figure 25B). Together, these findings indicate that modification of PCNA by SUMO is detrimental for Eco1 function.

Eco1 was shown to possess *in vitro* acetyl transferase activity, and mutations in the ACT domain of *Drosophila* and human orthologues of Eco1 impair its function (Vega *et al.*, 2005; Williams *et al.*, 2003). In *S. cerevisiae,* the *eco1-1* temperature sensitive mutant encodes a variant with a single aminoacid substitution (G211D) in the ACT domain which inactivates the *in vitro* acetyl transferase activity of Eco1 (Ivanov *et al.*, 2002). In order to find out if the temperature sensitivity of *eco1*^{ctt7-203} cells was as well linked to deficient acetylation activity, this allele was sequenced and found to encode a protein with three point mutations (D168V, I231F and G259R), localized to the conserved motifs (Dyda *et al.*, 2000) of the ACT domain (Figure 25D). *In vitro* acetylate Scc1 (Figure 25E and data not shown). These results argue that that the acetyl transferase activity is essential for Eco1 function and that PCNA SUMOylation is toxic in Eco1 mutants defective in this activity.



Figure 25. SUMOylation of PCNA is detrimental for Eco1 function. A. Overexpression of SUMOylation-deficient PCNA mutants leads to a stronger suppression of the temperature sensitivity of *eco1-1* and *eco1*^{*ctt7-203*} mutants compared to WT PCNA. In cells deficient in the SUMO ligase Siz1 overexpression of WT PCNA leads to a stronger suppression as well. **B.** Loss of SUMOylation of endogenous PCNA, but not inactivation of the helicase Srs2, suppresses the temperature sensitivity of *eco1*^{*ctt7-203*}. **C.** Loss of PCNA SUMOylation partially rescues the cohesion defects of *eco1*^{*ctt7-203*} at the restrictive temperature (32°C). Sister chromatid cohesion was quantitatively assayed using yeast strains GFP-tagged on ChrIV. Cells were grown either at permissive temperature (26°C) or shifted for 3 hours at 32°C. Each strain was assayed 3-5 times at both temperatures with at least 50 cells being counted in each experiment. Error bars represent standard deviations. **D.** Diagram showing the point mutations identified in the *eco1*^{*ctt7-203}</sup> and <i>eco1-1* alleles **E.** The eco1^{*ctt7-203*} mutant protein is devoid of acetylation activity *in vitro*.</sup>

Although loss of PCNA SUMOylation led to activation of cohesion in *ECO1* mutants (Figure 25A,B), it had no detectable effect on cohesion of wild-type cells (Figure 26A). However, the *PCNA A251V* mutant, which is lethal in conjunction with the *eco1*^{ctt7-203} mutation (Skibbens *et al.*, 1999) and which exhibits strong cohesion defects (Figure 12), encodes for a PCNA variant that is hyper-SUMOylated (Figure 26B). This hyper-SUMOylation is not a general effect explaining the synthetic interactions with Eco1, as other mutants that are lethal in combination with *eco1*^{ctt7-203}, like *chl1* Δ (Figure 26B) or *ctf18* Δ (not shown) have normal SUMOylation. Although *PCNA A251V* is a mutant with pleiotropic phenotypes, that may also be defective in other interactions, its cohesion defective phenotype correlates well with its hyper-SUMOylation state, suggesting that increased PCNA SUMOylation is inhibitory for cohesion even in cells wild-type for *ECO1*.



Figure 26. Increased PCNA SUMOylation is detrimental for cohesion. A. Loss of PCNA SUMOylation does not affect cohesion, but increased SUMOylation leads to cohesion defects. The assays for the cohesion defects of the indicated strains were done using GFP tagging of ChrIV. Bars represent averages of 3-10 independent experiments. Error bars represent standard deviations. **B**. The cohesion-defective *PCNA A251V* mutant shows increased levels of SUMOylation *in vivo*. Another mutant that is synthetically lethal with *eco1^{ctt7-203}*, *chl1*Δ, shows normal levels of PCNA SUMOylation. Cells deficient in PCNA SUMOylation were used as control. The quantification of PCNA^{SUMO} levels was done by normalization to the band corresponding to unmodified PCNA and represents an average of 3 independent experiments. Error bars represent standard deviations.



Figure 27. Ubc9 and Eco1 are rivals for PCNA binding. A. GST-PCNA was incubated with constant amounts of Eco1 and increasing amounts of Ubc9 (top panel), or with constant amounts of Ubc9 and increasing amounts of Eco1 (bottom panel), and subjected to GST pull-downs. **B.** Increasing amounts of BSA do not interfere with binding of either Eco1 (top panel) or Ubc9 (bottom panel) to GST-PCNA.

The PIP-box-containing proteins p21 and RFC1 were shown to interact with an area on the surface of PCNA that contains PCNA's interdomainconnecting loop. Because Eco1 also interacts with PCNA via its PIP-box (Gulbis et al., 1996; Matsumiya et al., 2002), it is likely that it binds to the interdomain-connecting loop as well. Interestingly, lysine 127 is located in the interdomain-connecting loop (Hoege et al., 2002), and SUMOylation at this site is particularly detrimental for survival of the cohesion-defective eco1^{ctf7-203} mutant (Figure 25A,B). Alltogether, this raises the possibility that PCNA SUMOylation sterically hinders Eco1 binding to PCNA, thereby repressing cohesion. Because of the low level of PCNA SUMOylation in vivo and of its transient nature, it could not be tested directly whether SUMOylation of PCNA inhibits Eco1-binding in vivo. However, K127 is present in a consensus site that interacts directly with the SUMO-conjugating enzyme Ubc9 (Bernier-Villamor et al., 2002; Hoege et al., 2002). This suggests that Ubc9 and Eco1 are alternative binding partners for PCNA. Indeed, when GST-PCNA was mixed with constant amounts of Eco1 and increasing amounts of Ubc9, Ubc9 could efficiently displace Eco1 form PCNA in a concentration-dependent manner (Figure 27A), Eco1 displaced Ubc9 less potently in a similar assay (Figure 27A), while a control, BSA, had no effect on the binding of Eco1 or

Ubc9 to PCNA (Figure 27B). Together with the genetic data on the suppression of *eco1* mutants by SUMOylation-defective PCNA (Figure 25), this finding clearly supports Eco1-PCNA-dependent sister chromatid cohesion being inhibited by PCNA SUMOylation, and that Eco1 competes with the SUMOylation machinery for PCNA binding.

2.3.8 PCNA SUMOylation functionally antagonizes PIP-box proteins

The fact that Ubc9 and PIP-box factors bind to the same surface area of PCNA suggests that not only Eco1, but all PIP-box containing proteins compete physically and functionally with PCNA SUMOylation. The effect of this modification on the functions of two PIP-box-containing interactors of PCNA, Rfc1 and Cac1 was investigated by genetic assays.

Rfc1 is the large subunit of the RFC complex, required for PCNA loading on chromatin during S-phase (Majka and Burgers, 2004). The *rfc1-1* mutation (McAlear *et al.*, 1994) renders cells sensitive to low temperatures. The cold sensitivity of *rfc1-1* mutant could be supressed by overexpression of PCNA (Figure 28A). Importantly, overexpression of PCNA mutants defective in SUMOylation, especially of PCNA K127R, could rescue the cold tolerance of *rfc1-1* much better than overexpression of wild-type PCNA (Figure 28A), suggesting that PCNA SUMOylation at K127 is inhibitory for Rfc1 function.

Cac1 is a subunit of the chromatin remodeling complex CAF-1, which interacts with PCNA during S-phase to re-establish the silencing state of the newly replicated DNA (Zhang et al., 2000). The function of Cac1 can be directly assayed using silencing tester strains, which contain the URA3 marker integrated at the telomere of ChrVII. This region shows normally a variegated expression, with some cells expressing it, and others spontaneously silencing it, which ensures that wild-type cells can grow on both medium lacking uracil and medium containing 5-FOA, which counterselects cells expressing the URA3 gene. In contrast, silencing defective $cac1\Delta$ cells cannot turn off gene expression at telomeres and are unable to grow in the presence of 5-FOA (Zhang et al., 2000 and Figure 28B). Interestingly, cells defective in PCNA SUMOylation at K127 grow normally on 5-FOAcontaining medium, but show reduced growth on medium lacking Uracil (Figure 28B). This suggests a defect in expression of the URA3 gene at the telomeres, which could be attributed to an increased silencing at this locus. As Cac1-binding is required for the type of silencing measured by this assay (Zhang et al., 2000), these results argue that the PCNA K127R mutant interacts stronger with Cac1 than wild-type PCNA.

Taken together, these experiments suggest that PCNA SUMOylation is detrimental to the function of both PIP-box proteins analyzed, Rfc1 and Cac1.

In light of the effect of PCNA SUMOylation on cohesion and Eco1 binding to PCNA, it is reasonable to speculate that this posttranslational modification geberally blocks the binding of PIP-box containing proteins to PCNA, thereby antagonizing their function.



Figure 28. PCNA SUMOylation at K127 inhibits the functions of PIP-boxcontaining PCNA-interacting proteins. A. Overexpression of *PCNA K127R* mutant rescues the cold sensitivity of *rfc1-1*. Wildtype or lysine mutants of PCNA, as indicated, were overexpressed in *rfc1-1* cells or in the isogenic wildtype cells. B. Lack of SUMOylation at K127 leads to increased silencing of telomeric genes. Cells containing the only copy of the URA3 gene inserted at the telomere of ChrVII –long arm, and containing either wildtype PCNA, or lysine mutants of endogenous PCNA or being mutated for *CAC1*, as indicated, were spotted in fivefold serial dilutions on control (YPD) plates or on plates lacking Uracil or containing 5-FOA.

3. DISCUSSION

Faithful replication and transmission of the genome is a fundamental prerequisite for cell division and warrants proper genetic inheritance. The replication fork integrates several activities that ensure the proper transmission of the genetic information, including DNA replication, DNA repair, transmission of the silenced chromatin state and repression of deleterious recombination events. How these genome stability mechanisms are orchestrated by the replisome is thus far still poorly understood. To shed some light on the regulation of these important processes, the present study addressed, in its first two parts, posttranslational modifications with proteins of the ubiquitin family, that regulate replication through DNA lesions. In the third part, this work investigated how the replication fork controls the correct distribution of the replicated genetic material, by ensuring the cohesion of newly replicated sister chromatids. In particular, a direct coupling of cohesion to replication could be revealed for the first time in this study.

3.1 Posttranslational modifications of PCNA with ubiquitin and SUMO are conserved from yeast to man

As elaborated before, PCNA is a highly conserved protein, both structurally and functionally. Moreover, K164 of PCNA, which is the attachment site for ubiquitylation and for the bulk of SUMOylation was preserved throughout evolution (Figure 7A). Thus, although the posttranslational modifications of PCNA by ubiquitin and SUMO were originally identified in *S. cerevisiae* (Hoege *et al.*, 2002), it came as no surprise that these modifications were retained in higher eukaryotes as well.

3.1.1 Conservation of PCNA ubiquitylation

PCNA ubiquitylation is an S-phase specific DNA damage response, mediated by the activity of the *RAD6* pathway of DNA repair. When the replication fork encounters a DNA lesion, PCNA gets ubiquitylated at K164 in order to prevent prolonged stalling of the replication machinery at the damaged site. Monoubiquitylation of PCNA by Rad6 and Rad18 recruits translesion polymerases, special enzymes that are able to perform DNA synthesis through the lesion in a template-independent mechanism, thereby often introducing mutations (Bienko *et al.*, 2005; Kannouche *et al.*, 2004; Watanabe *et al.*, 2004). Alternatively, PCNA modification by K63-linked ubiquitin chains, which requires as well Rad5, Ubc13 and Mms2, governs an error-free lesion bypass mechanism. This error-free repair has not been mechanistically characterized so far, but it is likely to involve a recombination-like event with the undamaged sister chromatid. It is plausible that special factors recognize the K63multiubiquitin chains on PCNA and activate the error-free mechanism (Zhang and Lawrence, 2005).

Homologs of all members of the *RAD6* pathway of DNA repair, including Rad6, Rad18, Rad5, Ubc13, Mms2 and TLPs were found in mammals, and their inactivation leads to sensitivity to DNA damaging agents (Andersen et al., 2005; Koken et al., 1991; Masutani et al., 1999; Tateishi et al., 2000; Unk et al., 2006). Indeed, in both chicken and human cells, treatment with the DNA alkylating agent MMS leads to induction of PCNA ubiquitylation (Figures 7 and 8) by the activity of the RAD6 pathway (Figure 8 and Watanabe *et al.*, 2004). Paralleling the situation in yeast, ubiquitin is attached to the conserved K164 of PCNA (Figures 7 and 8), and in chicken cells, endogenous mutation of K164 sensitizes cells to a variety of mutagens, without affecting the replication function of PCNA (Arakawa *et al.*, 2006). Thus, the PCNA-ubiquitin-dependent DNA repair mechanism is conserved from yeast to humans.

Interestingly, the relative amounts of PCNA mono- or multiubiquitylation are different in metazoans compared to yeast. While in *S.cerevisiae* MMS treatment induces roughly similar levels of mono- and diubiquitylation (Hoege *et al.*, 2002), in metazoans the mono-ubiquitylated form is prevalent (Figures 7 and 8). Probably due to its very low amounts, multiubiquitylation could only be detected in Saos-2 cells which express PCNA at high levels (Figure 7E). This finding suggests that the use of the error-prone pathway has been up-regulated during evolution. Indeed, higher eukaryotes have more TLPs than yeast, and it can be envisaged that a tight regulation of their recruitment, based on their specificities to insert certain nucleotides, might even ensure bypass of lesion without introducing mutations.

Surprisingly, in *RAD18^{-/-}* DT40 cells, basal levels of PCNA ubiquitylation are still detected (Figure 8). This is in stark contrast with the situation in *S. cerevisiae*, where *RAD18* deletion completely abolishes this modification. Thus, metazoans seem to have evolved a backup pathway, *RAD18*-independent, for PCNA ubiquitylation. As the residual PCNA ubiquitylation in *RAD18^{-/-}* cells is not induced by exogenous DNA damage (Figure 8), it remains equivocal whether this backup pathway is a general DNA damage response mechanism, or rather a cell type specific activity.

Again in contrast to baker's yeast, in chicken DT40 and mammalian Saos-2 and SER-W3 cells (Figures 7D,E and 8), mono-ubiquitylation could also be detected in the absence of exogenous DNA damage, but was further

inducible by treatment with MMS. It is likely that the ubiquitylation detected in the absence of MMS simply represents a response to endogenous DNA damage, as a similar situation was reported for PCNA ubiquitylation *in S.pombe* (Frampton *et al.*, 2006).

Importantly, in metazoans the PCNA-ubiquitin pathway is exploited for diversification of the antibody repertoire. In immature B cells, the gene loci encoding for immunoglobulins (lgs) are subjected to intensive recombination of the V, D and J segments to obtain a basal level of antibody diversification (Neuberger et al., 2000). To produce antibodies with higher specificities, a second round of diversification takes place in activated B cells via somatic hypermutation (SHM) and gene conversions (Neuberger et al., 2003). SHM consists of random aminoacid substitution in the V segment, while gene conversion is a process which involves recombination with a non-functional pseudo-V variant genes. Both mechanisms rely on DNA repair pathways, which are induced by the lg locus-specific activity of activation-induced deaminase (AID), an enzymes that deaminates cytosines (Arakawa et al., 2002). The mismatched uracils formed are removed by the uracil glycosylase UNG-2, leading to abasic sites which are repaired in an error-prone mode by either SHM or gene conversion (Di Noia and Neuberger, 2002). For SHM to occur, PCNA mono-ubiquitylation is required to recruit TLPs, like Rev1 and Poln, to the abasic site generated by UNG-2 (Arakawa et al., 2006; Diaz and Lawrence, 2005). It is not clear how PCNA ubiguitylation is coupled to AID–UNG-2 processing of cytosines, but it is likely that certain factors bind to the abasic site and protect it from the repair machinery until S phase. When the replication fork encounters such sites, PCNA is mono-ubiquitylated and TLPs are recruited to bypass the structure, producing mutations.

Recently, PCNA was found to be ubiquitylated at K164 in *X. laevis* egg extract (Leach and Michael, 2005). Multi-ubiquitylation occurred in *X. laevis* in response to DNA damage and it is very likely that it represents a conserved DNA repair event. Interestingly, PCNA mono-ubiquitylation was observed in S phase in the absence of DNA damage, and was not further induced by UV light treatment. Moreover, inhibition of PCNA ubiquitylation greatly inhibited replication fork progression, arguing that, in contrast to the situation *in S. cerevisiae*, this modification is required for DNA replication in *Xenopus* egg extract. It is not clear, however, how DNA replication is affected by loss of PCNA ubiquitylation. It is possible that TLPs are used extensively for DNA replication in this *in vitro* system, because of DNA lesions induced during manipulation, and the slow-down of replication fork progression merely reflects the inability to target TLPs to chromatin in the absence of PCNA ubiquitylation.

dependent translesion polymerases are specifically used for DNA synthesis during early embryonic cell cycles in order to ensure a fast replication and to avoid checkpoint activation, which would interfere with the developmental program.

In conclusion, PCNA ubiquitylation at K164 in response to DNA damage was identified in all species investigated (Table 1): *S. cerevisiae* (Hoege *et al.*, 2002), *S.pombe* (Frampton *et al.*, 2006), *X. laevis* (Leach and Michael, 2005), *G. gallus* (this study, Figure 8) and *H. sapiens* (this study, Figure 7). The regulation and amounts of different ubiquitin modification varies from species to species, and novel functions have been acquired in some cells, however the PCNA-ubiquitin pathway for bypass of DNA lesions appears highly conserved from yeast to man. The importance of this pathway is highlighted by the observations that mutations of human Pol η , which requires PCNA ubiquitylation for its recruitment to DNA lesions, are associated with increased susceptibility to cancer (Masutani *et al.*, 1999), and that loss of PCNA ubiquitylation greatly reduces the antibody repertoire of B cells (Arakawa *et al.*, 2006).

3.1.2 Conservation of PCNA SUMOylation

In *S. cerevisiae*, PCNA SUMOylation is a constitutive event, occuring during S-phase and affecting mainly K164, and to a minor extent K127 of PCNA. SUMOylated PCNA recruits the helicase Srs2 to the replication fork thereby preventing *RAD52*-dependent unwanted recombination events (Papouli *et al.*, 2005; Pfander *et al.*, 2005). *S. pombe* PCNA is apparently not SUMOylated (Frampton *et al.*, 2006), and in addition, *S. pombe* Srs2 lacks the C-terminal tail which interacts with SUMOylated PCNA, arguing that the SUMO-Srs2 pathway for inhibition of recombination is not conserved among yeast species. Moreover, the homolog of Srs2 could not be identified thus far in metazoans.

One can anticipate, however, that other helicases, perhaps members of the RecQ family (WRN or BLM) have an activity similar to Srs2, to inhibit recombination at the replication fork, in PCNA-SUMO dependent manner. PCNA SUMOylation could not be detected in human cells (Figure 7), albeit it was present in chicken B cells (Figure 8), as well as in *Xenopus* egg extract (Leach and Michael, 2005). In this system, it could be shown that the S-phase constitutive PCNA SUMOylation does not influence DNA replication, as addition of a dominant negative Ubc9 could inhibit the modification, but did not affect replication of sperm chromatin. However, possible functions of SUMOylation in recombination inhibition were not addressed in the study by Leach *et al.* During Ig gene diversification, the abasic site produced by the activities of AID and UNG-2 can be repaired in an error-prone mode either by SHM, via PCNA ubiquitylation, or via pseudo-V gene conversion (see paragraph 3.1.1). Interestingly, gene conversion (Diaz and Flajnik, 1998) is a process mechanistically similar to the *RAD52*-dependent intrachromosomal recombination which is inhibited by PCNA SUMOylation in *S. cerevisiae* (Pfander *et al.*, 2005). This modification is present in metazoan B cells (Figure 8). It is an attractive possibility that PCNA SUMOylation functions in B cells analogously to yeast, to coordinate the choice of SHM *versus* gene conversion repair of abasic sites at the Ig locus.

In conclusion, the levels of PCNA SUMOylation appear to vary depending on the organism. This heterogeneity might be due to the different approaches and techniques used to detect the modification in the different organisms, or due to its presence at very low, undetectable levels. Alternatively, PCNA SUMOylation could be a cell type-specific event. Indeed, this modification was for example detectable in B cells, but not in fibroblasts (Figures 7 and 8). Moreover, in *X. laevis*, PCNA SUMOylation was observed in egg extracts, but not in tissue culture cells (Leach and Michael, 2005). Early, undifferentiated embryonic mammalian cells were not analyzed so far. It is possible that PCNA SUMOylation is present in metazoans only in specific cell types, like embryonic or B cells, where the regulation conferred by this modification is required. However, the absence of a clear homolog of the helicase Srs2 in metazoans makes it difficult to assert unequivocally the role of SUMOylation in these organisms.

	Mono-ubiquitin	Multi-ubiquitin	SUMO
<i>S. cerevisiae</i>	Error-prone	Error-free	Inhibition of recombination
(Hoege <i>et al.</i> , 2002)	lesion bypass	lesion bypass	
<i>S. pombe</i>	Error-prone	Error-free	Not detected
(Frampton <i>et al.</i> , 2006)	lesion bypass	lesion bypass	
<i>X. laevis</i> egg extract (Leach <i>et al.</i> , 2005)	DNA replication	Error-free lesion bypass	Unknown function
Chicken B cells (Figure 8)	Error-prone lesion bypass	Not detected	Unknown function
Human fibroblasts	Error-prone	Error-free	Not detected
(Figure 7)	lesion bypass	lesion bypass	

Table 1. Conservation of posttranslational modifications of PCNA. So far, PCNA modifications have been investigated in *S. cerevisiae, S. pombe, X. laevis* egg extract, chicken DT40 cells and several mammalian tissue culture lines. Although overall the modifications are conserved, it appears that there are some differences from species to species regarding the presence and the function of some modifications.

3.2 SUMOylation of DNA polymerase δ - a backup pathway for inhibiting recombination at the replication fork

During DNA synthesis, PCNA forms a complex with DNA polymerases and other replication proteins at the replication fork. SUMOylation of PCNA results in the recruitment of Srs2 to the complex, mediated by a SUMO binding site in the C-terminus of Srs2 (Papouli *et al.*, 2005; Pfander *et al.*, 2005). Srs2 is able to quickly disassemble Rad51-nucleofilaments, effectively blocking any intrachromosomal recombination. This ensures that upon encountering of a DNA lesion, it is the *RAD6* pathway and not *RAD52*-dependent homologous recombination that is used for bypass of the DNA lesion. In the absence of the *RAD6* pathway, PCNA SUMOylation becomes toxic as cells have no means to restart replication forks stalled at DNA damage sites. Intriguingly, SUMOylation of PCNA can be induced by treating the cells with lethal concentrations of the DNA alkylating agent MMS (Hoege *et al.*, 2002), but the significance of this induction is not known.

Interestingly, all three subunits of DNA polymerase δ are modified by SUMO (Figure 9). The regulation of Pol δ SUMOylation appears identical with that of PCNA: both are S-phase specific, and both are induced by lethal DNA damage (Figures 9 and 10). These observations already suggest a functional analogy. Indeed, similarly to PCNA SUMOylation, Pol32 SUMOylation enhances the interaction with Srs2 (Figure 11C). It is difficult to assess to what extent the Pol32-SUMO-Srs2 pathway contributes to inhibition of recombination under normal conditions. It is clear, however, that in the absence of *RAD6*-dependent lesion bypass, Pol32 SUMOylation is detrimental for DNA damage tolerance (Figure 11B), suggesting that it becomes vital for *RAD52* repression.

PCNA SUMOylation appears to be prevalent over Polδ SUMOylation, both in terms of relative amounts of modified protein and of phenotypes. This suggests that the primary SUMO target at the replication fork is PCNA, the subunits of Polδ being maybe modified simply because they are in close proximity to the clamp. Once recruited to the replication fork by PCNA, Ubc9 might modify lysine targets in other proteins, especially if they lie within consensus sites. Indeed, Srs2 becomes itself SUMOylated in the PCNA-SUMO-Ubc9 complex (Boris Pfander, unpublished data). Large scale proteomic studies showed in fact that in multiprotein complexes, several subunits are modified by SUMO at the same time. Examples of complexes containing multiple SUMOylated subunits are RNA polymerases I, II and III, the ribosome and the machineries for mRNA capping and poly-adenylation (Hannich *et al.*, 2005; Panse *et al.*, 2004). It can be envisioned that SUMO acts as a molecular glue, that helps the formation of a stable macromolecular complex. Indeed, although both Pol32 and PCNA interact with Srs2 as well in the absence of SUMO modifications (Huang *et al.*, 2000; Pfander *et al.*, 2005). SUMOylation greatly enhances the binding (Pfander *et al.*, 2005, and Figure 11C). This scenario might explain why, in some cases, for example Pol32, inactivation of the SUMO acceptor sites in a protein does not lead to phenotypes, as long as other proteins in the complex are still SUMOylated.

In conclusion, cells have developed redundant mechanisms for the recruitment of the recombination inhibitor Srs2 to the replication fork. At least two replication proteins, PCNA and Pol32, bind directly to Srs2. The interactions are strengthened by SUMOylation of these proteins, and probably of other subunits of the complex, as the modifier is recognized by a SUMO-binding domain of Srs2. In general, the combination of SUMO modification and SUMO-binding domains might represent a widespread mechanism for assembling and stabilizing large macromolecular complexes.

3.3 Control of sister chromatid cohesion by PCNA and SUMO

Maintaining sister chromatids in close proximity to each other until anaphase is essential to ensure a correct segregation of the genetic material to the two daughter cells. Early studies have shown that cohesion must be set up during DNA replication (Gerlich *et al.*, 2006; Uhlmann and Nasmyth, 1998). The exact mechanism of cohesion establishment is enigmatic, but the conserved protein Eco1 is known to be essential for this process (Skibbens *et al.*, 1999). Eco1 is required exclusively during S-phase (Skibbens *et al.*, 1999), but how its activity is coupled to replication remained a mystery.

PCNA is ideally suited to play a role as a matchmaker for replicationlinked functions because it is directly associated with the replication machinery and it does not have direct enzymatic activity. Known examples of activities that are regulated through direct interaction with PCNA-binding proteins, besides replication, include chromatin assembly via CAF-1, prevention of re-replication through Cdt1 degradation, p21-mediated cell cycle arrest and DNA mismatch repair.

3.3.1 A variant PIP-box in Eco1 mediates PCNA binding

In this study, Eco1 was identified as a novel PCNA interactor (Figure 13). Mutational analysis and binding assays revealed that Eco1 possesses a PCNA-binding site within its N-terminal region (Figures 15 and 18A). Most PCNA interactors contain PIP-boxes, which are PCNA interaction motifs defined by the sequence QxxL/I/MxxFF/Y. This motif is accommodated in a hydrophobic groove of PCNA formed by the IDCL and the C-terminus (Gulbis *et al.*, 1996; Matsumiya *et al.*, 2002). A second PCNA-binding motif, containing the KAxQxxL sequence, was identified by *in vitro* peptide screening, but its *in vivo* relevance has not been investigated (Xu *et al.*, 2001). The latter sequence was named KA-box and, interestingly, it partially overlaps with the PIP-box sequence. The present study established that the QxxL sequence in Eco1 is crucial for PCNA binding (Figures 18A, 22B). This suggests that the PIP and KA boxes represent in fact variants of the same binding motif, composed of a common core, the QxxL sequence, and alternative flanks, KA or FF (Figure 20A).

The identification of a direct Eco1-PCNA interaction also suggests that the previously reported weak binding of Eco1 to all five subunits of the PCNA clamp loader (Kenna and Skibbens, 2003) may be indirect and bridged by PCNA.

Notably, all known members of the Eco1 protein family possess this variant PIP-box (QxxI/L, Figures 20A, 22A), suggesting that PCNA-binding is a conserved feature of these proteins. Indeed, human ESCO2, the Eco1-related protein that is defective in patients suffering from Roberts syndrome, binds PCNA as well (Figure 22B). Thus, this work identified Eco1 cohesion factors as a new class of PIP-box proteins

3.3.2 PCNA-dependent loading of Eco1 on chromatin is crucial for cohesion

It has been proposed that sister chromatids must be captured by the cohesin ring directly following replication (Skibbens, 2005), but how this might be achieved has remained unclear. The finding of a PIP box domain in Eco1 (Figure 20) suggests that the coupling of establishment of sister chromatid cohesion with replication is brought about by a direct physical coupling of this essential establishment of cohesion factor with the replication protein PCNA. This hypothesis was confirmed by the observation that PCNA binding is crucial for the essential function of Eco1, as deletions or mutations of the PCNA-interacting region in Eco1 abrogated cellular viability (Figures 16A, 18A, 20B). Indeed, Eco1 mutants in the conserved PIP-box are unable to perform establishment of cohesion (Figure 19B), while mutations in the vicinity of the PIP-box, which only partially impede PCNA binding, lead to cohesion defects (Figure 19A).

PCNA is thought to control replication functions by acting as a switchboard in recruiting different factors to the replication fork. In fact, experimental evidence for PCNA-dependent chromatin localization was only described so far for the Cac1 subunit of the CAF-1 silencing complex (Zhang *et al.*, 2000). It is likely that PCNA has a similar effect on Eco1, that is to correctly localize it to DNA. This is supported by the observation that cells expressing at endogenous levels an Eco1 variant lacking the PCNA-interacting region (eco1³³⁻²⁸¹) are not viable, however when this variant is over-expressed, under control of the *ADH1* promoter, it can partly restore viability to *eco1 d* cells (Figure 16B).

Direct evidence for PCNA-dependent localization of Eco1 was obtained by analyzing the chromatin localization of Eco1 mutants defective in PCNA binding (Figure 23). While 27% of the wild-type Eco1 protein is bound to chromatin in cycling cells, this percentage is reduced to 5% and 9% in the case of the inviable Eco1 variants mutated in the PIP-box. Thus, when PCNA binding is abolished, cells become inviable because Eco1 cannot be recruited to chromatin to establish cohesion. On the other hand, a mutation (*eco1*^{SK12,13AA}) that only partially hinders the interaction with PCNA (Figure 18A) reduces the chromatin localization of Eco1 from 27% to 21% (Figure 23). As a consequence of this mild reduction, cells expressing this mutant are viable, but show cohesion defects (Figures 18B, 19A).



Figure 29. Model for the coupling of cohesion establishment to DNA replication. The replication protein PCNA recruits Eco1 to the replication fork. When the replication fork encounters a pre-cohesion site (cohesin pre-bound on unreplicated DNA), Eco1 activity transforms it into a cohesion site (cohesin rings encircling the two sister chromatids). (Adapted from Georgios Karras.)

In conclusion, these results clearly demonstrate that PCNA binding is required for normal Eco1 loading onto chromatin. Moreover, Eco1 is found on chromatin preferentially in S-phase (Figure 24). We propose that PCNA recruits Eco1 to the replication fork, where Eco1 enables cohesin rings to encircle the two sister chromatids, thereby establishing sister chromatid cohesion (Figure 29). PCNA interaction is crucial, as inability to localize Eco1 to chromatin leads to cohesion defects, which impair cellular proliferation. Thereby, this work exposed sister chromatid cohesion as yet another function that is under direct PCNA control.

3.3.3 Three domains of Eco1 mediate its essential function in cohesion establishment

Eco1 comprises at least three different domains (Figure 22A): a PCNAinteracting motif and a C2H2-type zinc finger in its N-terminus and an acetyltransferase (ACT) domain in its C-terminal half.

The PCNA-binding domain mediates chromatin localization of Eco1 and is crucial for cohesion establishment (see paragraphs 2.3.4 and 2.3.6). Intriguingly, elimination of the PCNA-interacting region did not abolish the Sphase peak of chromatin loading of Eco1, although the overall binding was reduced fivefold (Figure 24). This observation argues for the presence of a PCNA-independent mechanism that activates Eco1 in S-phase, making it available for chromatin loading. Such a mechanism might affect the nuclear localization of Eco1, for example by inducing the import of Eco1 into nucleus during S-phase. Alternatively, it can be envisaged that a nucleoplasmic factor inhibits Eco1 outside S-phase, maybe by binding to its PIP-box.

The zinc-finger of Eco1 must also be essential for its function, as mutations in this domain abolished viability without affecting PCNA binding (Figure 18). Moreover, a previous study identified single point mutants in the zinc finger which confer chromosome transmission defects (Brands and Skibbens, 2005). C2H2-type zinc fingers are known to mediate protein-DNA interactions. The low level of expression of zinc finger mutants makes it difficult to address their influence on chromatin loading of Eco1 (data not shown). It is possible that the DNA binding activity still observed in PIP-mutants is due to the C2H2 finger. Alternatively, the zinc finger might mediate protein-protein interactions required for cohesion establishment.

The exact function of the ACT domain remains enigmatic as well. *In vitro*, its activity is required for the acetylation of Scc1, Scc3, Pds5 and itself (Ivanov *et al.*, 2002). Modification of these substrates could not be confirmed *in vivo*, and the overall acetylation proteome does not appear to be affected by mutations that inactivate ACT activity (data not shown). Moreover, some ACT mutants identified *in vitro* show no chromosome transmission defects, making the *in vivo* importance of this domain questionable (Brands and Skibbens, 2005). However, the absence of a known *in vivo* target renders the above-described observations inconclusive, as it is possible that the mutants
employed in the study by Brands and Skibbens still retain some activity in vivo. Indeed, there is more evidence for an important function of the ACT domain, then against it. For example, deletion of the ACT domain of the Drosophila homolog deco and a point mutant in the ACT of the human homolog ESCO2 were shown to lead to cohesion defects in both cases (Vega et al., 2005; Williams et al., 2003). Furthermore, in S. cerevisiae, the eco1-1 temperature sensitive allele codes for an Eco1 variant with a single aminoacid substitution (G211D) in the ACT domain, which inactivates the *in vitro* acetyl transferase activity (Ivanov et al., 2002). In this study, another temperaturesensitive allele, *eco1^{ctt7-203}*, was shown to encode an acetylation-defective mutant, with three point mutations in the ACT domain that inactivate ACT activity (Figure 25D,E). Both eco1-1 and eco1^{ctf7-203} cells have cohesion defects at restrictive temperatures, strongly arguing that the acetyl transferase activity is indeed important for Eco1 function. Identification of the relevant in vivo targets of Eco1 ACT activity will be invaluable to understanding the mechanism of cohesion establishment. The observations that Eco1 dimerizes (Figure 13A) and has auto-acetylation activity (Ivanov et al., and Figure 17) might suggest a regulation of its own function by acetylation.

Moreover, the observation that PCNA overexpression augments viability of Eco1 mutants defective in acetylation (Figure 25A) suggests that this activity might be as well required for the stability of the association at the replication fork. Alternatively, PCNA may activate, in some way, the enzymatic activity of these mutants, or might enable a pathway that partially bypasses the requirement for acetylation.

Notably, Eco1 homologs from other species have extra domains, located N-terminally (Hou and Zou, 2005; Madril *et al.*, 2001; Williams *et al.*, 2003). These domains are variable and include a linker-histone domain in the human protein ESCO1, and a translesion polymerase domain in Eso1 from *S. pombe*. It seems plausible that these domains might direct the proteins to specific regions or functions.

In conclusion, Eco1 encompasses three domains required for its activity in cohesion establishment. The N-terminal PCNA-interacting domain is needed for its localization to the replication fork, while the function of the other two, a C2H2 zinc finger and an acetyl-transferase domain is less clear. How Eco1 mediates cohesion at the replication fork is unknown. Identification of novel Eco1 interactors should shed light on the mechanism of this important process. Establishment of cohesion is likely to proceed by opening and reclosure of the cohesin ring. As these processes require ATP binding and hydrolysis by the SMC proteins (Arumugam *et al.*, 2003), it is likely that Eco1 might regulate these activities at the replication fork.

3.3.4 Repression of cohesion, a novel function of PCNA SUMOylation

The repertoire of PCNA-linked functions is further amplified through PCNA modifications by ubiquitin and SUMO (see paragraph 1.2.3). Mono- and multiubiquitylation of PCNA activate two different bypasses for replication across DNA lesions and SUMOylation inhibits homologous recombination through recruitment of the helicase Srs2.

The present study established that PCNA SUMOylation also inhibits establishment of cohesion. Loss of SUMO modification of PCNA could be shown to partially rescue the viability and cohesion defects of two different *ECO1* mutants (Figure 25). Moreover, hyper-SUMOylation of PCNA was found to be correlated with cohesion defects (Figure 26). Biochemical experiments showed that the SUMOylation machinery can efficiently remove Eco1 from PCNA (Figure 27), suggesting that cohesion inhibition by SUMO is the result of a sterical constraint that impedes Eco1 binding.

At a first glance, it appears paradoxical that PCNA SUMOylation, which is triggered in S-phase, concomitant with cohesion establishment, is in fact inhibiting cohesion. However, SUMOylation of PCNA affects only a small portion of PCNA molecules and may thus be a modulator of Eco1 function. It was reported previously that cohesion is not uniform along the chromosomes, but it is rather clustered to intergenic regions (Hakimi *et al.*, 2002). This is in part the result of transcriptional activity during G2 (Lengronne *et al.*, 2004). However, it is tempting to speculate that already in S-phase, certain chromosomal regions (e.g. heavily transcribed regions) are kept free of cohesion, and SUMO might inhibit establishment of cohesion on those particular regions.

3.3.5 SUMO as a "reset button" for PCNA functions

PCNA is a fundamental regulator of DNA replication and replication-linked activities, acting as a docking site for proteins required at the replisome (Maga and Hubscher, 2003; Tsurimoto, 1999; Warbrick, 2000). Most of the proteins that bind PCNA contain a common motif, the PIP-box, which represents a PCNA-docking peptide. Proteins shown so far to use their PIP-box for PCNA interaction include DNA polymerases δ , ε and η , FEN-1, DNA ligase I, RFC, CAF-1, WSTF, Dnmt1, MSH3, MSH6, MLH1, EXO1, APE2, UNG2, MPG, XPG, Gadd45, p21, Topoisomerase II, ING1, WRN, Rrm3, UNG2, Cdt1, Mcm10 (see paragraph 1.2.2) and Eco1 (this study). All these proteins bind to a hydrophobic groove of PCNA, formed by the IDCL and the C-terminal part (Gulbis *et al.*, 1996; Matsumiya *et al.*, 2002), and they are likely to compete with each other for PCNA binding. Indeed, p21 binding to PCNA inhibits cell

proliferation by blocking the access of DNA polymerases (Gulbis *et al.*, 1996; Waga *et al.*, 1994).

Even though a PCNA trimer has three docking sites for PIP peptides, the sheer number of interactors suggests that cells have to regulate the competition of PIP-box proteins. One way to achieve this is by altering the sequences of the PIP-boxes. Indeed, the affinity of a PIP-box binding to the hydrophobic cleft of PCNA can be dramatically altered by even modest changes in the identity of the non-conserved aminoacids in the QxxL/I/MxxFF/Y box, as well as of those N- or C-terminal of the this sequence (Bruning and Shamoo, 2004). These sequence alterations result in a range of PCNA binding affinities calculated to vary at least 200-fold. The p21 PIP-box apparently has the highest affinity for PCNA, explaining its potent ability to effectively block replication. Therefore, the in vivo dynamics of PCNA interactions might be regulated by fine-tuning the affinities of PIP-boxes. (Bruning and Shamoo, 2004). Another model implies the kinase Cdk2 in regulating PCNA interactions (Prosperi, 2006). Interestingly, Cdk2 is one of the few PCNA interactors lacking a PIP-box, and was found in trimeric complexes comprising PCNA and PIP-box proteins (Riva et al., 2004). Cdk2 phosphorylation of PIP-box proteins like RFC-1, FEN1 and DNA ligase I was shown to trigger their dissociation from the complex (Henneke et al., 2003), and presumably this allows a new interactor to bind PCNA. Interestingly, a large-scale proteomic study (Ubersax et al., 2003) identified Eco1 as a Cdc28 (the S. cerevisiae homolog of Cdk2) target, suggesting that the Cdkdependent regulatory mechanism might apply as well to the PCNA-Eco1 interaction.

Genetic and biochemical analyses presented in the study at hand evidence that in *S. cerevisiae*, PCNA modification by SUMO inhibits cohesion by blocking the binding of Eco1 to PCNA (see paragraph 3.2.4). Intriguingly, PCNA SUMOylation appears to inhibit PCNA-linked functions more broadly. Genetic assays revealed that PCNA SUMOylation also interferes with the functions of two other PIP-box-containing PCNA interactors, Rfc1 and Cac1 (Figure 28). Remarkably, K127, one of the SUMO acceptor lysine residues for PCNA SUMOylation resides within the IDCL, an area of PCNA used for PIPbox binding. Moreover, K127 is encompassed in a "consensus" site for SUMOylation, defined by the sequence Ψ KxD/E, which is known to directly bind Ubc9, the E2 SUMO-conjugating enzyme. Indeed, Ubc9 binds PCNA with high affinity and can efficiently displace Eco1 from PCNA (Figure 27). Therefore, it is conceivable that Ubc9 binding and PCNA SUMOylation might in general interfere with the function of proteins that bind PCNA via this region. Thus, SUMO modification of PCNA might constitute yet a third mechanism for coordinating PIP-box binding to PCNA. SUMO may function as a "reset button" that clears PCNA from its binding partner in order to facilitate another round of engagement, with a new co-factor.

Lysine 164 of PCNA is located further away from the PIP-box binding site, and it is therefore not expected to markedly affect the binding of PIP-box proteins. Indeed, although K164 is the acceptor site for most of PCNA SUMOvlation (Hoege et al., 2002), mutation of this lysine had only minor effects on cohesion (Figure 25A,B) and Rfc1-dependent replication (Figure 28A), and no detectable effect on Cac1-dependent cohesion (Figure 28B). In contrast, the low levels of SUMOvlation at K127, located in the IDCL, strongly suppress the functions of Eco1, Rfc1 and Cac1 in genetic experiments (Figures 25, 28). Previously, PCNA SUMOylation was shown to inhibit recombination by recruiting the helicase Srs2 (Papouli et al., 2005; Pfander et al., 2005). Srs2 binding to PCNA and recombination inhibition is proportional to the amount of SUMOylated PCNA, thus K164 is much more relevant than K127 for this function (Pfander et al., 2005). Altogether, these observations show that SUMOylation at K127 and K164 of PCNA are not totally equivalent. Because only K164 SUMOylation depends on the SUMO E3 ligase Siz1 (Pfander et al., 2005), this enzyme may delicately balance these two SUMOdependent PCNA functions. Understanding the mechanism of Siz1 regulation should unravel how SUMO coordinates the numerous events that are linked to replication.

Intriguingly, K127 is not conserved in metazoans. Besides *S*. *cerevisiae*, SUMOylation of PCNA was reported so far in *Xenopus* egg extract (Leach and Michael, 2005) and in chicken DT40 cells (Figure 8), and in both cases it affected K164. Therefore it is possible that the K127-SUMO mechanism for regulating the dynamics of PIP-box interactions is not conserved. On the other hand, as in *S. cerevsiae* the levels of SUMOylation at K127 are very low, it cannot be excluded that this regulation is present in other eukaryotic cells. Perhaps a lysine from the IDCL or its vicinity is modified by SUMO in metazoans, to levels undetectable with the technologies currently employed.

In conclusion, this study identified inhibition of sister chromatid cohesion establishment as a novel function of PCNA SUMOylation. Most likely, SUMO performs this activity by blocking the access of the cohesion factor Eco1 to PCNA, thereby inhibiting an interaction essential for cohesion establishment. Repression of cohesion can be added to the list of three previously known functions of PCNA modifications (Figure 30): two types of DNA repair, (1) error-prone and (2) error-free, mediated by ubiquitin modification and (3) recombination inhibition, mediated by SUMOylation.

Especially relevant for cohesion inhibition is SUMO modification at K127 of PCNA. Moreover, K127 SUMOylation may represent a more general mechanism to regulate PCNA functions, by removing a bound cofactor and thus resetting PCNA for a new interaction.

PCNA modifications with ubiquitin and SUMO show how handy these posttranslational modifications can be for regulating protein functions, as they can act both by enabling and by inhibiting protein-protein interactions. By employing local control on the conjugation/deconjugation machineries, cells can turn on and off the pathway controlled by modification in a fast and energetically cheap way. Thus, it is of no wonder that more and more proteins are found to be posttranslationally modified by ubiquitin and/or UBLs, and it is becoming clear that cells use such modifications for regulation of many biological functions. PCNA serves as a perfect example for the versatility of the ubiquitin/UBL system and constitutes an excellent model for studying cellular regulation by posttranslational protein modifications.



Figure 30. The ubiquitin/SUMO switch. PCNA functions are modulated by posttranslational modifications. While two types of ubiquitylation activate DNA repair pathways, modifications by SUMO inhibit recombination, cohesion and possibly other PCNA functions.

4. MATERIALS AND METHODS

The following microbiological, molecular biological and biochemical methods are based on standard techniques (Ausubel *et al.*, 1994; Sambrock *et al.*, 1989) or on the manufacturers' instructions. For all methods described, deionized sterile water, sterile solutions and sterile flasks were used. Unless otherwise mentioned, chemicals and reagents were obtained from Amersham-Pharmacia, Applied Biosystems, Biomol, Biorad, Difco, Fluka, Invitrogen, Kodak, Merck, New England Bioloabs, Promega, Roth, Roche, Riedel de Haen, Serva, or Sigma.

4.1 Computational analyses

For database searches (sequence search and comparison, literature research) electronic services provided by Saccharomyces Genome Database (htttp://www. yeastgenome.org/) and National Center for Biotechnology Information (htttp://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/) were used. DNA and protein sequence analyses (DNA restriction enzyme maps, DNA sequencing analyses, DNA primer design, protein sequence comparison) were done with the DNA-Star software (DNA Star Inc.). Western-Blot films were digitalized with a scanner (AGFA Arcus II) and processed with the Adobe Photoshop software (Adobe Systems Inc.). For quantification of immunoblots, the chemiluminescence signals were detected by a CCD camera (LAS 1000, Fujifilm) and processed with the programs Image Reader LAS 1000 V1.1 (Fujifilm), Image Gauge V3.01 (Fujifilm), and Adobe Photoshop (Adobe Systems Inc.). For the presentation of texts, tables, graphs and figures, the Microsoft Office software package (Microsoft Corp.) was used.

4.2 Microbiological and genetic techniques

4.2.1 E. coli techniques

E. coli strains

hsd R17 rec A1 end A1 gyrA46 thi-1 sup E44 relA1
lac [F' pro AB lacl ⁹ Z∆ M15 Tn10 (Tet ^r)] (Stratagene)
B F ompT hsdS($r_B m_B$) dcm+ Tet gal λ (DE3) EndA
Hte [argU ileY leuW Cam] (Stratagene)

E. coli vectors

pet28a-c	(Novagen)
pQE9 and 32	(Qiagen)
pGEX-2T, -4T and -5X	(Amersham)

E. coli plasmids

pET28-*ECO1*, pET28-*POL32*, pET28-*SCC1*, pGEX-2TK-*ECO1*, pGEX-4T1-*CHL*1 and pGEX-4T1-*POL32* were created by PCR from a yeast

genomic DNA extract or by subcloning. *ECO1* truncations were cloned into pGEX-4T1 by PCR. pGEX-2TK–*eco1*^{ctf7-203} and pET28–*eco1*^{ctf7-203} were created by site-directed PCR mutagenesis from the respective wild-type constructs. Other *E. coli* plasmids used were pGEX-4T1–*srs2* ΔN and pQE32–*SMT3* plasmids (obtained from Boris Pfander), pGEX-5X1–*POL30* and pET28–*POL30* (from Carsten Hoege) and pQE9–*UBC9* (from Wolfgang Seufert).

E. coli media

LB-medium / (plates): 1% Trypton (Difco) 0,5% yeast extract (Difco) 1% NaCl (1,5% agar) sterilized by autoclaving

Cultivation and storage of E. coli

Liquid cultures were grown in LB media at 37°C (or 23°C for protein expression experiments), with shaking at 200rpm. Solid cultures were grown on agar plates at 37°C. The selection of transformed bacteria was done by adding antibiotics to the media. The antibiotics used are ampicillin (50μ g/ml), chloramphenicol (24μ g/ml) or kanamycin (30μ g/ml). The culture density was determined by measuring the absorbance at a wavelength of 600 nm (OD600). Cultures on solid media were stored at 4°C up to 7 days. For long-term storage, stationary cultures were frozen in 15% (v/v) glycerol solutions at -80°C.

Preparation of competent bacteria

E. coli vectors were transformed into competent cells either by calcium chloride transformation or by electroporation. For the preparation of competent cells, 11 liquid LB medium was inoculated with 10ml of an overnight culture derived from a single E.coli colony and grown to an OD600 of 0.6-0.8 at 37°C. The cultures were chilled in ice-cold water for 1h and cells were harvested by centrifugation (15min, 5000g, 4°C). All following steps were performed at 4°C, with prechilled sterile materials and solutions. For the preparation of electrocompetent bacteria, sedimented cells were washed once with 11 water centrifuged and a second time with 0,51 water containing 10% (v/v) glycerol. After another centrifugation step, cells were resuspended in 3ml 10% (v/v) glycerol and stored in 100μ l aliquots at -80° C. For the preparation of chemically competent cells, sedimented cells were carefully resupended in 200ml MgCl₂ solution (100mM). The cells were re-pelleted by centrifugation, resuspended in 400ml CaCl2 solution (100mM) and incubated in ice-cold water for 20min. Finally, the competent cells were pelleted again by centrifugation, resuspended in 20ml 100mM CaCl2 solution containing 10% (v/v) glycerol and stored in 100µl aliquots at -80°C.

Transformation of plasmid DNA into bacteria cells

Shortly before transformation, competent cells were thawed on ice. For electroporation, 25μ l competent cells were mixed with 10ng plasmid DNA or

 2μ l ligation sample dialyzed against water. The suspension was electroporated in a pre-chilled cuvette (0.1cm electrode gap) with a pulse of 1.8kV and 25μ F at a resistance of 200Ω . Cells were recovered in 1ml LB medium, incubated on a shaker at 37°C for 1h and plated on antibiotic-containing LB agar plates overnight at 37°C.

For chemical transformation, 50μ l competent cells were mixed with 10ng plasmid DNA and incubated on ice for 30 min. A 42°C heat shock was performed for 45s, followed by a 2min incubation on ice. For recovery, 1ml pre-warmed LB medium without antibiotics was added, and cells were incubated on a shaker at 37°C for 1h. Transformed cells were selected by plating the cell suspension on antibiotic-containing LB agar plates and incubating the plates over-night at 37°C.

Expression of proteins in E. coli

For the expression of recombinant proteins, the *E. coli* strain BL21(DE3)/RIL was used. Liquid LB medium was inoculated at a dilution of 1:100 with an overnight culture of a freshly transformed colony. Generally, the culture was incubated at 23°C and expression of the protein was induced by addition of IPTG to 1mM final concentration, when the culture reaches an OD600 of 0.6. Cells were harvested 3-6h after IPTG addition by centrifugation (10min, 5000g, 4°C), washed in ice-cold PBS and stored at -80°C after shock freezing in liquid nitrogen. Expression of the protein of interest was assayed by analyzing samples taken before and after induction by SDS PAGE and coomassie staining.

4.2.2 S. cerevisiae techniques

S. cerevisiae strains

The yeast strains used in this study are shown in the following table. All strains are isogenic to DF5, with the exception of PJ69, Y1122 and Y1123.

Name	Relevant genotype	Reference
DF5	trp1-1 ura3-52 his3∆200 leu2-3,11 lys2-801	(Finley <i>et al.</i> , 1987)
YLM090	POL3-ProA::kanMX6	this study
YLM091	POL31-ProA::kanMX6	this study
YLM092	POL32-ProA::kanMX6	this study
YLM210	POL32-ProA::kanMX6 ubc9::kITRP1 bar1::HIS3MX6 ubc9-1::LEU	this study
YLM117	pol32::kanMX6	this study
YLM162	pol32:: kITRP1	Boris Pfander
Y1192	PCNA-K164R	(Hoege et al., 2002)
Y1194	PCNA-K127,164R	(Hoege <i>et al.</i> , 2002
YLM312*	pCUP1-GFP12-Lacl12::HIS ChrIV::LacO::URA3	this study
YLM055**	pCUP1-GFP12-Lacl12::HIS ChrIV::LacO::LEU2	this study
YLM392*	pCUP1-GFP12-Lacl12::HIS ChrIV::LacO::URA3 PCNA-A251V	this study
YLM403**	pCUP1-GFP12-Lacl12::HIS ChrIV::LacO::LEU2 PCNA-A251V	this study
YLM034	ECO1-HA::kanMX6	this study
YLM065	eco1::kanMX6 YCplac33-ECO1	this study
YLM394*	pCUP1-GFP12-Lacl12::HIS ChrIV::LacO::URA3 eco1::kanMX6	this study
	Ylplac128- ^{3myc} eco1 ^{SK12,13AA}	
YLM410**	pCUP1-GFP12-LacI12::HIS ChrIV::LacO::LEU2 eco1::kanMX6	this study
	YCplac22-eco1 ^{SK12,13AA}	

YLM343*	pCUP1-GFP12-LacI12::HIS ChrIV::LacO::URA3 ctf18::kanMX6 PDS5-3myc::kITRP1	this study
YLM344**	pCUP1-GFP12-LacI12::HIS ChrIV::LacO::LEU2 ctf18::kanMX6 PDS5-3mvc::kITRP1	this study
YLM086	eco1::kanMX6 YCplac22-eco1 ^{ctt7-203}	this study
YLM428**	pCUP1-GFP12-Lacl12::HIS ChrIV::LacO::LEU2 eco1::kanMX6	this study
	YCplac22-eco1 ^{ctt7-203}	
YLM430**	pCUP1-GFP12-LacI12::HIS ChrIV::LacO::LEU2 eco1::kanMX6	this study
	pol30-K127,164R YCplac22-eco1 ^{ctf7-203}	
YLM308	eco1::kanMX6 YCplac22-eco1 ^{eco1-1}	this study
YLM240	eco1::kanMX6 YCplac22-eco1 ^{ctt7-203} PCNA-K127R	this study
YLM074	eco1::kanMX6 YCplac22-eco1 ^{ctt7-203} PCNA-K164R	this study
YLM078	eco1::kanMX6 YCplac22-eco1 ^{ctt7-203} siz1::HIS3MX6	this study
YLM489	eco1::kanMX6 YCplac22-eco1 ^{ctt7-203} PCNA-K164R siz1::HIS3MX6	this study
YLM076	eco1::kanMX6 YCplac22-eco1 ^{ctt7-203} PCNA-K127,164R	this study
YLM490	eco1::kanMX6 YCplac22-eco1 ^{ctt7-203} PCNA-K127,164R	this study
	siz1::HIS3MX6	
YLM242	eco1::kanMX6 YCplac22-eco1 ^{ctt7-203} srs2::HIS3MX6	this study
YLM494**	pCUP1-GFP12-LacI12::HIS ChrIV::LacO::LEU2 eco1::kanMX6	this study
	YCplac22-eco1 ^{ctt7-203} siz1::NatMX	
YLM487**	pCUP1-GFP12-LacI12::HIS ChrIV::LacO::LEU2 eco1::kanMX6	this study
	PCNA-K127,164R YCplac22-eco1 ^{ctt7-203} siz1::NatMX	
YLM245	chl1::HIS3MX6	this study
YLM381	PCNA-A251V	this study
YLM052*	pCUP1-GFP12-LacI12::HIS ChrIV::LacO::URA3	this study
	PCNA-K127,164R	
YLM054**	pCUP1-GFP12-LacI12::HIS ChrIV::LacO::LEU2	this study
	PCNA-K127,164R	
YLM008***	ChrVII-L-TEL::URA3	this study
YLM010***	ChrVII-L-TEL::URA3 PCNA-K127R	this study
YLM011***	ChrVII-L-TEL::URA3 PCNA-K164R	this study
YLM012***	ChrVII-L-TEL::URA3 PCNA-K127, 164R	this study
YLM007***	ChrVII-L-TEL::URA3 cac1::kILEU2	this study
PJ69	trp-901-, leu2-3,112 ura3-53 his3-200 gal4 gal80 GAL1::HIS GAL2-ADE2	(James <i>et al.</i> , 1996)
	met2::GAL7-lacZ	
Y1122	ade2 his4 ura3-52	(Beckwith and
		McAlear, 2000)
Y1123	ade2 his4 ura3-52 rfc1-1	(Beckwith and
		McAlear, 2000)

* These strains are derivatives of NBY291 (Bhalla *et al.*, 2002)

** These strains are derivatives of NBY292 (Bhalla et al., 2002)

*** These strains are derivatives of AEY1017 (Meijsing and Ehrenhofer-Murray, 2001)

S. cerevisiae vectors

CEN plasmids:	pYCplac33, pYCplac22, pYCplac111
2μ plasmids:	pYEplac195, pYEplac112, pYEplac181
integrative plasmids:	pYlplac211, pYlplac204, pYlplac128
	(Gietz and Sugino, 1988)
Yeast-Two-Hybrid vectors:	pGBT9, pGAD424 (Bartel <i>et al.</i> , 1993)
	pGAD-C1-3, pGBD-C1-3 (James et al., 1996)

S. cerevisiae plasmids

The *POL32* ORF, with an N-terminal His-tag, was amplified by PCR from a genomic DNA preparation and cloned 3' of the *ADH1* promoter in pYIpIac211,

yielding pYlplac211–[prom*ADH1*]^{His}*POL32*. For construction of pYIpIac128-[promPOL32]POL32-ProA, the promoter, ORF and protein A tag sequence were amplified by PCR from a genomic DNA preparation of YLM92 cells, in which the chromosomal POL32 locus was fused with the Protein A tag sequence. Site directed mutagenesis of these plasmids was used to construct pYIplac211-[promADH1]^{His}pol32^{K283R} and pYIplac128-[promPOL32] pol32^{K283R}-ProA. The promoter, ORF and terminator of ECO1 were amplified by PCR from a genomic extract and cloned into pYCplac22 and pYCplac33. For amplification of the *eco1*^{*ctf7-203*} allele, a preparation of genomic DNA from ctf7-203 cells (obtained from Robert V. Skibbens) was used. These constructs were used as source of Eco1 ORF for further plasmid constructions. For generation of pYlplac128-[promADH1]^{3myc}ECO1 and pYlplac128-[promECO1]^{3myc}ECO1, a 3xmyc tag was inserted in frame, 5' of the ECO1 ORF. Plasmids encoding Eco1 truncations were obtained similarly. Plasmids containing full-length ECO1 ORF were subjected to site-directed mutagenesis to create mutants in the N-terminal PCNA-binding region and in the C2H2 finger. Constructs for overexpression of POL30 variants were obtained from Carsten Hoege, while pYlplac128–[prom*ADH1*]^{His}SMT3 was provided by Boris Pfander.

To construct N-terminal BD fusions for Yeast Two-Hybrid experiments, the *ECO1* full-length ORF or truncations were obtained by PCR and cloned in pGBD-C1. PCR-amplified full-length (without the STOP codon) or truncated *ECO1* were inserted in frame, 5' of the BD sequence in pYEPlac195–[prom*ADH1*], to create C-terminal BD fusions. The *ESCO2* ORF was purchased from Origene and was cloned as C-terminal BD fusion in pYEPlac195–[prom*ADH1*]. The ORF encoding human PCNA was subcloned in pGAD-C1 from pcDNA3.1/GS–PCNA (Invitrogen). pGAD-C2–*POL30* was obtained from Carsten Hoege.

S. cerevisiae media and solutions

YPD / YPGal [plates]:	1% (10 g/l) yeast extract (Difco) 2% (20 g/l) bacto-peptone (Difco) 2% (20 g/l) D-(+)-glucose or galactose [2% (20 g/l) agar] sterilized by autoclaving
YPD G418/NAT plates:	After autoclaving, YPD medium with 2% agar was cooled to 50°C, and G418 (geneticine disulphate; Sigma) to 200 mg/l or NAT (nourseothricin, HKI Jena) to 100mg/l was added.
SC-media [plates]:	0.67% (6,7 g/l) yeast nitrogen base (Difco) 0.2% (2 g/l) drop out amino acid mix (according to the requirements) 2% (20 g/l) carbon source (glucose, raffinose, or galactose) [2% (20 g/l) agar]

SC-5'FOA plates:	0.67% (6 0.2% 3% (3 3% (2 2% (2 2% (2 After auto and 5'FO 1g/l.	 ,7 g/l) yeast nitrogen base (Difco) (2 g/l) drop out amino acid mix (according to the requirements) 30 g/l) adenine 30 g/l) uracil 20 g/l) glucose 20 g/l) agar bclaving, the mixture was cooled to 50°C, A was added to the final concentration of
drop out amino acid mix:	20 mg 30 mg 50 mg 100 mg 150 mg 200 mg 400 mg	Ade, Ura, Trp, His Arg, Tyr, Leu, Lys Phe Glu, Asp Val Thr Ser
Sporulation medium:	2% (w/v)	potassium acetate (in sterile water)
SORB:	100 mM 10 mM 1 mM 1 M	LiOAc Tris-HCl, pH 8.0 EDTA, pH 8.0 sorbitol sterilized by filtration
PEG:	100 mM 10 mM 1 mM 40 % (w/v)	LiOAc Tris-HCl, pH 8 EDTA, pH 8.0 PEG-3350 sterilized by filtration, stored at 4°C
Zymolase 20T solution:	0.9 M 0.1 M 0.2 M 50 mM 0.5 mg/ml	sorbitol Tris-HCl, pH 8. EDTA, pH 8.0 DTT zymolase 20T (ICN Biochemicals)

Cultivation and storage of *S. cerevisiae*

Liquid cultures were inoculated with a single yeast colony from freshly streaked plates and grown overnight. In general, the main culture was inoculated with this starter culture at a dilution of 1:100 - 1:1000 and grown until the culture had reached the mid-log phase growth $(1-3x10^{7} \text{ cells/ml})$. Liquid cultures were grown at 30°C (temperature sensitive strains at 23°C), in an incubator with shaking at 150-250rpm. The culture density was determined photometrically (OD600 of 1 is equal to $1.5x10^{7} \text{ cells/ml}$). Cultures on agar

plates were stored at 4°C up to 1-2 months. For long-term storage, stationary cultures were frozen in 15% (v/v) glycerol solutions at -80°C.

Preparation of competent yeast cells

Cells from a mid-log phase growing culture were harvested by centrifugation (500g, 5 min, room temperature), washed first with 1/5 volume sterile water and then with 1/10 volume SORB solution and resuspended in 360μ I SORB solution. After addition of 40μ I carrier DNA (salmon sperm DNA, 10mg/ml, Invitrogen), competent cells were stored in 50μ I aliquots at -80° C.

Transformation of yeast cells

For transformation, 0.2μ g of circular or 2μ g linearized plasmid DNA or PCR product was mixed with 10μ l or 50μ l competent cells, respectively. 6 volumes of PEG solution were added and the cell suspension was incubated at 30°C for 30min. Subsequently, DMSO (final concentration 10%) was added and a heat shock performed at 42°C for 15min. Cells were sedimented by centrifugation (400g for 3min at room temperature) resuspended in 100μ l sterile water and plated on the respective SC medium plates. If G418 or Nat were used for selection, transformed cells were first shaken for 3h in liquid YPD medium before plating. Selection of transformants was carried out for 2-3 days at 30°C (or 23°C for temperature sensitive strains). If necessary, transformants were replica-plated on selection plates to remove the background.

Genomic integration by homologous recombination

The Ylplac vector series (Gietz and Sugino, 1988) can be used for the integration of a gene in the yeast genome (integrative transformation). These vectors contain no autonomous replication elements, thus only vectors stably integrated are propagated in yeast. The ORF of the gene of interest was cloned in the multiple cloning site of integrative vectors together with a promoter (endogenous, conditional, or constitutive) and a terminator. Before transformation, vectors were linearized with the help of a restriction enzyme which cuts only in the auxotrophy marker gene. Liniarized plasmids are inserted in the endogenous locus of the marker gene by homologous recombination.

Chromosomal gene deletions or insertions of epitope tags were performed by a PCR strategy (Knop *et al.*, 1999; Longtine *et al.*, 1998). The oligonucleotides used contain sequences for amplification of special cassettes which contain marker genes and target complementary sequences, which allow homologous recombination within the endogenous locus. For gene deletions, the forward primer contains 55bp of the promoter sequence 5' of the start ATG, while the reverse primer has 55bp of the terminator sequence 3' of the stop codon. For the insertion of C-terminal epitope tags, the forward primer contains 55bp 5' of the stop codon instead. After amplification of the cassette, the PCR product was purified by ethanol precipitation and transformed into competent cells. Recombination leads to replacement of the ORF by a marker gene in the case of gene deletions, while in the case of epitope tag insertion, the STOP codon of the target gene is replaced by the epitope sequence and a marker gene. The correct recombination event was identified by PCR for gene deletions and Western blot for epitope tagging.

A similar, recombination-based strategy was used for the introduction of the mutant *pol30-104* allele at the endogenous *POL30* locus. For this, YCH193 cells (obtained from Carsten Hoege) were employed. These cells harbor their only source of Pol30 encoded on an *URA3*-containing plasmid, while at the endogenous locus, *POL30* is replaced by a marker gene. A PCR product containing the *pol30-104* allele and homology regions to the chromosomal sequences 5' and 3' of the ORF was transformed in these cells and transformants were selected on plates containing the pyrimidine analogue 5'FOA (5'-fluoroorotic acid). The presence of this drug in cells results in a toxic intermediate only when *URA3* is expressed. Cells in which the PCR product got stably integrated in the endogenous *POL30* locus could remove the *URA3*-containing plasmid and thus grow on 5'FOA. The stable integration was verified by PCR and sequencing.

Mating type analysis of haploid strains

For mating type identification, the tester strains RC634a and RC75-7 α were used. These strains are hypersensitive to the pheromone secreted by the opposite mating type strain. 50 μ l of an aqueous cell suspension of each tester strain was mixed with 5ml molten agar (1% w/v), which has been cooled to 45°C, and poured over a YPD plate. Plates containing cultures to be analyzed were replica plated on the a- and α -tester plates. The tester cells cannot grow in proximity of cells of different mating type. Therefore, after 1-2 days of incubation, a halo of clear agar appears around the colony, if the mating type of the tester strain is different. Diploid cells do not secrete any mating type pheromones, therefore no halo is formed on any mating type tester plate.

Mating of haploid S. cerevisiae strains

Haploid strains of opposite mating types (MATa, MAT α) grown to mid-log growth phase were mixed by spotting 10 μ l of each on a pre-warmed YPD plate and grown overnight. Cells were streaked on YPD or selection plates and diploids were identified by mating type analyses.

Sporulation and tetrad analysis of diploid *S. cerevisiae* strains

Diploid cells of a 36h stationary culture $(500\mu I)$ were harvested by centrifugation (500g, 3min), washed 4 times with sterile water, resuspended in 4ml sporulation medium and incubated on a shaker at 23°C. After 3 days, 10 μ I of the sporulation culture was mixed with an equal volume of zymolase-20T solution and incubated at 23°C for 10min. The spores were dissected in tetrads with a micromanipulator (Singer MSM Systems). Germination and growth of the spores were carried out on non-selective YPD plates for 2-3 days. Tetrads were analyzed genotypically by replica plating on selection plates and for known phenotypes, where applicable.

Analyses of protein-protein interactions with the Two-Hybrid System

The two proteins analyzed for interaction were fused to the DNA-binding and, respectively, the activation domain of the Gal4 transcription factor. The

expression constructs of the fusion proteins were transformed in PJ69-7A cells (James *et al.*, 1996). An interaction between the two proteins results in the reconstitution of the Gal4 transcription activator. Thus, the expression of reporter genes under the control of Gal4 (i.e. HIS3, ADE2) is turned on, and cells can grow on the respective selection media.

Phenotype analyses by growth tests

The phenotypes of different mutant strains can be characterized by comparing their growth when spotted in equal amounts on plates. Temperature sensitivity phenotypes were identified by incubating the plates at temperatures higher (32°C, 34°C or 36°C) or lower (14°C, 18°C) than the standard growth temperature, while DNA repair defects were analyzed by growing cells on plates containing different concentration of the DNA alkylating agent MMS or the replication inhibitor hydroxyurea (HU). Moreover, this method allows the identification of mutants of an essential gene, which are unable to support viability. In this case, cells expressing the wild-type gene only from a centromeric plasmids with the *URA3* auxotrophy marker were transformed with different mutant alleles and plated on 5'FOA-containing plates. This drug counter-selects the *URA3*-expressing plasmids, and cells can survive only if the mutant alleles can confer viability.

To perform such growth tests, yeast overnight cultures were diluted with sterile water to an OD600 of 1, and 6 five-fold serial dilutions were prepared in water. The cell suspensions (5 μ l) were plated onto the respective plates and analyzed after 2-5 days.

Cell cycle synchronization of *S. cerevisiae* cells

Treatment of MAT-a yeast cells with the mating pheromone α -factor arrests them in the G1-phase of the cell cycle. For cell cycle synchronization, logarithmic cultures (OD=0.3) were incubated with 10 μ M α -factor for 3h at 23°C with shaking. The arrest was verified microscopically. In order to release them from the arrest, cells were centrifuged for 5min at 500g at 23°C, washed with YPD medium and grown in fresh medium at 23°C. Once released, cells progress synchronously through at least 2 cell cycles. Samples were taken every 20min and the cell cycle phase was estimated by Western blot analyses of Clb2 expression or FACS analyses. Alternatively, cells were arrested in G2/M by treatment with 15 μ g/ml of the microtubule de-polymerizing drug Nocodazole at 30°C for 3h.

FACS analyses

To confirm their synchronous progression through the cell cycle, cells released from α -factor arrest were analyzed for the DNA content by FACS assays. For this, cells from 1ml of culture were harvested by centrifugation at the time points of interest, washed once with PBS and fixed in 5ml ethanol 70% for 1h at 4°C. After fixation, cells were washed again with PBS, resuspended in 1ml PBS and sonicated for 20s with a Sonopuls HD2200 sonicator (Bandelin). The cellular RNA was removed by incubation with 1mg/ml RNase A for 1h at 37°C. Cells were washed again with PBS and the DNA was quantitatively stained by incubation for 4h at 4°C with 50 μ g/ μ l Pl

(propidium iodide, Sigma), a fluorescent agent that intercalates between DNA bases. The samples were subsequently analyzed with a FACSCalibur flow cytometer (BD Bioscience) and the signal was processed with the CellQuest software (BD Bioscience).

Cohesion assays

The strains used for sister chromatid cohesion assays are derivatives of NBY291 and NBY292 (Bhalla *et al.*, 2002), obtained from Aaron Straight, and contain a tandem repeat of 256 copies of the *Lac* operator sequence inserted proximal (650kb) or distal (950kb) from the centromere of ChrIV and an inducible GFP-Lac repressor fusion protein, which binds the *Lac* operator leading to fluorescent tagging of ChrIV arm. If cohesion was properly established, as is the case in over 90% of wild-type cells, only one GFP signal is visible, as the two sister chromatids are kept in very close proximity to one another, otherwise two distinct GFP signals are detected. For cohesion assays, cells were arrested in metaphase by treatment with nocodazole (15 μ g/ml) and the number of GFP signals was scored by direct fluorescent microscopy in live cells, using a Zeiss Axioplan II microscope. For some experiments, a pre-synchronization step was performed, by arresting cells first in G1-phase by α -factor and releasing them in Nocodazole-containing medium.

Silencing assays

Silencing assays (Meijsing and Ehrenhofer-Murray, 2001) represent a special growth test in which strains having the *URA3* marker integrated at telomeres (obtained from Ann Ehrenhoffer-Murray) were used. Due to variegated expression of this chromosomal site, wild-type cells were able to grow both on medium lacking uracil (cells that expressed telomeric genes) and on medium containing 5'FOA (cells that repressed them). Strains defective in silencing were identified by their inability to grow on 5'FOA, while strains with hypersilencing phenotypes grew poorly on synthetic medium lacking uracil.

4.3 Tissue culture methods

Cell lines

HeLa	human cervix adenocarcinoma cells
U2OS	human osteosarcoma cells
293T	human embryonic kidney cells
IMR90SV	human embryonic lung cells
SER-W3	rat testis Sertoli cells
Saos-2	human osteosarcoma cells
DT40	chicken B cells (the cultivation, storage and genetic manipulation of DT40 cells was performed by Hiroshi Arakawa, GSF, Neuherberg)

Mammalian expression vectors

pcDNA3.1/GeneStorm	(Invitrogen)
pBluescript SK	(Stratagene)

Mammalian plasmids

The mammalian expression plasmid pcDNA3.1/GS-PCNA, encoding human PCNA with a His and a V5 N-terminal tags, was purchased from Invitrogen. Site directed point mutagenesis was performed on this plasmid, to obtain pcDNA3.1/GS-PCNA^{K164R}. For human ubiquitin expression, the plasmid pBSSK-^{His}Ubiquitin (pMT107), obtained from Mathias Treier, was used.

General solutions

PBS

137	mМ	NaCl
2.7	mМ	KCI
8	mМ	Na ₂ HPO ₄
1.4	mМ	KH ₂ PO ₄
		pH 7.4, sterilized by autoclaving

Cultivation of mammalian cells

All mammalian cell lines were grown in cell culture dishes (Falcon), at 37°C with 7.5% CO₂ and 96% humidity. The growth medium used was Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (GIBCO-BRL), which was complemented with 10% heat-inactivated fetal bovine serum (GIBCO-BRL) and 1% Penicillin/Streptomycin mixture (GIBCO-BRL). Cells were split when they reached a confluence of 80-100%. For this, cells were washed once with PBS, and removed from the culture dish by incubation for 5min at 37°C with 2ml / 150cm² Trypsin/EDTA solution (GIBCO-BRL). The cell suspension was recovered in medium and centrifuged for 4min at 400g at 23°C. The cell pellet was resuspended in fresh medium and inoculated in new culture dishes at a 1:5-1:10 dilution. The number of cells was estimated by using a counting chamber (Primat).

Storage of mammalian cells

For long term storage, cell cultures were frozen in liquid nitrogen. For this, cells were grown to a confluence of 80%, trypsinized, centrifuged and resuspended in 10% DMSO in fetal bovine serum. The cell suspension was distributed in cryo-vials (Nalgene) and transferred to pre-cooled isopropanol-filled cryo-containers (Nalgene) and frozen at -80°C. After two days, the cryo-vials were transferred to liquid nitrogen. For thawing of the cells, the cryo-vials were incubated on a water bath at 37°C. To remove the DMSO, cells were centrifuged and resuspended in fresh medium in a cell culture flask.

Transient transfection of mammalian cells

Cells were transfected using the Lipofectamine Plus Transfection kit (Invitrogen), according to the instructions of the manufacturer. In general, 0.5μ g plasmid DNA was used for transfection of $3x10^7$ cells.

4.4 Molecular biology methods

General buffers and solutions

TE buffer: 10 mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.0

1 mM EDTA sterilized by autoclaving

TBE buffer 5x:

- 90 mM Tris
- 90 mM boric acid 2.5 mM EDTA, pH 8.0
 - sterilized by autoclaving
- DNA loading buffer 6x: 0.5% (w/v) SDS 0.25% (w/v) bromophenol blue or orange G 0.25% (v/v) glycerol 25 mM EDTA, pH 8.0

4.4.1 Isolation of DNA

Isolation of plasmid DNA from *E. coli*

Plasmid DNA was isolated using commercially available kits from either Qiagen (Plasmid Mini Kit) or Macherey-Nagel (Nucleospin Plasmid Quick Pure) according to the manufacturers' instructions. For small DNA preparations (minipreps) 4ml overnight culture was used, while 500ml cultures were employed for large preparations (maxipreps).

Isolation of plasmid DNA from S. cerevisiae

Lysis buffer:	1%	(v/v)	SDS
	10	mМ	Tris-HCl, pH 8.0
	1	mМ	EDTA, pH 8.0

A fast and easy protocol was used for isolation of plasmid DNA from a transformed yeast strain and its direct propagation in *E. coli*. A single yeast colony was resuspended in 50 μ l lysis buffer, and, after addition of 50 μ phenol/chloroform/isoamyl alcohol (24:24:1 v/v/v; Roth), the liquid volume was filled with acid-washed glass-beads (\emptyset 425-600 μ m; Sigma). Cells were lysed by vortexing 1-2min at highest speed. The DNA was recovered by centrifugation at high speed for 3min at room temperature. 0.5 μ l of the aqueous phase, containing the DNA, were subsequently transformed into *E. coli*.

Isolation of chromosomal DNA from S. cerevisiae

Breaking buffer:	2%	(v/v)	Triton X-100
	1%	(v/v)	SDS
	100	mΜ	NaCl
	10	mΜ	Tris-HCl, pH 8.0
	1	mΜ	EDTA, pH 8.0

Yeast genomic DNA was prepared to be used as template for amplification of genes via PCR. Cells from a stationary (36h) culture (10ml) were pelleted by centrifugation (1500g, 5min, 23°C), washed once in 0.5ml water and resuspended in 200μ l breaking buffer. Subsequently, 200μ l

phenol/chloroform/isoamyl alcohol (24:24:1 v/v/v; Roth) and 300mg acidwashed glass beads (\emptyset 425-600 μ m; Sigma) were added, and the mixture was vortexed 5min. The lysate was mixed with 200 μ l TE buffer, centrifuged for 5min at 14000rpm at 23°C and the aqueous layer transferred to a microcentrifuge tube. DNA was precipitated by addition of 1ml ethanol (100%) followed by centrifugation at 14000rpm for 3min at 23°C. The pellet was resuspended in 0.4ml TE buffer and RNA contaminants were destroyed by treatment with 30 μ l of DNase-free RNase A (1 mg/ml) for 5min at 37°C. Afterwards, DNA was re-precipitated by mixing with 10 μ l ammonium acetate (4M) and 1ml ethanol (100%). After a brief centrifugation, the pellet was resuspended in 100 μ l TE buffer. The yield of isolated DNA was determined photometrically.

Precipitation of DNA

For ethanol precipitation, 1/10 volume sodium acetate (3M, pH 4.8) and 2.5 volumes ethanol were added to the DNA solution and incubated at -20°C for 30min. The mixture was then centrifuged at 16000g, at 4°C for 20min. The DNA pellet was washed once with 0.5ml 70% ethanol. After centrifugation, the DNA was air-dried and resuspended in an appropriated volume of TE buffer or sterile water.

Determination of DNA concentration

The DNA concentration was determined photometrically, by measuring the absorbance at λ =260nm. An OD260 of 1 represents a concentration of 50 μ g/ml double-stranded DNA.

4.4.2 Molecular cloning methods

Restriction digest of DNA

Restriction enzymes were employed for sequence-specific cleavage of DNA according to standard protocols (Sambrock *et al.*, 1989) and the instructions of the manufacturer (New England Biolabs). For the digestion of 1 μ g DNA, 5 to 10 units of restriction enzyme were usually used. Reaction samples were incubated at the recommended temperature for 2h. To avoid the recircularization of linearized vectors, the 5' end of vector DNA was dephosphorylated by incubation with 5-10 units of Calf Intestinal Phosphatase (New England Biolabs) at 37°C for 30min.

Separation of DNA fragments by gel electrophoresis

For isolation of DNA fragments, 0.8-2% agarose gels, containing 0.5μ g/ml ethidium bromide were used. DNA samples were mixed with 6x DNA loading buffer and electropheritically separated at 120 volts in TBE buffer. Due to the intercalation of ethidium bromide into DNA, DNA fragments could be visualized by using an UV transilluminator (324nm). The size of the fragments was estimated by migration on the same gel of standard size markers (1kb DNA Ladder, Invitrogen).

Purification of DNA fragments from agarose gels

The DNA fragment was excised from the gel, after electrophoresis, using a sterile razor blade. Next DNA purification from the cut agarose block was performed using kits from the companies Qiagen (QIAExII, QIAquick Gel Extraction Kit) or Macherey-Nagel (Nucleospin Extract II) according to the manufacturers' instructions

Ligation of DNA fragments

The amounts of linearized vector and insert required for the ligation reaction were estimated by gel electrophoresis of the purified fragments. A ratio of 1:3–1:10 of vector to insert was used. The 10 μ l ligation reaction sample contained 100ng of vector DNA and 10 units T4 DNA ligase (New England Biolabs). The ligation was performed at 16°C for 4-12h. Before electroporation of the ligation products into *E. coli*, the sample was dialyzed against deionized water for 15min using a nitrocellulose filter (pore size 0.05 μ m, Millipore).

DNA sequencing

DNA sequencing reactions were carried out by the Core Facility of the Max Planck Institute, using an Abi-Prism 377 sequencer. The sample contained 0.5μ g plasmid DNA and 5pmol primer. The sequencing reaction and the subsequent sample preparation were done with the DYEnamic ET terminator cycle sequencing kit (Amersham-Pharmacia), according to the instructions of the manufacturer

4.4.3 Polymerase chain reaction (PCR)

The PCR technique was used for cloning, for direct yeast transformation and for analysis of chromosomal recombination events. The PCR reactions were performed in a volume of 50μ l, containing 50ng plasmid DNA or 0.2μ g genomic DNA preparation, 0.6μ M of the forward and reverse primers, 1.75μ l deoxynucleotide mix (each 10mM, New England Biolabs) and 0.2-5 units DNA polymerase, either Pfu Turbo (Stratagene), or a mixture of 4:1 Taq/Vent polymerase (New England Biolabs). The mixture was compiled in the buffer required by the polymerase used (Pfu-buffer, Stratagene or Thermopol-buffer, New England Biolabs). A PCR Mastercycler (Eppendorf) was used for the reaction. The temperatures for primer annealing and primer extension were been optimized on a case by case basis, taking into consideration the quality of template DNA, the length and the G/C content of the primers. In general, the following program was used:

94°C	180s
94°C	60s
45°C	50s
68°C	100s
94°C	60s
54°C	50s
68°C	100s
4°C	
	94°C 94°C 45°C 68°C 94°C 54°C 68°C 4°C

For verification of gene deletions and other chromosomal integrations, the colony PCR method was used. A single yeast colony was resuspended in 20μ I NaOH 20mM, the liquid volume was filled with glass beads (Ø425-600nm, Sigma), and boiled in a thermomixer at 1400rpm for 5min. After a brief 15s centrifugation, 4μ I of the supernatant was removed and used as template for the PCR reaction. The reaction was carried out in a volume of 50μ I, containing 0.6μ M of each primer, 1.75μ I deoxynucleotide mix (each 10mM, New England Biolabs) and 2 units Taq polymerase. The mixture was made in Thermopol buffer (New England Biolabs), and the reaction was performed in a Mastercycler (Eppendorf) using the following program:

initial denaturation	94°C	300s
30 amplification cycles	94°C	30s
	55°C	30s
	68°C	60s
final extension	68°C	300s
	54°C	50s
cooling	4°C	

4.4.4 Site-directed mutagenesis

The method used for insertion of point mutations, was a PCR-based strategy based on the QuickChange protocol (Stratagene). Two complementary oligonucleotide primers containing the mutated codon in the middle, flanked by 15 bases of the target sequence on each side were used. The 25μ I PCR reaction mixture contained 50ng DNA template (plasmid), 62.5ng of each primer, 0.625 μ I deoxynucleotide mix (each 10mM, New England Biolabs), and 5 units Pfu Turbo (Strategene) in Pfu-buffer (Stratagene). The reaction was performed in a Mastercycler (Eppendorf), with the following program:

initial denaturation	94°C	30s
30 amplification cycles	94°C	30s
	55°C	60s
	68°C	120s / kb plasmid
cooling	4°C	-

To eliminate the template DNA, the reaction mixture was incubated at 37°C for 1h with DpnI, a restriction enzyme that cuts specifically methylated DNA. After dialysis, the mixture was transformed in *E. coli* and mutated plasmids were identified by DNA sequencing.

4.5. Protein biochemistry methods

4.5.1 Gel electrophoresis and immunoblot techniques

General buffers and solutions

HU sample buffer	8	Μ	Urea
	5	%	SDS

	1	mM	EDTA
	1.5	%	DTT
	1	%	Bromphenolblue
	200	mM	Tris-HCI pH 6.8
Laemmli sample buffer	2	%	SDS
	20	%	glycerol
	100	mM	DTT
	1	%	Bromphenolblue
	60	mM	Tris-HCl pH6.8
MOPS buffer	50	mM	MOPS
	50	mM	Tris base
	3.5	mM	SDS
	1	mM	EDTA
Coomassie solution	0.1	%	Coomassie Brilliant Blue R-250
	20	%	methanol
	10	%	acetic acid
destaining solution	20	%	methanol
	10	%	acetic acid
transfer buffer	250 1.92 0.1 20	mM M %	Tris base glycine SDS methanol
TBST	25	mM	Tris-HCI, pH 7.5,
	137	mM	NaCI,
	2.6	mM	KCI,
	0.1	%	Tween 20

SDS polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE)

For the experiments presented in this study, 4-12% gradient Bis-Tris polyacrylamide gels were used. These gels allow a good resolution over a large range of molecular sizes and do not require a stacking gel. The gels were either purchased from Invitrogen or poured using the Mighty Small gel system (Hoefer). Protein samples were prepared in Laemmli or HU samples buffers, denatured by heating (10min at 95°C for Laemmli buffer or at 65°C for HU buffer) and were then run at a constant voltage of 140 V in MOPS buffer. Protein size was estimated by running on the same gel the standard size marker PEQ Gold (PEQLabs).

Gel composition:	4%	12%
Water	11.85 ml	6.2 ml
65% saccharose	-	1.2 ml

2.5M BisTris-HCl pH7.5	2.4 ml	2.4 ml
30% acrylamide/0.8% bis-acrylamide	2.2 ml	6.6 ml
10% SDS	82.5 <i>µ</i> l	82.5 <i>µ</i> l
TEMED	16.5 <i>µ</i> l	16.5 <i>µ</i> l
10% ammonuim peroxidsulphate	82.5 <i>µ</i> I	82.5 <i>µ</i> l

Coomassie staining of protein gels

In order to visualize protein bands separated by electrophoresis, the gels were stained with Coomassie solution for 30min and the background was cleared by intensive washings with destaining solution.

Western blot

Proteins separated by gel electrophoresis were transferred to a polyvinylidene fluorid (PVDF) membrane (Millipore) in a wet (tank) blot system. The blotting was done in transfer buffer, at a constant voltage of 70V for 90min at 4°C.

Immunological detection of membrane-transferred proteins

The PVDF membrane with immobilized proteins was blocked with 5% milk in TBST for at least 30min and incubated over-night with primary antibodies diluted in blocking solution. Afterwards, the membrane was washed 6 times for 5min with TBST and incubated for 1h with secondary antibodies coupled to horse radish peroxidase (Dianova) diluted 1:5000 in TBST with 5% milk. Subsequently, the membrane was washed again as described. The detection of the protein of interest was carried out using the chemiluminiscence detection kits ECL or ECL-Advanced (Amersham), according to the instructions of the manufacturer, followed by exposure to ECL Hyperfilm (Amersham) or to a CCD (charged-coupled device) camera (LAS, Fuji).

The following antibodies were used in this study:

Anti-hPCNA (human PCNA)	mouse monoclonal	Abcam
Anti-ProteinA	HRP-coupled	DAKO
Anti-HA	mouse monoclonal	Santa Cruz Biotech.
Anti-Myc	rabbit polyclonal	Santa Cruz Biotech.
Anti-AcK (Acetylated lysines)	mouse monoclonal	Cell Signaling Tech.
Anti-Pol32	rabbit polyclonal	this study
Anti-SUMO (yeast Smt3)	rabbit polyclonal	from Carsten Hoege
Anti-Clb2 (yeast cyclin B2)	rabbit polyclonal	Santa Cruz Biotech.
Anti-PCNA (yeast Pol30)	rabbit polyclonal	from Carsten Hoege
Anti-BD (Gal4 DNA binding domain)	rabbit polyclonal	Santa Cruz Biotech.
Anti-H2B (yeast histone 2B)	rabbit polyclonal	Abcam
Anti-Dpm1	mouse monoclonal	Molecular Probes
Anti-rabbit IgG	HRP-coupled	Dianova
Anti-mouse IgG	HRP-coupled	Dianova

For generation of anti-Pol32 antibodies, recombinant his-tagged Pol32 expressed in E. coli was used for immunization of one rabbit. For this, $650\mu g$ of the purified protein (diluted to $1\mu g/\mu I$ in PBS), was mixed with an equal volume of complete Freud adjuvant (Sigma) until a homogeneous emulsion formed, which was injected subcutaneously. After six, nine and twelve weeks,

respectively, additional boost immunizations were performed, using 500μ g protein, emulsified in incomplete Freud adjuvant. Ten days after the third boost, the rabbit was bled and the serum was recovered by incubating the blood at 37°C for 1h, cooling it on ice and centrifugation for 30min at 20000 g, at 4°C. The serum was stored at -80° C and was either used directly for immunoblots or further purified by affinity chromatography.

4.5.2 Preparation of cell extracts

Determination of protein concentration

The concentration of protein samples was determined using the Bradford method (BioRad). As standard, IgG solutions of known concentrations were employed.

Preparation of denatured yeast extracts

In order to avoid de-conjugation of posttranslational modifications during lysis, yeast cells were lysed under denaturing conditions. Usually, cells from 1ml of a yeast culture of OD600=1 were harvested by centrifugation, resuspended in 1ml water and lysed by incubation with 150 μ l 1.85M NaOH/ 7.5% β -mercapto-ethanol for 15min on ice. Proteins were precipitated by addition of 150 μ l 55% trichloroacetic acid (TCA) followed by incubation on ice for 10min and centrifugation at 20000g for 20min at 4°C. The pellet was resuspended in 50 μ l HU sample buffer.

Preparation of native yeast extracts

Native protein extracts were employed in binding studies. Logarithmically growing cells were harvested by centrifugation, washed once with cold PBS and resuspended in an equal volume of PBS containing protease inhibitors (20mM NEM, 5mM benzamidine, 6μ g/ml antipain, 6μ g/ml leupeptin, 4.5μ g/ml aprotinin, 5μ g/ml trypsin inhibitor, 2mM PMSF, 5μ g/ml pepstatin, 6μ g/ml chymostatin –all from Sigma, and Complete cocktail from Roche). The liquid volume was filled with glass beads (\emptyset 425-600 μ m, Sigma) and cells were lysed by vortexing 4-6 times for 4min at 4°C, using a bead beater (Retsch). The cell lysate was collected by centrifugation, after the bottom of the tube was perforated with a needle. The extract was cleared by incubation with 1% Triton and 0.05% SDS for 30min at 4°C followed by centrifugation at 2000g for 15min at 4°C. The protein concentration in the extract was determined by Bradford assays. The cleared lysate was used for GST-pulldowns or co-immunoprecipitation studies.

Preparation of denatured extracts from mammalian and chicken cells

Mammalian or chicken cells were harvested, washed once with PBS and resuspended in Laemmli sample buffer. In general, 100μ I sample buffer was used for lysis of 10^6 cells. The protein samples were denatured by boiling for 15min at 95°C, and cleared by sonication for 2min in a Sonopuls HD2200 sonicator (Bandelin), followed by centrifugation at 20000g for 5min.

4.5.3 Protein purification and binding experiments

Purification of recombinant protein from E. coli

Proteins were expressed in *E. coli* BL21 DE3/RIL cells, with a GST or a His tag. Recombinant proteins were purified by affinity chromatography for the respective tag.

For purification of GST fusion proteins, cells from 11 bacterial culture were resuspended in 30ml PBS containing 0.1mM EDTA, and protease inhibitors, and lysed by high pressure in an Emulsiflex C5 cell disruptor. For clearing, the lysate was incubated with TritonX-100, added to the final concentration of 1%, for 30min at 4°C and centrifuged for 30min at 20000g at 4°C. The supernatant was afterwards incubated with Gluthathion Sepharose (Amersham) for 3h at 4°C. The sepharose was pelleted by centrifugation at 500g for 2min at 4°C, and washed once with PBS containing 300mM NaCl and 1% Triton and twice with PBS with 0.1% Triton. Finally, one last wash with PBS was performed, and the beads were resuspended in an equal volume of PBS. The quality of purification was assayed by gel electrophoresis and Coomassie staining. The sepharose was kept at 4°C and used directly for GST-pulldowns. Alternatively, the GST-tagged protein was eluted from the beads by repeated incubations (5-10 times) with equal volumes of 50mM Tris pH 8 containing 25mM reduced Gluthathione and 0.1% TritonX-100. The elution fractions were analyzed by gel electrophoresis and Coomassie staining. The fractions containing the recombinant protein were pooled, dialyzed two times overnight against PBS at 4°C and frozen in liquid nitrogen.

For purification of His-tagged recombinant proteins, cells from 11 of bacterial culture were resuspended in NiNTA lysis buffer and lysed in an Emulsiflex C5 cell disruptor followed by sonication for 2min using a Sonopuls HD2200 sonicator (Bandelin). The extract was centrifuged for 30min at 4°C at 20000g, and the cleared supernatant was incubated for 3h with NiNTA Agarose (Qiagen). The agarose was washed extensively with NiNTA washing buffer and bound proteins were eluted by repeated incubations with NiNTA elution buffer and treated as described above. All NiNTA buffers contain 300mM NaCl in 50mM NaH₂PO₄ pH 8, but they differ in the amount of imidazole: 10mM in the lysis buffer, 20mM in the washing buffer and 250mM in the elution buffer.

NiNTA Chromatography from yeast denatured extracts

NiNTA chromatography under denaturing conditions was used for characterization of posttranslational modifications of Pol δ with SUMO. Either the modifier was His-tagged, and the substrates were detected by Western blot after the chromatography, or the substrate (Pol32) was His-tagged and its modifications detected by anti-SUMO blot. In general, 2000D cells were lysed in 4ml 1.85M NaOH / 7.5% β -mercaptoethanol for 5min on ice. The proteins were precipitated by addition of 4ml 55% TCA and incubation for 15min on ice. Subsequently, a centrifugation for 15min at 3000g was performed, and the protein pellet was washed two times with acetone. The pellet was afterwards solubilized in buffer A (6M guanidinium hydrochloride, 0.1M NaH₂PO₄, 0.01M Tris-HCl, pH 8, 20mM imidazole) containing 0.05% Tween-

20. Insoluble aggregates were removed by centrifugation for 20min at 13000g and the protein solution was incubated overnight with 100μ I NiNTA Magnetic Agarose Beads (Qiagen). The beads were afterwards washed three times with buffer A containing 0.05% Tween-20 and four times with buffer C (8M Urea, 0.1M NaH₂PO₄, 0.01M Tris-HCl, pH 6.3) with 0.05% Tween-20. Bound proteins were eluted by incubation with 20μ I 1% SDS at 65°C, dried in a SpeedVac (Eppendorf), solubilized in 10μ I water and 25μ I HU sample buffer and analyzed by gel electrophoresis and immunoblot.

NiNTA Chromatography from denatured extracts of mammalian cells

This technique was applied for confirmation of PCNA ubiquitination in mammalian cells. In general, 10^7 cells transfected with an expression construct encoding His-tagged ubiquitin were washed with PBS and lysed by boiling for 15min in 1ml PBS containing 1% SDS. The extract was cleared by centrifugation at 20000g for 15min, and the supernatant was diluted tenfold in PBS and incubated with 100μ I NiNTA Magnetic Agarose Beads (Qiagen) overnight. The agarose was washed five times with 0.1% SDS in PBS, eluted with 20μ I Laemmli sample buffer and bound proteins were analyzed by Western blot with antibodies recognizing human PCNA.

NiNTA Chromatography from denatured extracts of chicken cells

In order to investigate posttranslational modifications of PCNA in chicken cells, 10^7 DT40 cells expressing His-tagged ubiquitin or SUMO-1 were washed with PBS and lysed in 1ml buffer A. The extract was cleared by sonication for 2min with a Sonopuls HD2200 sonicator (Bandelin) followed by centrifugation for 15min at 20000g. The supernatant was incubated with 25µl NiNTA Magnetic Agarose Beads (Qiagen) overnight. Subsequently, the beads were washed four times each with 0.05% Tween 20 in Buffer B (8M Urea, 0.1M NaH₂PO₄, 0.01M Tris-HCI, pH 8) and respectively in Buffer C, and eluted in 20µl HU sample buffer at 65°C for 15min. Bound proteins were analyzed by Western blot with antibodies recognizing human PCNA.

Co-Immunoprecipitation from native yeast extracts

For identification of *in vivo* protein-protein interactions, native yeast extracts were subjected to immunoprecipitations. For this, native extracts (in general 500μ l of $10\mu g/\mu$ l) of yeast cells expressing ^{3myc}Eco1 under the control of the *ADH1* promoter, or an empty vector were incubated with 25μ l monoclonal anti-myc antibodies coupled to agarose beads (Santa Cruz Biotechnology) for 3 hours at 4°C. Unspecifically bound material was removed by washing 4 times with PBS containing 1% TritonX-100 and 0.05% SDS. Proteins bound to beads were eluted by boiling in sample buffer and identified by Western blot

GST-pulldowns from native yeast extract

For the pulldown assay, 50 μ g of GST or GST-Srs2 Δ N fusion bound to beads were incubated with 5 mg of yeast native lysate for 3 h at 4 °C. The beads were then washed four times with the incubation buffer and eluted in HU sample buffer. Bound proteins were identified by Western blot. As input sample, 50 μ g of the lysate was loaded.

In vitro binding studies

To test the interaction of PCNA with cohesion proteins in solution, 50μ g recombinant GST fusions of Eco1 variants or Chl1 were pre-bound to 50μ l glutathione sepharose and incubated with 50μ g His-PCNA in PBS containing 5% glycerol and 0.1% Triton-X100 for 1 hour at 4°C. The beads were washed four times with the incubation buffer and bound proteins were eluted in HU sample buffer and analyzed by gel electrophoresis followed by Coomassie staining. In order to verify if PCNA interactions with Eco1 and Ubc9 are mutually exclusive, 20μ g each of GST-PCNA and His-Eco1 were incubated with 0, 20, 80 or 400μ g His-Ubc9, or vice versa, for 1h at 4°C in the same buffer described before, and bound to glutathione beads for another 1h at 4°C. The sepharose was washed four times with the incubation buffer and incubated for 10min at 65°C with HU sample buffer to elute bound proteins. As controls, similar competition experiments were performed with BSA (Sigma). Eluted proteins were analyzed by gel electrophoresis and Coomassie staining

Chromatin binding assays

To investigate the chromatin association activities of Eco1 variants, chromatin was purified from yeast cells as described (Kai et al., 2001). Cells from 25 ODs of logarithmic phase cultures were harvested by centrifugation, washed in SP1 buffer (1.2M sorbitol, 50mM MgSO₄, 100mM K₃PO₄ pH 7.4) and shperoblasts were generated by treatment with Zymolyase 100T (Seikagaku) in SP1 buffer, for 15min at 30°C. The reaction was stopped by addition of buffer SP2 (1M sorbitol, 5mM MgSO₄, 1mM EDTA, 25mM MES pH 6.4). Spheroplasts were washed with 1.2M sorbitol and lysed with 1% Triton in lysis buffer (50mM potassium acetate, 2mM MgCl₂, 20mM HEPES pH 7.9, 1M sorbitol, protease inhibitors) and chromatin was precipitated by high spin centrifugation (12,000g). To remove unspecifically bound proteins, the chromatin pellet was washed with lysis buffer containing 150mM NaCl, and chromatin-bound proteins were released by digestions with DNase (Roche). Whole cell extract, supernatant and chromatin fractions were analyzed by blotting against the myc-epitope (for detection of myc-tagged Eco1), PCNA, H2B, and Dpm1. For cell cycle synchronization, logarithmic cells grown at 23°C were arrested in G1 by 10 μ M α -factor for 2.5h, washed, and resuspended in fresh media. At the indicated time points, 25 ODs were harvested and processed as described earlier. Cell cycle synchronization was confirmed by FACS analysis and blotting against cyclin Clb2.

Affinity purification of polyclonal antibodies

High affinity anti-Pol32 antibodies were purified by affinity chromatography from the serum obtained from rabbits immunized with recombinant His-tagged Pol32. For the purification, the serum was first run three times through a pre-column, to which a whole cell lysate of *E. coli* cells that expressed His-Pol30. Unspecific antibodies, recognizing bacteria proteins, and antibodies recognizing the His tag were retained on this column. The serum pre-cleaned this way, was afterwards run three times through the main column, containing

a whole cell lysate of *E. coli* cells, in which GST-Pol32 was expressed. The antibodies recognizing Pol32 were specifically retained on this column.

As matrix for the columns, CnBr sepharose 4CLB (Amersham-Pharmacia) was used. For coupling, the bacterial extracts were first dialyzed against coupling buffer (100mM NaHCO₃, 0.5M NaCl, pH 8.3) and subsequently incubated with the matrix, in coupling buffer. Free binding sites were blocked by incubation with 0.2M glycine, pH 8.0 for 2h. The columns were subsequently washed extensively (for both columns: 4 volumes 100mM NaAc pH 4.0, 0.5M NaCl; 2 volumes PBS; 2 volumes PBS, 1% SDS; denaturation at 65° for 40min; 2 volumes PBS, 1% SDS; pre-column only: 2 volumes PBS, 1% Triton X-100; main column only: 2 volumes PBS, 1% Triton X-100; 2 volumes PBS, 1% Triton X-100, 1% BSA). After washing, the serum was passed through the columns as described before. The main column was afterwards washed with 2 volumes PBS, 3 volumes PBS containing 1% Triton-X100 and again with 4 volumes PBS. Spefically bound IgGs were eluted in fractions, first with glycine buffer (0.2M glycine pH 2.5, 1mM EGTA), immediately neutralized with 1M Tris-HCl, pH 8.0 and afterwards with quanidinium hydrochloride (4M quanidinium hydrochloride pH 7.0). Positive fractions of the eluates were pooled and dialyzed against PBS. After addition of glycerol to a final concentration of 50%, the purified IgGs were stored at -80°C.

4.5.4 Enzymatic reactions in vitro

In vitro acetylation

In vitro acetylation assays with Eco1 variants were done as described for other enzymes (Kobet *et al.*, 2000). Recombinant His-tagged Eco1 or eco1³³⁻²⁸¹ (5µg) were incubated with His-tagged Scc1 (5µg) and 10µM acetyl coenzyme-A in 50mM Tris/HCl pH 8, 10% glycerol, 0.1 mM EDTA, 1mM DTT, 10mM sodium butyrate for 3 hours at 30°C. The reaction was stopped by boiling in sample buffer, and the reaction products were identified by Western blotting with an antibody recognizing acetylated lysins.

In vitro SUMOylation

In this work, Pol32 was SUMOylated *in vitro* using recombinant proteins. For this, Pol32 (200ng) was incubated with Aos1/Uba2 (Boston Biochem, 1 μ g), Smt3 (2 μ g), Ubc9 (500ng) and ATP (10nM) in SUMOylation buffer (100mM NaCl, 5mM MgCl₂, 0.1mM DTT, 50mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.5) for 2h at 30°C. The reaction was stopped by boiling in sample buffer, and the products were identified by Western blot.

5. REFERENCES

Alexandru, G., Uhlmann, F., Mechtler, K., Poupart, M. A., and Nasmyth, K. (2001). Phosphorylation of the cohesin subunit Scc1 by Polo/Cdc5 kinase regulates sister chromatid separation in yeast. Cell *105*, 459-472.

Amerik, A. Y., and Hochstrasser, M. (2004). Mechanism and function of deubiquitinating enzymes. Biochim Biophys Acta *1695*, 189-207.

Andersen, P. L., Zhou, H., Pastushok, L., Moraes, T., McKenna, S., Ziola, B., Ellison, M. J., Dixit, V. M., and Xiao, W. (2005). Distinct regulation of Ubc13 functions by the two ubiquitinconjugating enzyme variants Mms2 and Uev1A. J Cell Biol *170*, 745-755.

Antoniacci, L. M., Kenna, M. A., Uetz, P., Fields, S., and Skibbens, R. V. (2004). The spindle pole body assembly component mps3p/nep98p functions in sister chromatid cohesion. J Biol Chem *279*, 49542-49550.

Antoniacci, L. M., and Skibbens, R. V. (2006). Sister-chromatid telomere cohesion is nonredundant and resists both spindle forces and telomere motility. Curr Biol *16*, 902-906.

Apionishev, S., Malhotra, D., Raghavachari, S., Tanda, S., and Rasooly, R. S. (2001). The Drosophila UBC9 homologue lesswright mediates the disjunction of homologues in meiosis I. Genes Cells *6*, 215-224.

Arakawa, H., Hauschild, J., and Buerstedde, J. M. (2002). Requirement of the activationinduced deaminase (AID) gene for immunoglobulin gene conversion. Science *295*, 1301-1306.

Arakawa, H., Moldovan, G. L., Saribasak, H., Saribasak, N. N., Jentsch, S., and Buerstedde, J. M. (2006). A role for PCNA ubiquitination in immunoglobulin hypermutation. PLoS Biol *4*, e366.

Arias, E. E., and Walter, J. C. (2006). PCNA functions as a molecular platform to trigger Cdt1 destruction and prevent re-replication. Nat Cell Biol *8*, 84-90.

Arumugam, P., Gruber, S., Tanaka, K., Haering, C. H., Mechtler, K., and Nasmyth, K. (2003). ATP hydrolysis is required for cohesin's association with chromosomes. Curr Biol *13*, 1941-1953.

Ausubel, F. M., Brent, R., Kingston, R. E., Moore, D. D., Seidmna, J. G., Smith, J. A., and Struhl., K. (1994). Current Protocols in Molecular Biology, Green and Wiley, New York).

Azuma, Y., Arnaoutov, A., Anan, T., and Dasso, M. (2005). PIASy mediates SUMO-2 conjugation of Topoisomerase-II on mitotic chromosomes. Embo J *24*, 2172-2182.

Baba, D., Maita, N., Jee, J. G., Uchimura, Y., Saitoh, H., Sugasawa, K., Hanaoka, F., Tochio, H., Hiroaki, H., and Shirakawa, M. (2005). Crystal structure of thymine DNA glycosylase conjugated to SUMO-1. Nature *435*, 979-982.

Bachant, J., Alcasabas, A., Blat, Y., Kleckner, N., and Elledge, S. J. (2002). The SUMO-1 isopeptidase Smt4 is linked to centromeric cohesion through SUMO-1 modification of DNA topoisomerase II. Mol Cell *9*, 1169-1182.

Baetz, K. K., Krogan, N. J., Emili, A., Greenblatt, J., and Hieter, P. (2004). The ctf13-30/CTF13 genomic haploinsufficiency modifier screen identifies the yeast chromatin remodeling complex RSC, which is required for the establishment of sister chromatid cohesion. Mol Cell Biol *24*, 1232-1244. Bailly, V., Lauder, S., Prakash, S., and Prakash, L. (1997). Yeast DNA repair proteins Rad6 and Rad18 form a heterodimer that has ubiquitin conjugating, DNA binding, and ATP hydrolytic activities. J Biol Chem *272*, 23360-23365.

Barbour, L., and Xiao, W. (2003). Regulation of alternative replication bypass pathways at stalled replication forks and its effects on genome stability: a yeast model. Mutat Res *532*, 137-155.

Bartel, P., Chien, C. T., Sternglanz, R., and Fields, S. (1993). Elimination of false positives that arise in using the two-hybrid system. Biotechniques *14*, 920-924.

Beckwith, W., and McAlear, M. A. (2000). Allele-specific interactions between the yeast RFC1 and RFC5 genes suggest a basis for RFC subunit-subunit interactions. Mol Gen Genet *264*, 378-391.

Bell, S. P., and Dutta, A. (2002). DNA replication in eukaryotic cells. Annu Rev Biochem 71, 333-374.

Bellows, A. M., Kenna, M. A., Cassimeris, L., and Skibbens, R. V. (2003). Human EFO1p exhibits acetyltransferase activity and is a unique combination of linker histone and Ctf7p/Eco1p chromatid cohesion establishment domains. Nucleic Acids Res *31*, 6334-6343.

Bermudez, V. P., MacNeill, S. A., Tappin, I., and Hurwitz, J. (2002). The influence of the Cdc27 subunit on the properties of the Schizosaccharomyces pombe DNA polymerase delta. J Biol Chem *277*, 36853-36862.

Bermudez, V. P., Maniwa, Y., Tappin, I., Ozato, K., Yokomori, K., and Hurwitz, J. (2003). The alternative Ctf18-Dcc1-Ctf8-replication factor C complex required for sister chromatid cohesion loads proliferating cell nuclear antigen onto DNA. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *100*, 10237-10242.

Bernier-Villamor, V., Sampson, D. A., Matunis, M. J., and Lima, C. D. (2002). Structural basis for E2-mediated SUMO conjugation revealed by a complex between ubiquitin-conjugating enzyme Ubc9 and RanGAP1. Cell *108*, 345-356.

Bhalla, N., Biggins, S., and Murray, A. W. (2002). Mutation of YCS4, a budding yeast condensin subunit, affects mitotic and nonmitotic chromosome behavior. Mol Biol Cell *13*, 632-645.

Bienko, M., Green, C. M., Crosetto, N., Rudolf, F., Zapart, G., Coull, B., Kannouche, P., Wider, G., Peter, M., Lehmann, A. R., *et al.* (2005). Ubiquitin-binding domains in Y-family polymerases regulate translesion synthesis. Science *310*, 1821-1824.

Bowman, G. D., O'Donnell, M., and Kuriyan, J. (2004). Structural analysis of a eukaryotic sliding DNA clamp-clamp loader complex. Nature *429*, 724-730.

Brands, A., and Skibbens, R. V. (2005). Ctf7p/Eco1p exhibits acetyltransferase activity--but does it matter? Curr Biol *15*, R50-51.

Brooks, C. L., and Gu, W. (2006). p53 ubiquitination: Mdm2 and beyond. Mol Cell 21, 307-315.

Broomfield, S., Hryciw, T., and Xiao, W. (2001). DNA postreplication repair and mutagenesis in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Mutat Res *486*, 167-184.

Bruning, J. B., and Shamoo, Y. (2004). Structural and thermodynamic analysis of human PCNA with peptides derived from DNA polymerase-delta p66 subunit and flap endonuclease-1. Structure *12*, 2209-2219. Burgers, P. M., and Gerik, K. J. (1998). Structure and processivity of two forms of Saccharomyces cerevisiae DNA polymerase delta. J Biol Chem *273*, 19756-19762.

Carson, D. R., and Christman, M. F. (2001). Evidence that replication fork components catalyze establishment of cohesion between sister chromatids. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *98*, 8270-8275.

Chang, C. R., Wu, C. S., Hom, Y., and Gartenberg, M. R. (2005). Targeting of cohesin by transcriptionally silent chromatin. Genes Dev *19*, 3031-3042.

Cheng, C. H., Lo, Y. H., Liang, S. S., Ti, S. C., Lin, F. M., Yeh, C. H., Huang, H. Y., and Wang, T. F. (2006). SUMO modifications control assembly of synaptonemal complex and polycomplex in meiosis of Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Genes Dev *20*, 2067-2081.

Ciosk, R., Shirayama, M., Shevchenko, A., Tanaka, T., Toth, A., and Nasmyth, K. (2000). Cohesin's binding to chromosomes depends on a separate complex consisting of Scc2 and Scc4 proteins. Mol Cell *5*, 243-254.

Clark, A. B., Valle, F., Drotschmann, K., Gary, R. K., and Kunkel, T. A. (2000). Functional interaction of proliferating cell nuclear antigen with MSH2-MSH6 and MSH2-MSH3 complexes. J Biol Chem *275*, 36498-36501.

Clarke, A., and Orr-Weaver, T. L. (2006). Sister chromatid cohesion at the centromere: confrontation between kinases and phosphatases? Dev Cell *10*, 544-547.

Cohen-Fix, O., Peters, J. M., Kirschner, M. W., and Koshland, D. (1996). Anaphase initiation in Saccharomyces cerevisiae is controlled by the APC-dependent degradation of the anaphase inhibitor Pds1p. Genes Dev *10*, 3081-3093.

Cortes-Ledesma, F., and Aguilera, A. (2006). Double-strand breaks arising by replication through a nick are repaired by cohesin-dependent sister-chromatid exchange. EMBO Rep *7*, 919-926.

Cox, M. M. (2002). The nonmutagenic repair of broken replication forks via recombination. Mutat Res *510*, 107-120.

Das, S. P., and Sinha, P. (2005). The budding yeast protein Chl1p has a role in transcriptional silencing, rDNA recombination, and aging. Biochem Biophys Res Commun *337*, 167-172.

Das-Bradoo, S., Ricke, R. M., and Bielinsky, A. K. (2006). Interaction between PCNA and diubiquitinated Mcm10 is essential for cell growth in budding yeast. Mol Cell Biol *26*, 4806-4817.

Denison, C., Rudner, A. D., Gerber, S. A., Bakalarski, C. E., Moazed, D., and Gygi, S. P. (2005). A proteomic strategy for gaining insights into protein sumoylation in yeast. Mol Cell Proteomics *4*, 246-254.

Desterro, J. M., Rodriguez, M. S., and Hay, R. T. (1998). SUMO-1 modification of IkappaBalpha inhibits NF-kappaB activation. Mol Cell *2*, 233-239.

Di Noia, J., and Neuberger, M. S. (2002). Altering the pathway of immunoglobulin hypermutation by inhibiting uracil-DNA glycosylase. Nature *419*, 43-48.

Diaz, M., and Flajnik, M. F. (1998). Evolution of somatic hypermutation and gene conversion in adaptive immunity. Immunol Rev *162*, 13-24.

Diaz, M., and Lawrence, C. (2005). An update on the role of translesion synthesis DNA polymerases in Ig hypermutation. Trends Immunol *26*, 215-220.

Dieckhoff, P., Bolte, M., Sancak, Y., Braus, G. H., and Irniger, S. (2004). Smt3/SUMO and Ubc9 are required for efficient APC/C-mediated proteolysis in budding yeast. Mol Microbiol *51*, 1375-1387.

Dyda, F., Klein, D. C., and Hickman, A. B. (2000). GCN5-related N-acetyltransferases: a structural overview. Annu Rev Biophys Biomol Struct *29*, 81-103.

Edwards, S., Li, C. M., Levy, D. L., Brown, J., Snow, P. M., and Campbell, J. L. (2003). Saccharomyces cerevisiae DNA polymerase epsilon and polymerase sigma interact physically and functionally, suggesting a role for polymerase epsilon in sister chromatid cohesion. Mol Cell Biol *23*, 2733-2748.

Eladad, S., Ye, T. Z., Hu, P., Leversha, M., Beresten, S., Matunis, M. J., and Ellis, N. A. (2005). Intra-nuclear trafficking of the BLM helicase to DNA damage-induced foci is regulated by SUMO modification. Hum Mol Genet *14*, 1351-1365.

Ellgaard, L., and Helenius, A. (2003). Quality control in the endoplasmic reticulum. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol *4*, 181-191.

Epps, J. L., and Tanda, S. (1998). The Drosophila semushi mutation blocks nuclear import of bicoid during embryogenesis. Curr Biol *8*, 1277-1280.

Fan, J., Otterlei, M., Wong, H. K., Tomkinson, A. E., and Wilson, D. M., 3rd (2004). XRCC1 co-localizes and physically interacts with PCNA. Nucleic Acids Res *32*, 2193-2201.

Finley, D., Ozkaynak, E., and Varshavsky, A. (1987). The yeast polyubiquitin gene is essential for resistance to high temperatures, starvation, and other stresses. Cell *48*, 1035-1046.

Flavell, S. W., Cowan, C. W., Kim, T. K., Greer, P. L., Lin, Y., Paradis, S., Griffith, E. C., Hu, L. S., Chen, C., and Greenberg, M. E. (2006). Activity-dependent regulation of MEF2 transcription factors suppresses excitatory synapse number. Science *311*, 1008-1012.

Flores-Rozas, H., Clark, D., and Kolodner, R. D. (2000). Proliferating cell nuclear antigen and Msh2p-Msh6p interact to form an active mispair recognition complex. Nat Genet *26*, 375-378.

Frampton, J., Irmisch, A., Green, C. M., Neiss, A., Trickey, M., Ulrich, H. D., Furuya, K., Watts, F. Z., Carr, A. M., and Lehmann, A. R. (2006). Postreplication repair and PCNA modification in Schizosaccharomyces pombe. Mol Biol Cell *17*, 2976-2985.

Funabiki, H., Yamano, H., Kumada, K., Nagao, K., Hunt, T., and Yanagida, M. (1996). Cut2 proteolysis required for sister-chromatid seperation in fission yeast. Nature *381*, 438-441.

Garg, P., and Burgers, P. M. (2005). Ubiquitinated proliferating cell nuclear antigen activates translesion DNA polymerases eta and REV1. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *102*, 18361-18366.

Gary, R., Ludwig, D. L., Cornelius, H. L., MacInnes, M. A., and Park, M. S. (1997). The DNA repair endonuclease XPG binds to proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) and shares sequence elements with the PCNA-binding regions of FEN-1 and cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor p21. J Biol Chem *272*, 24522-24529.

Gerik, K. J., Li, X., Pautz, A., and Burgers, P. M. (1998). Characterization of the two small subunits of Saccharomyces cerevisiae DNA polymerase delta. J Biol Chem *273*, 19747-19755.

Gerlich, D., Koch, B., Dupeux, F., Peters, J. M., and Ellenberg, F. (2006). Live-cell imaging reveals a stable cohesin-chromatin interaction after but not before DNA replication. Curr Biol *16*, 1571-1578.

Gietz, R. D., and Sugino, A. (1988). New yeast-Escherichia coli shuttle vectors constructed with in vitro mutagenized yeast genes lacking six-base pair restriction sites. Gene *74*, 527-534.

Gillespie, P. J., and Hirano, T. (2004). Scc2 couples replication licensing to sister chromatid cohesion in Xenopus egg extracts. Curr Biol *14*, 1598-1603.

Girdwood, D., Bumpass, D., Vaughan, O. A., Thain, A., Anderson, L. A., Snowden, A. W., Garcia-Wilson, E., Perkins, N. D., and Hay, R. T. (2003). P300 transcriptional repression is mediated by SUMO modification. Mol Cell *11*, 1043-1054.

Glickman, M. H., and Ciechanover, A. (2002). The ubiquitin-proteasome proteolytic pathway: destruction for the sake of construction. Physiol Rev *82*, 373-428.

Gorr, I. H., Boos, D., and Stemmann, O. (2005). Mutual inhibition of separase and Cdk1 by two-step complex formation. Mol Cell *19*, 135-141.

Gruber, S., Haering, C. H., and Nasmyth, K. (2003). Chromosomal cohesin forms a ring. Cell *112*, 765-777.

Guardavaccaro, D., and Pagano, M. (2006). Stabilizers and destabilizers controlling cell cycle oscillators. Mol Cell *22*, 1-4.

Gulbis, J. M., Kelman, Z., Hurwitz, J., O'Donnell, M., and Kuriyan, J. (1996). Structure of the C-terminal region of p21(WAF1/CIP1) complexed with human PCNA. Cell *87*, 297-306.

Haering, C. H., Lowe, J., Hochwagen, A., and Nasmyth, K. (2002). Molecular architecture of SMC proteins and the yeast cohesin complex. Mol Cell *9*, 773-788.

Haering, C. H., and Nasmyth, K. (2003). Building and breaking bridges between sister chromatids. Bioessays *25*, 1178-1191.

Hakimi, M. A., Bochar, D. A., Schmiesing, J. A., Dong, Y., Barak, O. G., Speicher, D. W., Yokomori, K., and Shiekhattar, R. (2002). A chromatin remodelling complex that loads cohesin onto human chromosomes. Nature *418*, 994-998.

Hanna, J. S., Kroll, E. S., Lundblad, V., and Spencer, F. A. (2001). Saccharomyces cerevisiae CTF18 and CTF4 are required for sister chromatid cohesion. Mol Cell Biol *21*, 3144-3158.

Hannich, J. T., Lewis, A., Kroetz, M. B., Li, S. J., Heide, H., Emili, A., and Hochstrasser, M. (2005). Defining the SUMO-modified proteome by multiple approaches in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. J Biol Chem *280*, 4102-4110.

Hardeland, U., Steinacher, R., Jiricny, J., and Schar, P. (2002). Modification of the human thymine-DNA glycosylase by ubiquitin-like proteins facilitates enzymatic turnover. Embo J *21*, 1456-1464.

Hartman, T., Stead, K., Koshland, D., and Guacci, V. (2000). Pds5p is an essential chromosomal protein required for both sister chromatid cohesion and condensation in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. J Cell Biol *151*, 613-626.

Hasan, S., Hassa, P. O., Imhof, R., and Hottiger, M. O. (2001). Transcription coactivator p300 binds PCNA and may have a role in DNA repair synthesis. Nature *410*, 387-391.

Hauf, S., Roitinger, E., Koch, B., Dittrich, C. M., Mechtler, K., and Peters, J. M. (2005). Dissociation of cohesin from chromosome arms and loss of arm cohesion during early mitosis depends on phosphorylation of SA2. PLoS Biol *3*, e69.

Henneke, G., Koundrioukoff, S., and Hubscher, U. (2003). Multiple roles for kinases in DNA replication. EMBO Rep *4*, 252-256.

Hicke, L., and Dunn, R. (2003). Regulation of membrane protein transport by ubiquitin and ubiquitin-binding proteins. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol *19*, 141-172.

Hicke, L., Schubert, H. L., and Hill, C. P. (2005). Ubiquitin-binding domains. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol *6*, 610-621.

Hiraga, S., Robertson, E. D., and Donaldson, A. D. (2006). The Ctf18 RFC-like complex positions yeast telomeres but does not specify their replication time. Embo J *25*, 1505-1514.

Hirano, T. (2006). At the heart of the chromosome: SMC proteins in action. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol *7*, 311-322.

Ho, J. C., Warr, N. J., Shimizu, H., and Watts, F. Z. (2001). SUMO modification of Rad22, the Schizosaccharomyces pombe homologue of the recombination protein Rad52. Nucleic Acids Res *29*, 4179-4186.

Hochstrasser, M. (2001). SP-RING for SUMO: new functions bloom for a ubiquitin-like protein. Cell *107*, 5-8.

Hoege, C., Pfander, B., Moldovan, G. L., Pyrowolakis, G., and Jentsch, S. (2002). RAD6dependent DNA repair is linked to modification of PCNA by ubiquitin and SUMO. Nature *419*, 135-141.

Hoeller, D., Crosetto, N., Blagoev, B., Raiborg, C., Tikkanen, R., Wagner, S., Kowanetz, K., Breitling, R., Mann, M., Stenmark, H., and Dikic, I. (2006). Regulation of ubiquitin-binding proteins by monoubiquitination. Nat Cell Biol *8*, 163-169.

Hooker, G. W., and Roeder, G. S. (2006). A Role for SUMO in meiotic chromosome synapsis. Curr Biol *16*, 1238-1243.

Hou, F., and Zou, H. (2005). Two human orthologues of Eco1/Ctf7 acetyltransferases are both required for proper sister-chromatid cohesion. Mol Biol Cell *16*, 3908-3918.

Huang, M. E., de Calignon, A., Nicolas, A., and Galibert, F. (2000). POL32, a subunit of the Saccharomyces cerevisiae DNA polymerase delta, defines a link between DNA replication and the mutagenic bypass repair pathway. Curr Genet *38*, 178-187.

Huang, M. E., Rio, A. G., Galibert, M. D., and Galibert, F. (2002). Pol32, a subunit of Saccharomyces cerevisiae DNA polymerase delta, suppresses genomic deletions and is involved in the mutagenic bypass pathway. Genetics *160*, 1409-1422.

Huang, T. T., and D'Andrea, A. D. (2006). Regulation of DNA repair by ubiquitylation. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol *7*, 323-334.

Hubscher, U., Maga, G., and Spadari, S. (2002). Eukaryotic DNA polymerases. Annu Rev Biochem *71*, 133-163.

lida, T., Suetake, I., Tajima, S., Morioka, H., Ohta, S., Obuse, C., and Tsurimoto, T. (2002). PCNA clamp facilitates action of DNA cytosine methyltransferase 1 on hemimethylated DNA. Genes Cells *7*, 997-1007.

Irniger, S., Piatti, S., Michaelis, C., and Nasmyth, K. (1995). Genes involved in sister chromatid separation are needed for B-type cyclin proteolysis in budding yeast. Cell *81*, 269-278.

Ishov, A. M., Sotnikov, A. G., Negorev, D., Vladimirova, O. V., Neff, N., Kamitani, T., Yeh, E. T., Strauss, J. F., 3rd, and Maul, G. G. (1999). PML is critical for ND10 formation and recruits the PML-interacting protein daxx to this nuclear structure when modified by SUMO-1. J Cell Biol *147*, 221-234.

Ivanov, D., and Nasmyth, K. (2005). A topological interaction between cohesin rings and a circular minichromosome. Cell *122*, 849-860.

Ivanov, D., Schleiffer, A., Eisenhaber, F., Mechtler, K., Haering, C. H., and Nasmyth, K. (2002). Eco1 is a novel acetyltransferase that can acetylate proteins involved in cohesion. Curr Biol *12*, 323-328.

James, P., Halladay, J., and Craig, E. A. (1996). Genomic libraries and a host strain designed for highly efficient two-hybrid selection in yeast. Genetics *144*, 1425-1436.

Jiricny, J. (2006). The multifaceted mismatch-repair system. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 7, 335-346.

Johansson, E., Garg, P., and Burgers, P. M. (2004). The Pol32 subunit of DNA polymerase delta contains separable domains for processive replication and proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) binding. J Biol Chem *279*, 1907-1915.

Johansson, E., Majka, J., and Burgers, P. M. (2001). Structure of DNA polymerase delta from Saccharomyces cerevisiae. J Biol Chem *276*, 43824-43828.

Johnson, A., and O'Donnell, M. (2005). Cellular DNA replicases: components and dynamics at the replication fork. Annu Rev Biochem *74*, 283-315.

Johnson, E. S. (2004). Protein modification by SUMO. Annu Rev Biochem 73, 355-382.

Kagey, M. H., Melhuish, T. A., and Wotton, D. (2003). The polycomb protein Pc2 is a SUMO E3. Cell *113*, 127-137.

Kai, M., Tanaka, H., and Wang, T. S. (2001). Fission yeast Rad17 associates with chromatin in response to aberrant genomic structures. Mol Cell Biol *21*, 3289-3301.

Kannouche, P. L., Wing, J., and Lehmann, A. R. (2004). Interaction of human DNA polymerase eta with monoubiquitinated PCNA: a possible mechanism for the polymerase switch in response to DNA damage. Mol Cell *14*, 491-500.

Katzmann, D. J., Odorizzi, G., and Emr, S. D. (2002). Receptor downregulation and multivesicular-body sorting. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol *3*, 893-905.

Kawabe, Y., Seki, M., Seki, T., Wang, W. S., Imamura, O., Furuichi, Y., Saitoh, H., and Enomoto, T. (2000). Covalent modification of the Werner's syndrome gene product with the ubiquitin-related protein, SUMO-1. J Biol Chem *275*, 20963-20966.

Kawamoto, T., Araki, K., Sonoda, E., Yamashita, Y. M., Harada, K., Kikuchi, K., Masutani, C., Hanaoka, F., Nozaki, K., Hashimoto, N., and Takeda, S. (2005). Dual roles for DNA polymerase eta in homologous DNA recombination and translesion DNA synthesis. Mol Cell *20*, 793-799.

Kenna, M. A., and Skibbens, R. V. (2003). Mechanical link between cohesion establishment and DNA replication: Ctf7p/Eco1p, a cohesion establishment factor, associates with three different replication factor C complexes. Mol Cell Biol *23*, 2999-3007.

Kerscher, O., Felberbaum, R., and Hochstrasser, M. (2006). Modification of Proteins by Ubiquitin and Ubiquitin-Like Proteins. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol.

Kim, J. H., Choi, H. J., Kim, B., Kim, M. H., Lee, J. M., Kim, I. S., Lee, M. H., Choi, S. J., Kim, K. I., Kim, S. I., *et al.* (2006). Roles of sumoylation of a reptin chromatin-remodelling complex in cancer metastasis. Nat Cell Biol *8*, 631-639.

Kim, J. S., Krasieva, T. B., LaMorte, V., Taylor, A. M., and Yokomori, K. (2002). Specific recruitment of human cohesin to laser-induced DNA damage. J Biol Chem *277*, 45149-45153.

King, R. W., Peters, J. M., Tugendreich, S., Rolfe, M., Hieter, P., and Kirschner, M. W. (1995). A 20S complex containing CDC27 and CDC16 catalyzes the mitosis-specific conjugation of ubiquitin to cyclin B. Cell *81*, 279-288.

Kitajima, T. S., Kawashima, S. A., and Watanabe, Y. (2004). The conserved kinetochore protein shugoshin protects centromeric cohesion during meiosis. Nature *427*, 510-517.

Kitajima, T. S., Sakuno, T., Ishiguro, K., Iemura, S., Natsume, T., Kawashima, S. A., and Watanabe, Y. (2006). Shugoshin collaborates with protein phosphatase 2A to protect cohesin. Nature *441*, 46-52.

Kleczkowska, H. E., Marra, G., Lettieri, T., and Jiricny, J. (2001). hMSH3 and hMSH6 interact with PCNA and colocalize with it to replication foci. Genes Dev *15*, 724-736.

Knop, M., Siegers, K., Pereira, G., Zachariae, W., Winsor, B., Nasmyth, K., and Schiebel, E. (1999). Epitope tagging of yeast genes using a PCR-based strategy: more tags and improved practical routines. Yeast *15*, 963-972.

Ko, R., and Bennett, S. E. (2005). Physical and functional interaction of human nuclear uracil-DNA glycosylase with proliferating cell nuclear antigen. DNA Repair (Amst) *4*, 1421-1431.

Kobet, E., Zeng, X., Zhu, Y., Keller, D., and Lu, H. (2000). MDM2 inhibits p300-mediated p53 acetylation and activation by forming a ternary complex with the two proteins. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *97*, 12547-12552.

Koegl, M., Hoppe, T., Schlenker, S., Ulrich, H. D., Mayer, T. U., and Jentsch, S. (1999). A novel ubiquitination factor, E4, is involved in multiubiquitin chain assembly. Cell *96*, 635-644.

Koken, M. H., Reynolds, P., Jaspers-Dekker, I., Prakash, L., Prakash, S., Bootsma, D., and Hoeijmakers, J. H. (1991). Structural and functional conservation of two human homologs of the yeast DNA repair gene RAD6. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *88*, 8865-8869.

Kong, X. P., Onrust, R., O'Donnell, M., and Kuriyan, J. (1992). Three-dimensional structure of the beta subunit of E. coli DNA polymerase III holoenzyme: a sliding DNA clamp. Cell *69*, 425-437.

Koundrioukoff, S., Jonsson, Z. O., Hasan, S., de Jong, R. N., van der Vliet, P. C., Hottiger, M. O., and Hubscher, U. (2000). A direct interaction between proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) and Cdk2 targets PCNA-interacting proteins for phosphorylation. J Biol Chem *275*, 22882-22887.

Krejci, L., Van Komen, S., Li, Y., Villemain, J., Reddy, M. S., Klein, H., Ellenberger, T., and Sung, P. (2003). DNA helicase Srs2 disrupts the Rad51 presynaptic filament. Nature *423*, 305-309.

Krishna, T. S., Kong, X. P., Gary, S., Burgers, P. M., and Kuriyan, J. (1994). Crystal structure of the eukaryotic DNA polymerase processivity factor PCNA. Cell *79*, 1233-1243.

Lampson, M. A., Renduchitala, K., Khodjakov, A., and Kapoor, T. M. (2004). Correcting improper chromosome-spindle attachments during cell division. Nat Cell Biol *6*, 232-237.

Leach, C. A., and Michael, W. M. (2005). Ubiquitin/SUMO modification of PCNA promotes replication fork progression in Xenopus laevis egg extracts. J Cell Biol *171*, 947-954.

Lebel, M., Spillare, E. A., Harris, C. C., and Leder, P. (1999). The Werner syndrome gene product co-purifies with the DNA replication complex and interacts with PCNA and topoisomerase I. J Biol Chem *274*, 37795-37799.

Lee, S. D., and Alani, E. (2006). Analysis of interactions between mismatch repair initiation factors and the replication processivity factor PCNA. J Mol Biol *355*, 175-184.

Lengronne, A., Katou, Y., Mori, S., Yokobayashi, S., Kelly, G. P., Itoh, T., Watanabe, Y., Shirahige, K., and Uhlmann, F. (2004). Cohesin relocation from sites of chromosomal loading to places of convergent transcription. Nature *430*, 573-578.

Longtine, M. S., McKenzie, A., 3rd, Demarini, D. J., Shah, N. G., Wach, A., Brachat, A., Philippsen, P., and Pringle, J. R. (1998). Additional modules for versatile and economical PCR-based gene deletion and modification in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Yeast *14*, 953-961.

Lopes, M., Cotta-Ramusino, C., Pellicioli, A., Liberi, G., Plevani, P., Muzi-Falconi, M., Newlon, C. S., and Foiani, M. (2001). The DNA replication checkpoint response stabilizes stalled replication forks. Nature *412*, 557-561.

Lowe, J., Cordell, S. C., and van den Ent, F. (2001). Crystal structure of the SMC head domain: an ABC ATPase with 900 residues antiparallel coiled-coil inserted. J Mol Biol *306*, 25-35.

Madril, A. C., Johnson, R. E., Washington, M. T., Prakash, L., and Prakash, S. (2001). Fidelity and damage bypass ability of Schizosaccharomyces pombe Eso1 protein, comprised of DNA polymerase eta and sister chromatid cohesion protein Ctf7. J Biol Chem *276*, 42857-42862.

Madura, K. (2004). Rad23 and Rpn10: perennial wallflowers join the melee. Trends Biochem Sci *29*, 637-640.

Maga, G., and Hubscher, U. (2003). Proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA): a dancer with many partners. J Cell Sci *116*, 3051-3060.

Mahajan, R., Delphin, C., Guan, T., Gerace, L., and Melchior, F. (1997). A small ubiquitinrelated polypeptide involved in targeting RanGAP1 to nuclear pore complex protein RanBP2. Cell *88*, 97-107.

Majka, J., and Burgers, P. M. (2004). The PCNA-RFC families of DNA clamps and clamp loaders. Prog Nucleic Acid Res Mol Biol *78*, 227-260.

Mao, Y., Sun, M., Desai, S. D., and Liu, L. F. (2000). SUMO-1 conjugation to topoisomerase I: A possible repair response to topoisomerase-mediated DNA damage. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *97*, 4046-4051.

Masutani, C., Kusumoto, R., Yamada, A., Dohmae, N., Yokoi, M., Yuasa, M., Araki, M., Iwai, S., Takio, K., and Hanaoka, F. (1999). The XPV (xeroderma pigmentosum variant) gene encodes human DNA polymerase eta. Nature *399*, 700-704.

Matsumiya, S., Ishino, S., Ishino, Y., and Morikawa, K. (2002). Physical interaction between proliferating cell nuclear antigen and replication factor C from Pyrococcus furiosus. Genes Cells *7*, 911-922.

Matunis, M. J., Wu, J., and Blobel, G. (1998). SUMO-1 modification and its role in targeting the Ran GTPase-activating protein, RanGAP1, to the nuclear pore complex. J Cell Biol *140*, 499-509.
Mayer, M. L., Gygi, S. P., Aebersold, R., and Hieter, P. (2001). Identification of RFC(Ctf18p, Ctf8p, Dcc1p): an alternative RFC complex required for sister chromatid cohesion in S. cerevisiae. Mol Cell *7*, 959-970.

McAlear, M. A., Howell, E. A., Espenshade, K. K., and Holm, C. (1994). Proliferating cell nuclear antigen (pol30) mutations suppress cdc44 mutations and identify potential regions of interaction between the two encoded proteins. Mol Cell Biol *14*, 4390-4397.

McIlwraith, M. J., Vaisman, A., Liu, Y., Fanning, E., Woodgate, R., and West, S. C. (2005). Human DNA polymerase eta promotes DNA synthesis from strand invasion intermediates of homologous recombination. Mol Cell *20*, 783-792.

Megee, P. (2006). Molecular biology: chromosome guardians on duty. Nature 441, 35-37.

Meijsing, S. H., and Ehrenhofer-Murray, A. E. (2001). The silencing complex SAS-I links histone acetylation to the assembly of repressed chromatin by CAF-I and Asf1 in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Genes Dev *15*, 3169-3182.

Michaelis, C., Ciosk, R., and Nasmyth, K. (1997). Cohesins: chromosomal proteins that prevent premature separation of sister chromatids. Cell *91*, 35-45.

Minty, A., Dumont, X., Kaghad, M., and Caput, D. (2000). Covalent modification of p73alpha by SUMO-1. Two-hybrid screening with p73 identifies novel SUMO-1-interacting proteins and a SUMO-1 interaction motif. J Biol Chem *275*, 36316-36323.

Mo, Y. Y., Yu, Y., Shen, Z., and Beck, W. T. (2002). Nucleolar delocalization of human topoisomerase I in response to topotecan correlates with sumoylation of the protein. J Biol Chem *277*, 2958-2964.

Motegi, A., Kuntz, K., Majeed, A., Smith, S., and Myung, K. (2006). Regulation of gross chromosomal rearrangements by ubiquitin and SUMO ligases in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Mol Cell Biol *26*, 1424-1433.

Muller, S., Matunis, M. J., and Dejean, A. (1998). Conjugation with the ubiquitin-related modifier SUMO-1 regulates the partitioning of PML within the nucleus. Embo J *17*, 61-70.

Muratani, M., and Tansey, W. P. (2003). How the ubiquitin-proteasome system controls transcription. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol *4*, 192-201.

Nacerddine, K., Lehembre, F., Bhaumik, M., Artus, J., Cohen-Tannoudji, M., Babinet, C., Pandolfi, P. P., and Dejean, A. (2005). The SUMO pathway is essential for nuclear integrity and chromosome segregation in mice. Dev Cell *9*, 769-779.

Naiki, T., Kondo, T., Nakada, D., Matsumoto, K., and Sugimoto, K. (2001). Chl12 (Ctf18) forms a novel replication factor C-related complex and functions redundantly with Rad24 in the DNA replication checkpoint pathway. Mol Cell Biol *21*, 5838-5845.

Nasmyth, K., and Haering, C. H. (2005). The structure and function of SMC and kleisin complexes. Annu Rev Biochem *74*, 595-648.

Nasmyth, K., and Schleiffer, A. (2004). From a single double helix to paired double helices and back. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci *359*, 99-108.

Neuberger, M. S., Ehrenstein, M. R., Rada, C., Sale, J., Batista, F. D., Williams, G., and Milstein, C. (2000). Memory in the B-cell compartment: antibody affinity maturation. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci *355*, 357-360.

Neuberger, M. S., Harris, R. S., Di Noia, J., and Petersen-Mahrt, S. K. (2003). Immunity through DNA deamination. Trends Biochem Sci *28*, 305-312.

Panse, V. G., Hardeland, U., Werner, T., Kuster, B., and Hurt, E. (2004). A proteome-wide approach identifies sumoylated substrate proteins in yeast. J Biol Chem *279*, 41346-41351.

Papouli, E., Chen, S., Davies, A. A., Huttner, D., Krejci, L., Sung, P., and Ulrich, H. D. (2005). Crosstalk between SUMO and ubiquitin on PCNA is mediated by recruitment of the helicase Srs2p. Mol Cell *19*, 123-133.

Pfander, B., Moldovan, G. L., Sacher, M., Hoege, C., and Jentsch, S. (2005). SUMO-modified PCNA recruits Srs2 to prevent recombination during S phase. Nature *436*, 428-433.

Pichler, A., Gast, A., Seeler, J. S., Dejean, A., and Melchior, F. (2002). The nucleoporin RanBP2 has SUMO1 E3 ligase activity. Cell *108*, 109-120.

Pichler, A., Knipscheer, P., Oberhofer, E., van Dijk, W. J., Korner, R., Olsen, J. V., Jentsch, S., Melchior, F., and Sixma, T. K. (2005). SUMO modification of the ubiquitin-conjugating enzyme E2-25K. Nat Struct Mol Biol *12*, 264-269.

Pickart, C. M. (2001). Mechanisms underlying ubiquitination. Annu Rev Biochem 70, 503-533.

Poot, R. A., Bozhenok, L., van den Berg, D. L., Steffensen, S., Ferreira, F., Grimaldi, M., Gilbert, N., Ferreira, J., and Varga-Weisz, P. D. (2004). The Williams syndrome transcription factor interacts with PCNA to target chromatin remodelling by ISWI to replication foci. Nat Cell Biol *6*, 1236-1244.

Prakash, S., Johnson, R. E., and Prakash, L. (2005). Eukaryotic translesion synthesis DNA polymerases: specificity of structure and function. Annu Rev Biochem *74*, 317-353.

Prelich, G., Kostura, M., Marshak, D. R., Mathews, M. B., and Stillman, B. (1987). The cellcycle regulated proliferating cell nuclear antigen is required for SV40 DNA replication in vitro. Nature *326*, 471-475.

Prosperi, E. (2006). The fellowship of the rings: distinct pools of proliferating cell nuclear antigen trimer at work. Faseb J *20*, 833-837.

Rankin, S., Ayad, N. G., and Kirschner, M. W. (2005). Sororin, a substrate of the anaphasepromoting complex, is required for sister chromatid cohesion in vertebrates. Mol Cell *18*, 185-200.

Rattray, A. J., and Strathern, J. N. (2003). Error-prone DNA polymerases: when making a mistake is the only way to get ahead. Annu Rev Genet *37*, 31-66.

Read, R. L., Martinho, R. G., Wang, S. W., Carr, A. M., and Norbury, C. J. (2002). Cytoplasmic poly(A) polymerases mediate cellular responses to S phase arrest. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *99*, 12079-12084.

Richly, H., Rape, M., Braun, S., Rumpf, S., Hoege, C., and Jentsch, S. (2005). A series of ubiquitin binding factors connects CDC48/p97 to substrate multiubiquitylation and proteasomal targeting. Cell *120*, 73-84.

Riedel, C. G., Katis, V. L., Katou, Y., Mori, S., Itoh, T., Helmhart, W., Galova, M., Petronczki, M., Gregan, J., Cetin, B., *et al.* (2006). Protein phosphatase 2A protects centromeric sister chromatid cohesion during meiosis I. Nature.

Riva, F., Savio, M., Cazzalini, O., Stivala, L. A., Scovassi, I. A., Cox, L. S., Ducommun, B., and Prosperi, E. (2004). Distinct pools of proliferating cell nuclear antigen associated to DNA

replication sites interact with the p125 subunit of DNA polymerase delta or DNA ligase I. Exp Cell Res *293*, 357-367.

Rousseau, D., Cannella, D., Boulaire, J., Fitzgerald, P., Fotedar, A., and Fotedar, R. (1999). Growth inhibition by CDK-cyclin and PCNA binding domains of p21 occurs by distinct mechanisms and is regulated by ubiquitin-proteasome pathway. Oncogene *18*, 3290-3302.

Sacher, M., Pfander, B., Hoege, C., and Jentsch, S. (2006). Control of Rad52 recombination activity by double-strand break-induced SUMO modification. Nat Cell Biol *8*, 1284-1290.

Sakurai, S., Kitano, K., Yamaguchi, H., Hamada, K., Okada, K., Fukuda, K., Uchida, M., Ohtsuka, E., Morioka, H., and Hakoshima, T. (2005). Structural basis for recruitment of human flap endonuclease 1 to PCNA. Embo J *24*, 683-693.

Salghetti, S. E., Caudy, A. A., Chenoweth, J. G., and Tansey, W. P. (2001). Regulation of transcriptional activation domain function by ubiquitin. Science *293*, 1651-1653.

Sambrock, J., Fritsch, E. F., and Maniatis, T. (1989). Molecular Cloning, CSH Laboratory Press).

Schmidt, K. H., Derry, K. L., and Kolodner, R. D. (2002). Saccharomyces cerevisiae RRM3, a 5' to 3' DNA helicase, physically interacts with proliferating cell nuclear antigen. J Biol Chem *277*, 45331-45337.

Schule, B., Oviedo, A., Johnston, K., Pai, S., and Francke, U. (2005). Inactivating mutations in ESCO2 cause SC phocomelia and Roberts syndrome: no phenotype-genotype correlation. Am J Hum Genet *77*, 1117-1128.

Scott, M., Bonnefin, P., Vieyra, D., Boisvert, F. M., Young, D., Bazett-Jones, D. P., and Riabowol, K. (2001). UV-induced binding of ING1 to PCNA regulates the induction of apoptosis. J Cell Sci *114*, 3455-3462.

Seufert, W., Futcher, B., and Jentsch, S. (1995). Role of a ubiquitin-conjugating enzyme in degradation of S- and M-phase cyclins. Nature *373*, 78-81.

Shalizi, A., Gaudilliere, B., Yuan, Z., Stegmuller, J., Shirogane, T., Ge, Q., Tan, Y., Schulman, B., Harper, J. W., and Bonni, A. (2006). A calcium-regulated MEF2 sumoylation switch controls postsynaptic differentiation. Science *311*, 1012-1017.

Shiio, Y., and Eisenman, R. N. (2003). Histone sumoylation is associated with transcriptional repression. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *100*, 13225-13230.

Shin, J. A., Choi, E. S., Kim, H. S., Ho, J. C., Watts, F. Z., Park, S. D., and Jang, Y. K. (2005). SUMO modification is involved in the maintenance of heterochromatin stability in fission yeast. Mol Cell *19*, 817-828.

Showalter, A. K., Lamarche, B. J., Bakhtina, M., Su, M. I., Tang, K. H., and Tsai, M. D. (2006). Mechanistic comparison of high-fidelity and error-prone DNA polymerases and ligases involved in DNA repair. Chem Rev *106*, 340-360.

Sjogren, C., and Nasmyth, K. (2001). Sister chromatid cohesion is required for postreplicative double-strand break repair in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Curr Biol *11*, 991-995.

Skibbens, R. V. (2000). Holding your own: establishing sister chromatid cohesion. Genome Res *10*, 1664-1671.

Skibbens, R. V. (2004). Chl1p, a DNA helicase-like protein in budding yeast, functions in sister-chromatid cohesion. Genetics *166*, 33-42.

Skibbens, R. V. (2005). Unzipped and loaded: the role of DNA helicases and RFC clamploading complexes in sister chromatid cohesion. J Cell Biol *169*, 841-846.

Skibbens, R. V., Corson, L. B., Koshland, D., and Hieter, P. (1999). Ctf7p is essential for sister chromatid cohesion and links mitotic chromosome structure to the DNA replication machinery. Genes Dev *13*, 307-319.

Sogo, J. M., Lopes, M., and Foiani, M. (2002). Fork reversal and ssDNA accumulation at stalled replication forks owing to checkpoint defects. Science *297*, 599-602.

Song, J., Durrin, L. K., Wilkinson, T. A., Krontiris, T. G., and Chen, Y. (2004). Identification of a SUMO-binding motif that recognizes SUMO-modified proteins. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *101*, 14373-14378.

Song, J., Zhang, Z., Hu, W., and Chen, Y. (2005). Small ubiquitin-like modifier (SUMO) recognition of a SUMO binding motif: a reversal of the bound orientation. J Biol Chem *280*, 40122-40129.

Stade, K., Vogel, F., Schwienhorst, I., Meusser, B., Volkwein, C., Nentwig, B., Dohmen, R. J., and Sommer, T. (2002). A lack of SUMO conjugation affects cNLS-dependent nuclear protein import in yeast. J Biol Chem *277*, 49554-49561.

Stead, K., Aguilar, C., Hartman, T., Drexel, M., Meluh, P., and Guacci, V. (2003). Pds5p regulates the maintenance of sister chromatid cohesion and is sumoylated to promote the dissolution of cohesion. J Cell Biol *163*, 729-741.

Stelter, P., and Ulrich, H. D. (2003). Control of spontaneous and damage-induced mutagenesis by SUMO and ubiquitin conjugation. Nature *425*, 188-191.

Stemmann, O., Boos, D., and Gorr, I. H. (2005). Rephrasing anaphase: separase FEARs shugoshin. Chromosoma *113*, 409-417.

Stemmann, O., Zou, H., Gerber, S. A., Gygi, S. P., and Kirschner, M. W. (2001). Dual inhibition of sister chromatid separation at metaphase. Cell *107*, 715-726.

Strom, L., Lindroos, H. B., Shirahige, K., and Sjogren, C. (2004). Postreplicative recruitment of cohesin to double-strand breaks is required for DNA repair. Mol Cell *16*, 1003-1015.

Sudakin, V., Chan, G. K., and Yen, T. J. (2001). Checkpoint inhibition of the APC/C in HeLa cells is mediated by a complex of BUBR1, BUB3, CDC20, and MAD2. J Cell Biol *154*, 925-936.

Sullivan, M., Higuchi, T., Katis, V. L., and Uhlmann, F. (2004). Cdc14 phosphatase induces rDNA condensation and resolves cohesin-independent cohesion during budding yeast anaphase. Cell *117*, 471-482.

Sumara, I., Vorlaufer, E., Stukenberg, P. T., Kelm, O., Redemann, N., Nigg, E. A., and Peters, J. M. (2002). The dissociation of cohesin from chromosomes in prophase is regulated by Polo-like kinase. Mol Cell *9*, 515-525.

Sun, Z. W., and Allis, C. D. (2002). Ubiquitination of histone H2B regulates H3 methylation and gene silencing in yeast. Nature *418*, 104-108.

Suter, B., Tong, A., Chang, M., Yu, L., Brown, G. W., Boone, C., and Rine, J. (2004). The origin recognition complex links replication, sister chromatid cohesion and transcriptional silencing in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Genetics *167*, 579-591.

Takahashi, T. S., Yiu, P., Chou, M. F., Gygi, S., and Walter, J. C. (2004). Recruitment of Xenopus Scc2 and cohesin to chromatin requires the pre-replication complex. Nat Cell Biol *6*, 991-996.

Takahashi, Y., and Kikuchi, Y. (2005). Yeast PIAS-type Ull1/Siz1 is composed of SUMO ligase and regulatory domains. J Biol Chem *280*, 35822-35828.

Takahashi, Y., Yong-Gonzalez, V., Kikuchi, Y., and Strunnikov, A. (2006). SIZ1/SIZ2 control of chromosome transmission fidelity is mediated by the sumoylation of topoisomerase II. Genetics *172*, 783-794.

Tan, C. K., Castillo, C., So, A. G., and Downey, K. M. (1986). An auxiliary protein for DNA polymerase-delta from fetal calf thymus. J Biol Chem *261*, 12310-12316.

Tanaka, K., Hao, Z., Kai, M., and Okayama, H. (2001). Establishment and maintenance of sister chromatid cohesion in fission yeast by a unique mechanism. Embo J *20*, 5779-5790.

Tanaka, K., Yonekawa, T., Kawasaki, Y., Kai, M., Furuya, K., Iwasaki, M., Murakami, H., Yanagida, M., and Okayama, H. (2000). Fission yeast Eso1p is required for establishing sister chromatid cohesion during S phase. Mol Cell Biol *20*, 3459-3469.

Tang, Z., Bharadwaj, R., Li, B., and Yu, H. (2001). Mad2-Independent inhibition of APCCdc20 by the mitotic checkpoint protein BubR1. Dev Cell *1*, 227-237.

Tang, Z., Shu, H., Qi, W., Mahmood, N. A., Mumby, M. C., and Yu, H. (2006). PP2A is required for centromeric localization of Sgo1 and proper chromosome segregation. Dev Cell *10*, 575-585.

Tateishi, S., Sakuraba, Y., Masuyama, S., Inoue, H., and Yamaizumi, M. (2000). Dysfunction of human Rad18 results in defective postreplication repair and hypersensitivity to multiple mutagens. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *97*, 7927-7932.

Taylor, K. M., and Labonne, C. (2005). SoxE factors function equivalently during neural crest and inner ear development and their activity is regulated by SUMOylation. Dev Cell *9*, 593-603.

Toth, A., Ciosk, R., Uhlmann, F., Galova, M., Schleiffer, A., and Nasmyth, K. (1999). Yeast cohesin complex requires a conserved protein, Eco1p(Ctf7), to establish cohesion between sister chromatids during DNA replication. Genes Dev *13*, 320-333.

Toth, A., Rabitsch, K. P., Galova, M., Schleiffer, A., Buonomo, S. B., and Nasmyth, K. (2000). Functional genomics identifies monopolin: a kinetochore protein required for segregation of homologs during meiosis i. Cell *103*, 1155-1168.

Tsuchimoto, D., Sakai, Y., Sakumi, K., Nishioka, K., Sasaki, M., Fujiwara, T., and Nakabeppu, Y. (2001). Human APE2 protein is mostly localized in the nuclei and to some extent in the mitochondria, while nuclear APE2 is partly associated with proliferating cell nuclear antigen. Nucleic Acids Res *29*, 2349-2360.

Tsurimoto, T. (1998). PCNA, a multifunctional ring on DNA. Biochim Biophys Acta *1443*, 23-39.

Tsurimoto, T. (1999). PCNA binding proteins. Front Biosci 4, D849-858.

Ubersax, J. A., Woodbury, E. L., Quang, P. N., Paraz, M., Blethrow, J. D., Shah, K., Shokat, K. M., and Morgan, D. O. (2003). Targets of the cyclin-dependent kinase Cdk1. Nature *425*, 859-864.

Uhlmann, F., Lottspeich, F., and Nasmyth, K. (1999). Sister-chromatid separation at anaphase onset is promoted by cleavage of the cohesin subunit Scc1. Nature *400*, 37-42.

Uhlmann, F., and Nasmyth, K. (1998). Cohesion between sister chromatids must be established during DNA replication. Curr Biol *8*, 1095-1101.

Ulrich, H. D., and Jentsch, S. (2000). Two RING finger proteins mediate cooperation between ubiquitin-conjugating enzymes in DNA repair. Embo J *19*, 3388-3397.

Umar, A., Buermeyer, A. B., Simon, J. A., Thomas, D. C., Clark, A. B., Liskay, R. M., and Kunkel, T. A. (1996). Requirement for PCNA in DNA mismatch repair at a step preceding DNA resynthesis. Cell *87*, 65-73.

Unal, E., Arbel-Eden, A., Sattler, U., Shroff, R., Lichten, M., Haber, J. E., and Koshland, D. (2004). DNA damage response pathway uses histone modification to assemble a double-strand break-specific cohesin domain. Mol Cell *16*, 991-1002.

Unk, I., Hajdu, I., Fatyol, K., Szakal, B., Blastyak, A., Bermudez, V., Hurwitz, J., Prakash, L., Prakash, S., and Haracska, L. (2006). Human SHPRH is a ubiquitin ligase for Mms2-Ubc13-dependent polyubiquitylation of proliferating cell nuclear antigen. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *103*, 18107-18112.

Unk, I., Haracska, L., Gomes, X. V., Burgers, P. M., Prakash, L., and Prakash, S. (2002). Stimulation of 3'-->5' exonuclease and 3'-phosphodiesterase activities of yeast apn2 by proliferating cell nuclear antigen. Mol Cell Biol *22*, 6480-6486.

Vairapandi, M., Azam, N., Balliet, A. G., Hoffman, B., and Liebermann, D. A. (2000). Characterization of MyD118, Gadd45, and proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) interacting domains. PCNA impedes MyD118 AND Gadd45-mediated negative growth control. J Biol Chem *275*, 16810-16819.

Veaute, X., Jeusset, J., Soustelle, C., Kowalczykowski, S. C., Le Cam, E., and Fabre, F. (2003). The Srs2 helicase prevents recombination by disrupting Rad51 nucleoprotein filaments. Nature *423*, 309-312.

Vega, H., Waisfisz, Q., Gordillo, M., Sakai, N., Yanagihara, I., Yamada, M., van Gosliga, D., Kayserili, H., Xu, C., Ozono, K., *et al.* (2005). Roberts syndrome is caused by mutations in ESCO2, a human homolog of yeast ECO1 that is essential for the establishment of sister chromatid cohesion. Nat Genet *37*, 468-470.

Vertegaal, A. C., Ogg, S. C., Jaffray, E., Rodriguez, M. S., Hay, R. T., Andersen, J. S., Mann, M., and Lamond, A. I. (2004). A proteomic study of SUMO-2 target proteins. J Biol Chem *279*, 33791-33798.

Vivona, J. B., and Kelman, Z. (2003). The diverse spectrum of sliding clamp interacting proteins. FEBS Lett *546*, 167-172.

Waga, S., Hannon, G. J., Beach, D., and Stillman, B. (1994). The p21 inhibitor of cyclindependent kinases controls DNA replication by interaction with PCNA. Nature *369*, 574-578.

Waga, S., and Stillman, B. (1998). The DNA replication fork in eukaryotic cells. Annu Rev Biochem *67*, 721-751.

Wang, Z., Castano, I. B., De Las Penas, A., Adams, C., and Christman, M. F. (2000). Pol kappa: A DNA polymerase required for sister chromatid cohesion. Science *289*, 774-779.

Warbrick, E. (2000). The puzzle of PCNA's many partners. Bioessays 22, 997-1006.

Warren, C. D., Eckley, D. M., Lee, M. S., Hanna, J. S., Hughes, A., Peyser, B., Jie, C., Irizarry, R., and Spencer, F. A. (2004). S-phase checkpoint genes safeguard high-fidelity sister chromatid cohesion. Mol Biol Cell *15*, 1724-1735.

Watanabe, K., Tateishi, S., Kawasuji, M., Tsurimoto, T., Inoue, H., and Yamaizumi, M. (2004). Rad18 guides poleta to replication stalling sites through physical interaction and PCNA monoubiquitination. Embo J *23*, 3886-3896.

Watrin, E., Schleiffer, A., Tanaka, K., Eisenhaber, F., Nasmyth, K., and Peters, J. M. (2006). Human Scc4 is required for cohesin binding to chromatin, sister-chromatid cohesion, and mitotic progression. Curr Biol *16*, 863-874.

Williams, B. C., Garrett-Engele, C. M., Li, Z., Williams, E. V., Rosenman, E. D., and Goldberg, M. L. (2003). Two putative acetyltransferases, san and deco, are required for establishing sister chromatid cohesion in Drosophila. Curr Biol *13*, 2025-2036.

Wu, Z. H., Shi, Y., Tibbetts, R. S., and Miyamoto, S. (2006). Molecular linkage between the kinase ATM and NF-kappaB signaling in response to genotoxic stimuli. Science *311*, 1141-1146.

Wykoff, D. D., and O'Shea, E. K. (2005). Identification of sumoylated proteins by systematic immunoprecipitation of the budding yeast proteome. Mol Cell Proteomics *4*, 73-83.

Xia, L., Zheng, L., Lee, H. W., Bates, S. E., Federico, L., Shen, B., and O'Connor, T. R. (2005). Human 3-methyladenine-DNA glycosylase: effect of sequence context on excision, association with PCNA, and stimulation by AP endonuclease. J Mol Biol *346*, 1259-1274.

Xiao, W., Chow, B. L., Broomfield, S., and Hanna, M. (2000). The Saccharomyces cerevisiae RAD6 group is composed of an error-prone and two error-free postreplication repair pathways. Genetics *155*, 1633-1641.

Xu, H., Zhang, P., Liu, L., and Lee, M. Y. (2001). A novel PCNA-binding motif identified by the panning of a random peptide display library. Biochemistry *40*, 4512-4520.

Yang, S. H., Jaffray, E., Hay, R. T., and Sharrocks, A. D. (2003). Dynamic interplay of the SUMO and ERK pathways in regulating Elk-1 transcriptional activity. Mol Cell *12*, 63-74.

Yao, N. Y., Johnson, A., Bowman, G. D., Kuriyan, J., and O'Donnell, M. (2006). Mechanism of proliferating cell nuclear antigen clamp opening by replication factor C. J Biol Chem *281*, 17528-17539.

Yurchenko, V., Xue, Z., and Sadofsky, M. J. (2006). SUMO modification of human XRCC4 regulates its localization and function in DNA double-strand break repair. Mol Cell Biol *26*, 1786-1794.

Zhang, H., and Lawrence, C. W. (2005). The error-free component of the RAD6/RAD18 DNA damage tolerance pathway of budding yeast employs sister-strand recombination. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *102*, 15954-15959.

Zhang, T., Lim, H. H., Cheng, C. S., and Surana, U. (2006). Deficiency of centromereassociated protein Slk19 causes premature nuclear migration and loss of centromeric elasticity. J Cell Sci *119*, 519-531.

Zhang, Z., Shibahara, K., and Stillman, B. (2000). PCNA connects DNA replication to epigenetic inheritance in yeast. Nature *408*, 221-225.

Zhao, X., and Blobel, G. (2005). A SUMO ligase is part of a nuclear multiprotein complex that affects DNA repair and chromosomal organization. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *102*, 4777-4782.

Zhou, W., Ryan, J. J., and Zhou, H. (2004). Global analyses of sumoylated proteins in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Induction of protein sumoylation by cellular stresses. J Biol Chem *279*, 32262-32268.

ABBREVIATIONS

Ψ	aliphatic aminoacid					
ΨV	pseudo V					
μ	micro					
, 5-FOA	5-fluoroorotic acid					
AcCoA	Acetyl Coenzyme A					
ACT	acetyl transferase					
AD	Gal4 Activation Domain					
ADP	adenosine 5'-diphosphate					
AID	Activation-Induced Deaminase					
Amp	ampicillin					
APC/C	Anaphase Promoting Complex / Cyclosome					
ATP	adenosine 5'-triphosphate					
BD	Gal4 DNA Binding Domain					
BER	hase excision renair					
hn	hase nairs					
BSA	Bovine Serum Albumin					
	Chromatin Assombly Eactor-1					
CCD comoro	Charged Coupled Device compra					
	evelin dependent kingso					
CDNA	complementary DNA					
Cill Citerminal Citer						
C-terminal, C-ter	carboxy-terminal					
DMSU						
DNA						
DNAase	deoxyribonuciease					
	deoxy nucleoside tripnosphate					
DSB	double-strand break					
DII	dithiothreitol					
DOB	de-ubiquitylating enzyme					
E1	ubiquitin activation enzyme					
E2	ubiquitin conjugation enzyme					
E3	ubiquitin ligase					
E4	multiubiquitylation factor					
EDTA	ethylenediaminetetraacidic acid					
FACS	Fluorescence Activated Cell Sorting					
FEAR	Cdc14 Early Anaphase Release					
g	gram, gravitational constant					
GCR	gross chromosomal rearrangement					
GFP	Green Fluorescent Protein					
GST	gluthathion S-transferase					
h	hours					
H2B	histone 2B					
HA	hemagglutinin					
HECT	homologous to E6-AP C-terminus					
HRP	Horse Radish Peroxidase					
HU	hydroxyurea					

IDCL	Inter-Domain Connecting Loop
lg	immunoglobulin
IP	immunoprecipitation
IPTG	isopropyl-1-thio-β-D-thiogalactopyranoside
k	kilo
Kan	kanamycine
kb	kilo base pairs
kDa	kilo Daltons
LB	Luria-Bertani
m	milli
Μ	molar
MAT	mating type
min	minutes
MMR	mismatch repair
MOPS	3-N-Morpholinopropane sulfonic acid
mRNA	messenger RNA
MW	molecular weight
n	nano
NEM	N-ethylmaleimide
NER	nucleotide-excision repair
NTA	nitrilotriacetic acid
N-terminal, N-ter	aminoterminal
OD	optical density
ORC	Origin Recognition Complex
ORF	Open Reading Frame
PAGE	Polyacrylamide Gel Electrophoresis
PBS	phosphate-buffered saline
PCNA	Proliferating Cell Nuclear Antigen
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PEG	polyethylene glycol
PIAS	Protein Inhibitor of Activated STAT
PIP	PCNA-Interacting Protein
PML bodies	promyelocytic bodies
PMSF	phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride
Pol	polymerase
ProA	Protein A
RFC	Replication Factor C
RING	Really Interesting New Gene
RNase	ribonuclease
RPA	Replication Protein A
rpm	rounds per minute
RT	room temperature
S	seconds
S	sedimentation coefficient (Svedberg)
SBD	SUMO Binding Domain
SCF	Skp1-Cullin-F-Box complex
SDS	sodium dodecylsulfate
SHM	somatic hypermutation

SMC	Structural Maintenance of Chromosomes
SUMO	Small Ubiquitin-related Modifier
TBS	tris-buffered saline
TCA	trichloro acidic acid
TEMED	N,N,N',N'-tetramethylethylene diamine
TLP	translesion polymerase
TLS	translesion synthesis
Tris	Tris (hydroxymethyl) aminomethane
U	unit
UBA	ubiquitin-associated domain
UBC	ubiquitin conjugating enzyme
UBL	ubiquitin-like
UBP	UBL-specific protease
UIM	Ubiquitin-Interacting Motif
UNG	Uracil DNA Glycosylase
UV	ultraviolet light
V	Volt
v/v	volume per volume
w/v	weight per volume
WT	wild-type
YPD	yeast bactopeptone dextrose

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I want to start by thanking Stefan Jentsch, who coordinated my graduate studies. The great interest with which he supervised me and the continuous support he offered, both in and outside the lab, coupled with the scientific freedom I enjoyed in the lab and the relaxed, friendly atmosphere encouraged by him contributed immensely to the success of my graduate work. The trust he invested in me from the very beginning helped me gain confidence and motivated me to always explore new approaches and research directions. Moreover, I am grateful to Stefan for the understanding and care with which he helped me overcome the more difficult times of my PhD, when solutions seemed out of reach.

I also want to acknowledge the members of the Doctoral Thesis Committee of the Ludwig-Maximillian-University for refereeing this thesis. In particular, I want to thank Prof. Dr. Peter Becker for kindly accepting to co-referee this work.

Ein großer Dank for Boris Pfander, Meik Sacher, Carsten Höge and the other members of the SUMO lab for helping with experiments and discussions, as well as for providing a great working environment. I greatly appreciate the tremendous support they offered me during my early days in the lab. The close collaboration I had with Boris and our many discussions on common interest topics like PCNA, Champion's League, Red Hot Chilly Peppers or the Gollum helped me a lot to find my way in the lab. A special thanks to Ulla Cramer, for the amazing help she gave me with handling the experimental workload, as well as for kindly providing me assistance with many out-of-lab problems I had to solve throughout these years.

I am grateful to all the members of the Jentsch lab for their support throughout these years and for the relaxing atmosphere inside and outside the lab. I especially want to thank Olaf Stemmann for the extremely helpful discussions on cohesion and the constant support he offered me, as well as Sandrine Creton, Stefan Müller, Alex Buchberger, Sigurd Braun, Shravan Mishra and Thomas Mayer for experimental advices and help. Special thanks go to Klara Schwander and Sebastian Rumpf for their help during the harsh times. I am grateful to Jean-Marie Buerstedde and Hiroshi Arakawa (GSF, Neuherberg) for the excellent collaboration on chicken PCNA modifications. I also want to thank Corinna Albers for her help with the Pol32 project.

I want to acknowledge as well the Principal Investigators who supported and guided my early steps in science, especially Prof. Dr. Dana lordachescu (Faculty of Biology, University of Bucharest) and Dr. Stefana Petrescu (Institute of Biochemistry of the Romanian Academy, Bucharest), who opened my eyes to the excitement of discovery.

I am grateful to my parents and my whole family, who were always there for me and offered me unquestioned support and much needed help. My parents' enthusiasm for discovery and their appetite for knowledge were instrumental for developing my interest in science early on. Spending time with my brother makes me feel young again –Forza Steaua!

I will end by thanking Claudia, for making dreams come true.

CURRICULUM VITAE

Name:	George-Lucian Moldovan
Adresse:	Höglwörther Str 361 81379 München
Geburtsdatum:	19. Januar 1979
Geburtsort:	Bukarest, Rumänien
Nationalität:	Rumänisch

Schulbindung

1985 – 1993	Grundschule Nr. 166, Bukarest, Rumänien
1993 – 1997	Gymnasium für Computerwissenschaften, Bukarest, Rumänien

Studium

1997 – 2001	Universität Bukarest, Rumänien
	Studiengang: Biochemie
	Diplomarbeit: "Faltung von Glykoproteinen im
	Endoplasmischen Reticulum", Abteilung für
	Molekulare Glykobiologie, Institut für Biochemie
	(Arbeitsgruppe Dr. Stefana Petrescu)

Abschluss mit Diplom in Biochemie im Juni 2001

Doktorarbeit

Seit Nov. 2001	Max-Planck-Institut		für Biochemie		e, Martinsried
	Abteilung	für	Mol	ekulare	Zellbiologie
	(Arbeitsgruppe	e Prof.	Stefa	an Jentsch)	